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Britain's Asians are a young population and their socio-economic 
status is low, with racial disadvantage in housing, employment, 
education and health. Research on their health has usually not 
been conducted in its socio-economic and demographic context and 
there is little on their use of primary care. Three studies were 
conducted to investigate their relationship with primary care in 
Bradford. A study of general practice attenders of white/British, 
Pakistani and Indian origin confirmed the demographic and 
socio-economic differences between the groups. The former had 
higher rates of alcohol and cigarette consumption. For Pakistanis 
and Indians, fluency and literacy in English was poor. Ethnic and 
linguistic match between doctor and patient was more important in 
patients' choice of doctor than the doctor's sex. Differential 
employment status of Asian and white/British accounted for some of 
the differences in health. A study of general practice attendance 
showed similar rates of surgery consultations between Asians and 
Non-Asians; the latter made greater use of domiciliary services. 
Both these studies were conducted in an inner Bradford health 
centre with an Asian male, a white male and a white female doctor. 
Bradford GPs were found to perceive that Asian patients made 
greater use of surgery and domiciliary consultations; attended 
more often for trivial complaints; and had lower compliance rates 
than Non-Asians. These perceptions were not supported by objective 
data. Better qualified GPs had a smaller, and Asian doctors had a 
greater proportion of Asian patients on their lists. Research, and 
action on Asiarn'_ health, needs to take account of their poorer 
socio-economic status. 
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`He is really fond of coloured people. Well, he says himself, he 
wouldn't have white servants'. 

(Dorothy Parker, Arrangements in Black and White). 

`Britain is now two entirely different worlds, and one you inherit 
is determined by the colour of your skin... very few white people, 
except those active in fighting racism, are willing to believe the 
descriptions of contemporary reality offered by blacks'. 

(Salman Rushdi, New Society p. 12.1982). 

'... the long-term answer to Asian rickets probably lies in health 
education and a change towards the western diet and lifestyle'. 

(Goel et al, Lancet 1981; ii: 405-407). 

'The NHS must acknowledge the existence of institutional and 
individual racism and realise that widespread racial 
discrimination occurs in both employment practices and service 
provision'. 

(National Association of Health Authorities, Action Not Words, 
1988). 

'We... hope that future research will cease to regard ethnic 
minorities as problem groups, but will instead seek to examine 
their needs as individuals and their problems in the context of 
other aspects of racial discrimination and disadvantage'. 

(Johnson et al, Postgrad Med J 1983; 59: 664-667). 

`The way out is via the door. Why is it that no one will use this 
method? ' 

(Confucius) 
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CHAPTER 1 
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The shortage of labour as a result of the economic boom of the 

1950s was instrumental in large scale migration into Britain from 

its ex-colonies. This proved an attractive option to employers as 

these citizens of the New Commonwealth had the legal right to 

reside in Britain and were willing to accept unattractive jobs at 

low wages. Although the ensuing years saw progessively stricter 

controls on immigration, the New Commonwealth and Pakistan origin 

(or `black') population of Britain in 1981 was estimated to be 2.2 

million (or 4.2% of the total British population). 1.2 million 

(2.3%) of these were of Asian origin; 40% of those of Pakistani, 

39% of Indian, 26% of Bangladeshi, and 27% of the East African 

origin had been born in the UK. 

West Yorkshire, as a leading industrial region, attracted a 

sizeable proportion of these immigrant workers to its cotton and 

wool industries. A large proportion of these emigrated from 

Pakistan and India and settled in Bradford. In 1981, one in seven 

(or 72,000) of the Bradfords 464,000 population 'lived in a 

household whose head was born outside Britain. 62 000 of these were 

of New Commonwealth or Pakistani origin- Pakistani (64%) and Indian 

(23%) origin people accounted for 87% of these. Numerically, 

therefore, the Asian population forms the most important ethnic 

population of Bradford; for this reason this-research concentrates 
0 

on them. 

The social and economic status of Asians (and other minorities) has 

remained low. Disadvantage has been documented in education, 

employment, housing, law and health. There is evidence of racial 

discrimination in these-'areas which extends to British-born Asians. 
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The Asians in Britain have a different demographic structure 

compared with the indigenous population, being over-represented in 

the under 16 and under-represented in the post-retirement age 

groups. The need for, and the utilization of, health services is 

related to a population's socioeconomic status and demography. 

Chapter 2 addresses these and other factors in relation to the 

status of Asians in Britain. 

Early concerns about 'immigrant health problems' were with rare or 

`exotic' conditions or diseases, particularly those of an 

infectious or nutritional nature. Although the later research on 

health of Asian and other blacks is wider in context, it still 

remains confined to a few areas of particular interest to health 

professionals, and is largely dependent on routinely available 

morbidity and mortality data. " Thus, there is considerable 

literature on mental health, rickets and osteomalacia, 

tuberculosis, perinatal and infant mortality, and, more recently, 

the incidence and prevalence of heart disease. There is limited 

research on service utilization, quality and appropriateness of 

health services, and racism in the National Health Service (NHS). 

Little attempt has been made to set the findings in their 

socioeconomic and demographic context, and much of the literature 

implies that differences in health status between Asian and white 
0 

populations are due to linguistic and cultural differences. The 

research literature on the health of British Asians is reviewed in 

Chapter 3. 

There is a dearth of research into primary health care for Asians, 

particularly their interaction with general practitioner services. 
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There is need for research in this area, and this forms the basis 

of the empirical work presented in Chapters 4,5 and 6. The three 

empirical studies were designed to complement each other. 

Chapter 4 is based on a study of 243 general practice patients 

attending a health centre in inner Bradford. 103 of these patients 
go 

were white, 83 were of Pakistani and 57 of'Indian origin. The study 

was focused on a small number of key areas: socioeconomic and 

demographic details of the attenders; alcohol and cigarette 

consumption; quality of doctor-patient communication; factors 

associated with the patients' choice of general practitioners; 

symptoms; and the patients' perceived health status. 

This study could not answer questions about the relative rates of 

service utilization in primary care by Asian and white patients. 

Also the factors (such as doctors' and patients' sex and 

ethnicity) influencing the patients' choice of general 

practitioners could be further explored by examining patient 

consultations with the GPs at the health centre. To examine these 

areas a study based on attendance to the health centre over a four 

week period was -conducted. Of the 6029 patients on the practice 

list 33% were of Asian origin (ethnicity assigned on the basis of 

name); this formed the denominator data for the study. There were 
0 1633 consultations in the study period. Analyses of relative 

consultation rates (for surgery, domiciliary and doctors' 

deputising service consultations) for Asian and Non-Asian patients, 

and patients' choice of general practitioner are presented in 

Chapter 5. 
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Both these chapters describe studies conducted at the Kensington 

Health Centre. There were a number of reasons for choosing this 

practice for this empirical work. The health centre, built in the 

1970s,. is located in an area of high Asian concentration in inner 

Bradford. The main practice with three partners has about 6000 

patients, approximately one third of whom are of Asian origin - 

essential to ensure reasonable numbers of patients from different 

ethnic groups. The combination of a female white, a male Asian and 

a male white doctor made it possible to explore the relative 

importance of ethnic, linguistic and sexual concordance between the 

doctor and the patient in the patients' choice of the doctor. 

Perhaps most importantly, the doctors were interested in helping 

with the project and the practice staff were happy to cooperate. 

The availability of good medical care has been shown to vary 

inversely with the needs of the populations servedl. There is also 

evidence that doctors have more positive attitudes towards 

middle-class than working-class patients2., These have implications 

for the likely quality of care available to patients. The relevance 

of these to ethnicity has not been previously examined. A postal 

survey of the Bradford general practitioners' perceptions of Asian 

and Non-Asian patients was, therefore, conducted to examine these 

areas. The study is based on 142 completed questionnaires (out of 
0 182, a response rate of 78%) and some additional data from routine 

sources. This forms the basis of chapter 6. 

All the chapters in the thesis have been written to be discrete and 

yet complementary to each other. This is particularly so for the 

empirical work reported in Chapters 4,5 and 6, and 
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cross-referencing, therefore, has been avoided. The common themes, 

the consistencies and the inconsistencies of the findings and 

their implications are discussed in the final chapter (Chapter 7). 

This chapter also outlines some areas for further research. 

As mentioned, the studies are presented as discrete pieces of 

work. Each chapter therefore has sections on study introduction, 

methodology, results, discussion, references and tables. To 

increase readibility, the tables have been placed at the back of 

the relevant chapters (and typed on coloured paper). This has 

necessitated more descriptive results sections, though the reader 

will still need to turn to the relevant tables for greater detail. 

Where possible the Pakistani, Indian and white groups have been 

studied as discrete groups. However, in sections of Chapter 4, and 

in Chapters 5 and 6 ethnicity has been defined at the broader level 

ie Asians and Non-Asians. Analyses at the lower level could not be 

applied because of the unreliability of assigning `Pakistani' or 

`Indian' origin on the basis of name (Chapter 5). In Chapter 6 it 

was felt that many GPs may not know the exact background of their 

Asian patients; assignation of `Pakistani' or `Indian' ethnicity 

would, therefore, have been unreliable. 

The next chapter (Chapter 2) examines the background of Asians in 

Britain. 
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10 G1APTEt 2 

ASIANS IN BRITAIN: 
THE BACKGROUND 

C 



In order to set the health of British Asians in context, it is 

necessary to examine both the historical background to immigration, 

and their lives and status as `immigrants' in Britain. 

This chapter reviews: the British links with India and the 

consequent immigration of New Commonwealth immigrants to Britain; 

the demographic religious and cultural background of the Asian 

origin populations and assesses the concept of `Asians as a 

community'; and examines the status of Asians as `immigrants', with 

particular reference to employment, education and housing. 

C 
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2.1 Brit sh links with the-Indian ubcontipcn 

European contact with the Indian subcontinent goes back about 

10,000 years when European traders made infrequent land journeys to 

India and brought back, among other things, spices for the European 

markets. This contact became more frequent after the Portuguese 

explorer, Vasco de Cm's discovery of the sea route to India in 

1498. The Portuguese arrived about a quarter of a century before 

the first major Moghul conquest in India under babar, at the 

battle of Panipat in 1526, which marked the beginnings of the 

Moghul dynasty. A later influence in India was that of the 

French. 

The British links with India began with the launch of the East 

India Company in 1599, which was granted sole trading rights with 

India in 1600. The goals of the East India Company remained 

rather humble at first but radically changed over the next 150 

years; the Company, from being a trading concern became an 

administrative body supported by its own constabulary and army. 

The defeat of Nawab Siraj-Ud-Dola, by Robert Clive in 1757 gave the 

Company virtual control over Bengal thus marking the turning point 

in British expansionism in India. However, the Company, like 

other small principalities, paid taxes to the Moghul emperor 

10 Jahangir. 
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The depleted and weak Moghul empire of the eighteenth century 

further aided-British domination. According to Visraml: 

The Company's expansionist policy was facilitated by the declining 

Moghul power. So with judicious self-interest, combined with 

military force - and all in the name of peaceful trading - the East 

India Company began the policy of playing off one prince against 

another, interfering in the internal affairs of the states, or 

`lending' help to a `friendly'. state against its enemies. In this 

way British rule was extended over a large part of India. By the 

1850s, Britain ruled India'. 

However, within seven years of becoming the supreme ruler of India, 

Britain was to suffer a major shock. In 1857, a-group of Muslim 

and Hindu soldiers objected to handling a certain type of 

ammunition on religious grounds. The reprisals against these 

objectors gave rise to a -bloody armed struggle, which included 

civilians as well as Indian soldiers. According to-Ahmed the root 

cause of civilians joining this uprising lay in the legal and 

institutional. changes in the land and revenue systems introduced by 

the British [2]. This national uprising (`The Indian Mutiny') was 

to create great and lasting unease with British presence in India. 

The East India Company was abolished in 1858 and the responsibility 

for governing the country was given to the newly created Secretary 

of-State for India. 

The events of 1857 were not forgotten by the Indians and by the end 

of the 19th century there was widespread discontent with British 

11 



rule. Two major. political parties, the Indian National Congress 

and the All India Muslim League, appeared on the scene at the turn 

of the century and gathered massive public support within a few 

years. The leaders of these parties, Mohammed Ali Jinnah for the 

Muslim League, and Mohan Das Gandhi and Jawahar Lal Nehru (father 

of the late Indira Gandhi and grandfather of present Indian leader 

Rajev Gandhi) for the Congress were to achieve great prominence in 

the struggle for independence which lasted until 1947. On 14 

August 1947 'British India' gained independence in the shape of two 

independent states, India and Pakistan, the latter split in two 

parts, West and East, separated by over a thousand miles of Indian 

territory. The nationhood of Pakistan owed a great deal to Islam. 

Today many Muslims remain in India but very few Hindus and Sikhs 

are citizens of Pakistan. Those people who found themselves on 

the `wrong side' at the time of partition made lengthy and 

hazardous journeys to the other country, often at cost of their 

lives. In 1971, civil unrest in East Pakistan followed by a war 

between India and Pakistan led to East Pakistan's separation from 

West Pakistan as the independent state of Bangladesh. The Indians 

had a lowly status under the British, raj. These `natives' found 

employment in the lowest levels of the massive British 

administration machine, as soldiers in the British army and in 

other menial jobs. Racial separateness and the superiority of the 

whiter sahibs and memsahibs was maintained at all costs. Indian 

customs, laws, education and land tenure were all `reformed' 

according to the British model which was considered superior. and 
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universally appropriate. According to Visraml: 

`The driving force behind this 'civilizing' zeal remained the 

inherent belief prevalent in the mid-Victorian England that the 

British were culturally and racially superior to the mass'of their 

subjects in India and elsewhere in the &npire... not only did they 

believe themselves to be superior, they made sure that the Indian 

acknowledged this as such. Locked in their racist attitudes, the 

British rulers isolated themselves and their memsahibs in a rigid 

hierarchy of class system, lording it over the conquered `natives' 

with a high hand'. 

2.2 Immigration 

Asian immigration into Britain can be split into three distinct 

phases - the pre 1950s when there was a small population of Asians 

settled in Britain, the 1950s and 1960s when British labour 

shortages stimulated mass migration from Asia, West Indies and 

Africa (the New Commonwealth), and the post - 1960s period of 

increasing restrictions on `coloured' immigration coupled with the 

entry of African-Asian `refugees'. 

c 
2.2. i) Pre 1950s immigration 

Black migration into Britain started around the---, 17th century. 

Many Englishmen returned from West Indian sugar plantations and 

brought black domestic and industrial slaves as servants with 
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them3. Lack of slavery laws in Britain enabled many blacks to 

leave their masters and by 1770 a black community of around 14,000 

had formed in St. Giles Parish, Paddington. British: 

administrators and army officers, on returning from India, often 

brought with them Indian ayahs (nannies -and/or housemaids)1. 

There were also small settlements of Asian sailors, -who had been 
(0 

employed in merchant shipping and the navy, in the large port 

cities such as Glasgow, Liverpool and London, some of whom later 

moved to'industrial cities like Birmingham to find work. It was 

estimated that in 1945 there were about 1,000 Asians in Birmingham 

and in 1947 there were around 1,000 Asian doctors practising in 

Britain. 

There was no set pattern of immigration before 1950s. The migrants 

came from all walks of life - sailors, ayahs, doctors, princes and 

nabobs, as well as academics and students. They came from most 

areas of India, particularly from the large port cities but also 

from the Punjab. Most lived in poverty and struggled to find jobs 

though some achieved prominence in Britaini: Chuni Lal Katyal 

became the first Asian mayor in Finsbury in 1939; Dadabhai Naoroji 

was elected to Parliament; Satyendra Prasanno, as Baron Sinha of 

Raipur, was the first Asian to go to the House of Lords; Sir Ratan 

Tata founded the London School of Economics' Social Science and 

Administration Department; and Duleep, Ranji and Nawab of Patudi 

acquired fame as cricketers. 
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The main immigrant groups in the pre 1950s period were the Irish, 

the Jews and the Poles. As early as 1857 the Irish born 

population of Britain was estimated to be around 500,000 and 

according to Rees `it appears legitimate to infer that the 

population in Britain of relatively recent Irish descent may 

approach 1O%'4. -Jewish immigration occurred before the First 

World War and the Second World War saw the arrival of 120,000 Poles 

who had fought in the war, were anti-Russian and did not wish to 

return to Poland. Other Eastern Europeans (e. g. Ukranians, 

Estonians etc) also migrated to Britain around this time. The 

turning point in black immigration into Britain was the arrival of 

the `Empire Windrush' in 1948 carrying 492 Jamaicans, 120 of them 

ex-RAF servicemen, who settled in Lambeth and Brixtons. 

2.2. ii) Mass migration 1950s-60s 

The post-war economic boom in Britain was instrumental in starting 

large scale migration from Asia and West Indies. - Under the 

British Nationality Act 1948 citizens of the New Commonwealth (NCW) 

were allowed to settle freely in the United Kingdom. This 

provided the employers with a ready source of cheap labour for 

unpopular jobs in the steel, textile, transport, catering and brick 

building industries. Some recruitment was carried out in NCW and 
C) jobs were readily available to those who migrated themselves. The 

extent of labour shortage is obvious in this comment from a West 
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Midlands manager: 

`The influx of immigrant labour began in 1954. At this time you 

couldn't get an armless, legless man, never mind an able-bodied 

one. Any worker could leave the works and get a job literally 

within 3 or 4 minutes simply by going to the factory next door. 

We tried recruiting Irish labour but this didn't come off' (quoted 

in Banton3). 

Between 1951 and 1961 the number of Indian migrants rose from 

30,800 to 81,400; and that of Pakistani origin from 5,000 to 24,900 

(but, the biggest increase was in the West Indian population, from 

15,300 to 171,800 in the ten years)4. 

The large scale black immigration coupled with a relative drop in 

demand for unskilled labour led to increasing social unease and 

eventually to the introduction of the Commonwealth Immigrants Act 

1962 which introduced a system of employment vouchers for NCW 

immigrants. Asians already resident could obtain employment 

vouchers for their friends or relatives in India or Pakistan. 

This sponsorship and patronage is a unique factor in Asian 

migration, allowing family and friendship networks to be built up 

in Britain6. This is evident in immigration of Mirpuris to West 

0 
Yorkshire following the scheme to build the `Mangla Dam' in the 

Mirpur district of Azad kashmir (northern Pakistan) in 1960. The 

residents of 250 villages were paid compensation for their homes 

and land. Some of them were sponsored by friends and relatives 

already in West -Yorkshire, resulting in one of the most closely 
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knit immigrant settlements in the United Kingdom. 

Further restrictions on immigration were imposed through the 

introduction of the 1965 Immigration White Paper, The Commonwealth 

Immigrants Act 1968 and the Immigration Act 1971. Allocation of 

vouchers was reduced first by phasing out unskilled and 

semi-skilled labour followed by cuts in vouchers for specific jobs 

- from 30130 in 1963 to 2290 in 19724. 

Large numbers of Asians had been taken to East Africa by the 

British, during the Raj, as indentured labourers, railway workers 

and junior civil servants and as British passport holders they had 

the right to settle in Britain after their; expulsion from Kenya and 

Uganda. According to Rees, the 1968 Commonwealth Immigrants Act, 

by creating classes of citizenship, was intended primarily `to 

prevent the arrival of these `coloured' and, therefore, politically 

embarrassing United Kingdom citizens... '4. Nonetheless, 110,000 

East African Asians were allowed into Britain between 1968 and 

1975. 

2.2. iii 1970s to present day 

The -1971 Census estimated the Indian born population to be 321,995 
0` 

and Pakistani born (including Bangladeshi) about 139,935. The 

Immigrants Act 1971, came into force in 1973 and established 

a full system of control for both Commonwealth citizens and aliens, 

since when only dependents of the people already settled have been 

allowed to enter Britain. The latest 1981 British Nationality Act 
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has further reduced the inflow of black immigration. These 

changes in law have had significantly worse effects on the coloured 

immigration while inflow of white immigrants (e. g. from Australia, 

New Zealand, EEC etc) has hardly changed. It was assumed, and put 

across as such, by the various British governments that the number 

or proportion of black faces was somehow at odds with `good race 

relations'7. This approach, adopted equally strongly by both 

Conservative and Labour governments, has been criticised as being 

essentially racist4"8,9. 

In recent years the British government, in their attempts to 

further curb Asian and black immigration, has introduced the so 

called `virginity tests', applicable specifically to female Asians 

and blacks entering Britain for the purpose of marriage. Male 

fiances from these countries have been faced with the catch 22 of 

the `primary purpose' rule which requires them to prove that 

settling in Britain is not the primary purpose of their intended 

marriageio. 

Long queues of applicants requiring entry clearance have been 

created by reducing the number of entry clearance officers at 

Delhi, Dacca and Islamabad8. A government white paper leaked to 

the press stated that `provided the queues do not become too long 
0 

this form of administrative regulation can continue, but an 

acknowledged policy of deliberate delay without legislation giving 

power to impose quotas would run risks in domestic courts and under 

the European Convention on Human Rights". It is probable that 

rights of genuine applicants are being sacrificed in over-zealous 

18 



attempts to detect bogus cases and such policies cause stress and 

hardship for Asians and blacks settled in Britain, and their 

dependents abroad. 

0 

c 
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2.3 Asians in Britain 

2.3. i) Demographic factors 

According to the 1981 Census (Table 2.1) there were 2.2 million 

people of New Commonwealth and Pakistani (NCWP) origin (those born 

in NCWP and their British born children), representing 4.2% of the 

total UK population. Of these 1.2 million were of Asian origin 

(Table 2.2). The Asian origin population thus comprised 2.3% of 

the total population of United Kingdom in 1981 and represented just 

over half (55%) of the total NCWP origin residents in Britain. 

The actual numbers were estimated to be somewhat lower than this 

figure - the overcount being primarily due to the inclusion of 

about 80,000 white people who were born in the Indian and East 

African Commonwealths. Overall, Indian, origin population, at 

673,704, accounts for 56% of the total Asian origin population of 

UK. 

At the time of the census 40% of the Pakistani origin population, 

39% of Indian, 26% of the Bengali, and 27% of the East African 

origin people had been born in this country (Table 2.2). Thus the 

immigrant population from Asia (769,977) comprised less than 1.5% 

of the total population of UK. The proportion of Asians in the 

0-4,5-15 and 20-29 years age groups is considerably higher (Table 

2.3,2.4) compared with the overall UK population. About 70% of 

the Pakistani and 60% of Indian, Bangladeshi and East African 

origin males, and somewhat higher proportions of females, were 

under 30 years of age in 1981, compared with only 42% of the white 
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populational. Under 3% of Asian males and about 6% females were 

in the post-retirement age group compared with 13% and 22% 

respectively of the overall population. 

The female to male sex ratio for the Asian origin population is 

about 1: 1.112. The ratios for Indian, Pakistani and East African 

population are similar to the overall ratio, however, in 

Bangladeshi origin population there is great disparity of female to 

male numbers, at 1: 1.6. For those over the age of 45, ratios for 

Indian and East African origin people are close to parity (1: 1.1). 

However, there are almost twice as many men as women in the over 

45s of Pakistani origin (1: 1.8) and about 5 times as many (1: 4.8) 

in the Bangladesh origin population. It appears then that the 

disparity in male and female numbers in the Pakistani and 

Bangladeshi origin populations is fast disappearing. 

2.3. ii) Regional, linguistic and religious 

background of Asian migrants. 

Table 2.5 gives a brief outline of the Asian origin populations' 

regional linguistic and religious backgrounds. This table is for 

guidance only and is not definitive. For example, no mention is 

made of Jains and Buddhists or followers of other religions who 

_ý 
have migrated from India. Apart from the regions outlined in the 

table several other areas in the subcontinent have also provided 

migrant workers to Britain. For instance migrants from the 

Pakistani districts of Jhelum, Faisalabad, Gujrat and Lahore in 

Punjab, Peshawar in North West Frontier province and Karachi in 
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Sindh are not represented in the table and no mention is made of 

the East African Asians, who may be Hindus, Muslims or Sikhs and 

may originate from the Indian state of Gujrat or other regions. 

Young males from Punjab and Gujrat in India, and Rawalpindi and 

Chhachh in Pakistan have long-established traditions of emigrating 

for a few years to earn and save money before settling down. The 

Gujratis went to East Africa in large numbers and the Punjabis and 

Pathans provided more than half-the entire military-force in India 

under the British rule2. People-from Chhachh and Bengal have a 

tradition of working away from home. The Punjab District Gazatteer 

wrote in 1907: 'From the northern part of Chhachh very large 

numbers of men go out as stokers on the P&0 and British India 

boats and come back shattered in health, but full of money (quoted 

in Dahya)13. 

Whereas in the case of Mirpuries, the building of Mangla Dam in 

1960 and payment of compensation to those affected by this 

development, along with sponsorship and patronage by those already 

in Britain, -was instrumental in facilitating the -chain migration 

from this area. 

In the main these immigrants, with the exception of East African 

Asians who were mainly in business, come from rural backgrounds 

where they were small farmers or share-croppers. As Dahya points 

out13, two main concerns of these migrants are to increase the size 

of their farm and to build a `pakka' (brick) house in their village 

of origin; in other words to improve their social and economic 

status in society. 
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2.3 iii) Asians as a Conmunity 

Although non-Asians may see the Asian origin populations as 

homogenous that is far from the case. The social organisation of 

migrant groups is based on village and kinship (biraderi) ties, on 

personal contact and trust, and on shared cultural, religious and 

regional backgrounds. Unique patterns of emigration based on 

sponsorship and patronage make such `communities' in Britain 

possible. For example: 'Situated at the north-east corner in 

Chhachh is Ghurghushti, a village with a population of some 15,000 

of which nearly 6,000 have migrated to Britain; most of these have 

settled in Birmingham, with a few in places such as Bradford and 

Manchester'13. The presence of such a , large number of people from 

the same village in a British city would ensure village allegiances 

and relationships being maintained in Britain. A number of other 

factors that strengthen the sense of 'community' in Asian origin 

people living in British cities are considered below. 

a). Residential segregation: Migrants tend to live near other 

migrants for a number of reasons. External constraints through 

racial discrimination-may leave little alternative but to buy 

houses in the most deprived areas. -Acconmodation in areas of high 

immigrant density may be cheaper and, therefore, more readily 
el 

affordable. Also, the migrant by living in areas, with others of 

similar background avoids social isolation and hostility, gains a 

chance to build up a supportive network and has a familiar 

reference point within an unfamiliar wider society. 
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b). Religious institutions: Mandars, Mosques and Gurudawaras 

(places of worship for Hindus, Muslims'and Sikhs respectively) all 

provide strong reference points and meeting places, increase 

internal solidarity and identity. 

c). Asian shops. restaurants/video shops etc: All 'these 

facilitate the maintenance of distinctive eating and clothing 

habits and by providing means of entertainment reduce the necessity 

to build new relationships or find new avenues of entertainment 

outside the immediate coinunity. 

d). Marriages bureaux/voluntary organisations: Voluntary 

organisations based on common interests and concerns enhance 

common bonds and further impress the cultural', religious, and 

regional identity' of the Asian groups. The emergence of Asian 

match-makers has eased the problem of finding suitable marriage 

partners among people of similar backgrounds - thus making 

marriages with other ethnic groups unnecessary. 

e). `Asian' healers: Hakims14 and veids15 (practitioners of Unani 

and Ayurvedic medicine) who may be practising in some of the larger 

British cities or be `on tour' from India, Pakistan or Bangladesh, 

facilitate the maintenance of distinctive health beliefs and 
C) 

practices. "' However, there is little data on their impact on 

health care of British Asians16. 
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f)., Asian Press: By focusing on issues of particular interest to 

the Asian origin population, both here and in their countries of 

origin, it enhances their separate identity and keeps alive their 

interest in events in their countries of origin. Two leading Urdu 

dailies, 'The Jang',, and 'Millat' have English sections to attract 

the young Pakistani origin population born in Britain and unable to 

read Urdu. The Hindi, Punjabi, Gujrati and Bengali language press 

is less well established in Britain. 

g). Myth of return: According to Anwar, Asian migrants: see 

migration as- a temporary state and consider their future, 

ultimately to be linked with the country of origins. The `myth of 

return', though unrealistic, - may be a considerable source of 

strength to the Asian migrant. However, it is not clear if 

Anwar's analysis, based on research in the mid-1970s is wholly 

applicable. today. 

h). External hostility: Finally, the perceived or actual 

hostility from the white community will strengthen the community 

ties and facilitate support networks. - 

Some of the above have been more fully dealt with by Anwar6. 

However, there can be tensions between Asian ethnic groups that may 

at times mirror the tension between or within their places of 

origin. At such times fragmented subgroups, originating from the 

same -country or area may unite against the opposing group. Thus, 

for -example, when the Labour party put up an East Pakistani origin 
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candidate in the May 1971 local elections in the Manningham ward in 

Bradford the local West Pakistani origin community voted against 

him. This was at the time of great tension in East Pakistan just 

prior to its formation as the independent-state of Bangaldesh. 

Dahya states: -`The Pakistani migrants' opposition to the candidate 

was overtly directed not against him [the candidate] but against 

`=ý the Labour party-whose national leaders, it was claimed, had come 

out in support of Bangaldesh and, therefore, had opposed the 

integrity of'Pakistan as a united country'13. Similar tension 

was observed within the Indian origin community at the time of 

Mrs. Indira Gandhi's assassination on November 1,1984. Grief and 

sorrow in the broader Indian origin population was in strong 

contrast to joyous celebration in some factions of the Sikh 

Community. Mrs. Gandhi had been murdered in retaliation to the 

storming of the Sikh holy shrine in Amritsar, the Golden Temple, 

where among others a prominent leader of the Sikh separatist 

movement was killed. 

It is clear that while migrants with common regional, cultural and 

religious backgrounds maintain a strong cohesion, this is far from 

the case between groups originating from different countries or 

areas with different languages and religions, and with no distinct 

commonality of interests. For example, a Hindu from West Bengal 

and a Muslim from the North West Frontier of Pakistan have neither 

the language nor religion nor national origin in common. A sense 

of belonging to the same `community', understandably, would not be 

strongly present in these two groups. However, these groups may 

refer to themselves as the `Asian community' and act together when 
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they have specific common goals e. g. in dealings with health 

authorities, the Home Office, or the police. Thus Pakistani and 

Indian origin people acted in unison in 1987 when they opposed the 

deportation of a two year old Pakistani boy, Khurram Azad and a 

Sikh mentally handicapped man both living in Bradford. 

Implicit in the above discussion have been definitions of 

'ethnicity' and `community' at different levels. The use of these 

terms at different levels has led to some debate. Dahya, for 

example, implied that the Pakistani origin migrants had a distinct 

`ethnicity', separate from other Asians, which could be terms 

'Pakistani'17. However, Saifullah Khan argues that the Pathans, 

Punjabis and Mirpuries are linguistically and culturally distinct 

enough to make the concept of a 'Pakistani ethnicity 

meaningless'18. The debate seems superficial - what is missing in 

their analysis is the recognition of different tiers of ethnic 

affiliations which may all be applicable and appropriate at 

different times and in different contexts (Fig 2.1). 
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Fig 2.1: Levels of ethnicity that may be appropriate in different contexts 

(each internal circle is a subset of the outer circle). 
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2.3 iv) The Changing Patterns of Life 

All migrant communities go through cultural changes brought about by 

the constraints of the new environment; the British Asians are no 

different in this respect. Of particular relevance is the impact 

on family relationships. 
(7) 

In most Asian (agrarian) communities marriages are usually' dependent 

upon considerations other than those of mutual love and 

understanding between the two partners. Educational, class, 

religio-cultural concordance and mutual relationship between the 

families of the marriage partners is of greater importance than 

personal likes and dislikes of the partners; parents and families 

play the predominant role in these `arranged marriages'. Life is 

usually 'spent in extended families and the usual sexual division of 

labour is supported by, often, separate male and female' living 

quarters. In such circumstances the relationship of the new bride 

with the extended family is as important as that between wife and 

husband. It is in'the families' interest to mediate in marital 

conflict, and marital relationship is seldom- exposed to the 

pressures facing a nuclear family. 

After the grandparents and parents the couple have to carry the 

f 
'responsibilities of marrying their children and to play their role 

as elders in the household - this acts as a strong unifying factor 

in marital relationships. 
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Such marriages, transposed in Britain in the absence of extended 

family and the societal coping and mediating mechanisms against 

marital and familial conflicts, face considerable difficulties. 

The absence of elders may leave the family without a valuable source 

of social and emotional support. Further, children born or brought 

up in Britain may have less regard for cultural values of their 

parents and wish to live their lives independently. The 

generational conflict here takes on the additional elements of 

differences in culture. `Cultural conflict' is a popular concept 

often seen as rebellion by the enlightened and educated youngsters 

against 'restrictive' and `primitive' practices of Eastern cultures 

and such simplistic labels impede in the proper analysis of the 

situation19. 

Families that manage to hold on to traditional values may face 

problems of a different sort. A daughter-in-law, born or brought 

up in Britain, on joining her husband's family may find the role and 

influence of the mother-in-law and other members of her husband's 

family as alien, or perceive it to be `interference' in her affairs. 

Birth of children and the traditional role of the grandmother in 

their upbringing may cause further friction. Thus the husband's 

family and the wife may hold, what they believe to be from their 

perspectives, legitimate grievances against the other. This 

problem is only now coming to the surface and many of the larger 

cities, with sizeable Asian origin populations, now have marriage 

guidance centres dealing exclusively with Asian clients. 

Particularly precarious, in these circumstances is the position of 

women who may have language problems, have little knowledge of their 

rights, and few avenues of social and emotional support. 
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These changes will have implications for the care of the elderly - 

the traditional reliance on home care of the elderly may be 

unjustified. Further, housing which is generally inappropriate for 

extended family living may be an additional hinderance. Because of 

the relatively young age-structure of the Asian origin population 

this is not a major concern at present, but with a sizeable 

proportion of British Asians now middle-aged (18% were aged 45 or 

over at the 1981 Census) the care of these elderly will become an 

important issue over the next 10-20 years. Many local authorities 

now recognise the need for provision in this area - Bradford, for 

example, now has a number of Centres for Asian Elderly and has 

recently opened up a sheltered housing complex with a warden who is 

fluent and literate in various community languages. True impact of 

these and other changes, however, remains to be seen. 

2.4 The status of Asians as `immigrants' 

At the height of colonisation and imperialism Europe ruled over most 

of the world. Ideas about white supremacy over the 'black natives' 

were widespread and enjoyed support of both science and the church. 

Such ideas were used to justify, both slavery and the `civilisation' 

of the world through colonisation. The eighteenth century 

philosopher David Hume wrote: 

"I am apt to suspect the Negroes... to be naturally inferior to the 

whites. There never was a civilised nation of any other complexion 

than white, or even any individual eminent in either action, or 

speculation. No ingenious manufacturers among them, no arts, no 
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sciences. There are Negro slaves dispersed all over Europe, of 

which none ever discovered any symptoms of ingenuity" (quoted in 

Walvin)20. 

Attitudes towards and treatment of, Indian subjects were along similar 

lines. A correspondent to the Times stated: 

. 
"I must say that I have been struck by the arrogant and repellant 

manner in which we often treat natives of rank, and with unnecessary 

harshment of our treatment of inferiors. The most scruffy, mean 

little representative of 'la race blanche'... regards himself as 

infinitely superior to the Rajput with a geneology of 1000 years" 

(quoted in Visram)1.. 

Attitudes and behaviour based on `the doctrine that a man's 

behaviour is determined by stable inherited characteristics deriving 

from separate stocks, having distinctive attributes and usually 

considered to stand up to one another in a relation of, superiority 

and inferiority'21 still permeate the British educational system, 

the media, industry and institutions - not always overtly and 

therefore are difficult to quantify. Husband states that the British 

educational system in which textbooks speak of the British 

civilising India and describing the sepoys who fought for the 

British in the Indian Mutiny as the `loyal sepoys'... geography books 

in which only `natives' shown in the illustrations were peasants, 

and therefore `inferior', whereas managers, engineers, and 

developers were 
_all . white' provides the 

, young mind with a 

`complimentary, if not totally consistant, picture of a 
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stereotypical African or Asian'21. 

Historically, almost all immigrants have faced hardships, insecurity 

and discrimination in economic and social life. In case of Asians, 

and other black immigrants, the obvious 'differentness' due to 

religion, culture and particularly colour of skin have been 

additional sources of insecurity and prejudice. As Karseras and 
ö`,, 1 

Hopkins 22 state : 

`If we assume that religion, language and skin pigmentation each 

play a part in shaping negative stereotypes and creating racial 

barriers, it is not hard to understand the difficulties confronting 

those newcomers who bring with them these attributes and it goes 

someway to explain why Asians are now the prime targets for some of 

the ugliest manifestations of racism'. - 

T 

It was the clear evidence of racial discrimination in employment, 

housing, education and social life that led to the 1965 Race 

Relations Act. This was an attempt to change attitudes by making 

discriminatory behaviour unlawful. The Community Relations 

Commission (CRC) was set up under the 1968 Race Relations Act and 

the scope and power of the Act, and the Commission were increased in 

the Race Relations Act of 1976. , The CRC now functions as the 

Commission of Racial Equality (CRE) and has recently been" under 

attack from those, on the Right and on the Left of the political 

spectrum. The Right ham, criticized it as devisive, anti-white and 

counter-productive23. Criticisms of CRE by blacks-and the Left are 

that it is-essentially an eye-wash, an extension of the racist 
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establishment, a watch-dog that cannot bite and only occasionally 

barks. In 1988/1989 the CRE, for the first time, was having to 

reject applications for assistance from eligible clients on the 

basis of a lack of resources. 

Employment, housing and education sectors provide the most poignant 

© indicators of racial disadvantage and discrimination and in social 

life, racial abuse and violence are experienced by many of the Asian 

origin people living in Britain. These are discussed in more 

detail below. 

2.4. i) Deployment 

There are marked differences in unemployment rates (Fig 2.2), job 

levels, (Fig 2.3), sectors of employment, gross earnings (Table 2.6) 

and proportions doing shiftwork (Table 2.7) between Asian and white 

workers. 

a) Unemployment 

Almost twice as many Asians (20%) as whites (12%) were unemployed in 

1982 (Fig 2.4). Differences in employment rates between the Asian 

groups were also observed. For males, unemployment rate in Indians 

(14%) was similar to that in the white population (12%). Pakistani 

and Bangladeshi origin males were about three times as likely (30%) 

as white males to be unemployed. Among females over half of the 

Bangladeshi group was unemployed. High unemployment in Pakistani 

and Bangladeshi groups was reflected in the highest rate of 
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unemployment, of all religious groups, in Muslims24. 

Young Pakistani and Bangladeshi origin males in the 16-24 age range 

are the group hardest hit by unemployment. The 1985 Labour Force 

Survey (LFS) found that while 17% of the white males in this age 

group were unemployed the rate in those of Pakistani and Bangldeshi 

origin males was three times as high at 50%25. This difference 

could not be accounted for by qualifications. 

Evidence of racial discrimination in the Youth Opportunities Schemes 

has recently been reported26'27. White trainees are twice as likely 

to secure employment after training compared with blacks and Asians. 

This is largely a consequence of black and Asian trainees being 

placed on schemes offering poor quality training* in trades with 

little demand for new workers27. 

Asians are also more likely to have been dismissed from their last 

jobs than white workers. A Policy Studies Institute (PSI) survey 

shows that the proportion of Asian males who were dismissed from 

their last jobs was 29% compared with 19% of the white group28. 

This shows the greater vulnerability of Asian origin workers at 

times of industrial decline and rising unemployment. 

b) Job levels- 

Asian populations' 'are, under-represented in professional and 

non-manual jobs and massively over-concentrated in the lower 

occupational groups (Fig 2.3). In 1982 19% of white males-compared 
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with 13% of Asians were in professional jobs. Whites (23%) were 

almost twice as likely as Asians (13%) to be in other non-manual 

professions. The difference was less marked in the skilled 

category (42% and 33% respectively). However, 40% of all Asians 

compared with only 16% of white males were in unskilled or 

semi-skilled occupations. 

O 
Within the Asian groups Bangladeshies and Pakistanies were least 

likely to be in professional and non-manual and most likely to be in 

semi-skilled and unskilled jobs. Sixty nine percent of the 

Bangladeshi and 43% of Pakistani origin males compared with 16% of 

white males were in semi-skilled and unskilled occupations. 

Similar differences in job levels were also observed between female 

Asian and white workers24. Sixty two percent of the white and 47% 

of female Asians were in non-manual and professional jobs. Nearly 

one half (44%) of all Asian compared with one fifth (21%) of white 

females were in semi-skilled jobs. A much smaller proportion of 

Asian females (2%) was in-the unskilled job category (compared with 

11%) of white females). 

c). Sectors of mmloyment . 

Industrial sectors in which Asians are concentrated differ from 

those with high proportions of white workers24. For example, 13% of 

Asians compared with only 2% of white males are employed in the 

clothing and textile industries. Asian women are similarly 

over-represented in these industries (20% compared with 4% of white 
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women). Of all Asian groups Pakistani and Bangladeshi men are most 

heavily concentrated in textile (20% and 32%) and manufacturing 

industries (70% and 59% opposed to 41% of white males). East 

African Asians are most like the white group in terms of job levels 

and sectors of employment while the Indian group have an 

intermediate position between Bangladeshi/Pakistani groups and East 

African Asians. Asians are particularly under-represented in 

public administration and defence sectors (2% opposed to 7% of, 

whites). Within these sectors Asian workers tend to be 

disproportionately concentrated in the lower levels of jobs. 

d) Gross earnings and shiftwork. 

There are considerable differences in gross earnings between Asian 

and white males doing similar jobs (Table 2.6). These are 

particularly marked in the professional and non-manual occupations. 

In terms of shiftwork, Asian males are one and a half times as 

likely as whites (33% compared with 20%) to be on shiftwork 

regularly (Table 2.7). Proportion of Asian males working 

alternating shifts is also greater (16% compared with 12%), and 

seven percent of Asian and one percent of white males are working 

nightshifts only. Differences in shiftwork between Asian and white 

females are less marked. 

43 



e) Racial discrimination in employment. 

Evidence of racial discrimination in employment has been reported in 

several studies29-34. Research carried out by making test 

applications for advertised jobs showed that employers are more 

likely to offer employment to white applicants in preference to 

blacks even when they - have identical qualifications and 

experience29. A study carried out by the Nottinghamshire Community 

Relations Council found evidence of discrimination in 46% of test 

applications for advertised non-manual jobs30. A Political and 

Economic Planning Institute (PEP) study in 1974 found that Asian and 

black applicants were discriminated against in 30% of cases 

involving non-manual jobs, 20% of cases in skilled-manual jobs and 

37% of cases involving semi-skilled- and unskilled jobs31. More 

recently, evidence of discrimination against Asian doctors employed 

in the National Health, Service has been reported30-34 which again 

shows that discrimination against Asians is still widespread and 

covers all areas of employment and all levels of jobs. 

0 
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2.4 ii) Housing 

This section will look at access to housing, housing tenure . and 

quality of housing of the Asian origin populations. Asian 

populations have generally been housed in urban areas and are, to 

an extent, segregated from the wider white community. 

Explanations of this segregation range from those emphasizing 

external constraints on the one hand to individual choice on the 

other. 

a) Segregation: Choice or Constraint? 

Rex and Moore believe that external constraints through racial 

discrimination-(i. e. concentration in the lowest socio-economic 

groups, inability to gain finance for better quality housing and 

racial bias in council house allocations) leave little alternative 

for blacks and Asians but to buy cheapest housing in the least 

pleasant areas35. Dahya, on the other'hand, argues that Asians 

tend to live near other Asians for mutual support and to avoid 

potential conflict with the white cominunity17. Segregation in the 

private sector may be the consequence of the interplay between 

class discrimination and racial discrimination `to produce a form 

of-discrimination through the market that any anti-discrimination 

legislation is powerless to touch136. Although all three types of 

explanation go part way towards 'explaining racial exclusion in 

housing, none is complete in itself. A satisfactory explanation 

needs to take account of personal choices and fears as well as 

external constraints, through discrimination and market forces, - 
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that interact to exclude Asians from more desirable housing. 

Exclusion from council housing has resulted from the workings of 

the waiting lists, as many Asians and blacks fail to fulfil the 

criteria for residential qualification29,25-37. 

b) Housing Tenure 

The Third Policy Studies Institute (PSI) survey in 1982 showed that 

about 60% of white and 73% of Asian origin population were living 

in owner-occupied accommodation (Table 2.8)24. Substantially 

fewer Asians (19%) were in council housing compared with whites 

(30%). Of all Asian groups, Pakistanis had the highest proportion 

of owner-occupation (80%), closely followed by Indians (77%) and 

African Asians (73%). Bangladeshis were the only Asian group to 

have owner-occupation rates (3-%) lower than the whites (59%). A 

large proportion of Bangladeshis (68%) were living in rented 

accommodation and most of these (53%) were council tenants. 

Similar patterns of housing tenure were observed in an earlier 

survey. 

Contrary to the pattern in the general population, owner-occupation 

is highest-in the lower socio-economic groups among Asians. Over 

80% of the people in skilled-manual, semi-skilled and unskilled 

jobs were in this category in 1974 (Table 2.9). This compared 

with 58% in the professional and 59% in the other non-manual jobs. 

The 1982 PSI survey shows some changes in the pattern of housing 

tenure. Fifteen percent more people in professional jobs and 7% 
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Table 2.8 

Tenure patterns 
Column percentages 

White Asian Indian Paki- Bangla- African- 
stani deshi Asian 

Owner-Occupied 59 72 77 80 30 73 
Rented from 

Council 30 19 16 13 53 19 

® Privately Rented 
(Furnished) 9655 11 5 
(Unfurnished) 

Housing 
Association 222142 

Based on Brown C 1984, op. cit Table 29, p. 96 

Table 2.9 

Tenure by Job level of household head 

Profes- Skilled 
sional, Other Manual, Semi- 
Employer Non- Fore- Skilled Un- Unemp- Re- 
Manager Manual man Manual skilled loyed tired 

Percent who are 
owner Occu- 
piers... 

White 86 64 52 40 21 25 52 
Asian 73 66 78 70 72 55 59 

Percent who are 
Council Tenants 

White . 10 24 34 48 66 53 35 
Asian 14 18 17 22 24 32 31 

1974 Survey Areas, 
Percent who are owner 
Occupiers... 
Asians, 1974 58 

1982 70 Asians 
59 - 
66 

81 
83 

82 
71 

85 
73 , 

Based on Brown C, 1984, op. cit. Table 33, p. 100. 
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more in other non-manual jobs were owner-occupiers with the 1974 

survey. Proportions of owner-occupiers in the lower job levels, 

particularly those in semi-skilled and unskilled jobs decreased by 

over 10% in the period between two surveys. However, despite this 

fall, there is still a higher proportion of Asians than whites in 

each job level, the exception being the professional category, who 

are owner-occupiers. 

c) Housing Quality 

Owner-occupation is not an indicator of quality of housing. Three 

quarters of all Asians compared with one half of whites are living 

in property built before 1945 (Table 2.10). Over half of all 

whites lived in detached or semi-detached houses compared with a 

quarter of Asians. By far the greatest proportion of Asians are 

living in terraced housing (59% compared with 31% of white 

population). 

Within the Asian groups there are marked differences in housing 

quality between Bangladeshis and Pakistanis on the one hand and 

African Asians and Indians on the other. Thirty seven percent of 

African Asians and 29% of Indians compared with 11% of Pakistanis 

and Bangladeshis live in detached or semi-detached houses. Four 

fifths of all Pakistanis live in terraced housing and nearly one 

half of all Bangladeshis live in flats or other accommodation. 

There are also marked differences in quality between local 

authority housing offered to Asians and whites. Compared with the 
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Table 2.10 
Dwelling type and age by ethnic group 

Column percentage 

White Asian Indian Paki- Bangla- African 
stani deshi Asian 

Detached House/ 
Bungalow 18 7 8 3 1 10 
Semi Detached House/ 
Bungalow 36 19 21 8 10 27 
Terraced House 31 59 58 79 40 48 
Flat in Building 

Up to 4 floors 9 8 7 3 31 6 
Flat in Building 

over 4 floors 2 4 2 2 12 5 
Other 4 4 3 3 8 4 

Dwelling built: 
Before 1919 24 34 
Before 1945 50 74 

Table 2.11 
Household size by ethnic group 

Column percentages 

Total 
of adults 
and children in 
household, White Asian 

1 23 5 
2 34 10 
3 16 15 
4 17 23 
5 7 18 
6 or more 3 29 
Mean number of persons 2.6 4.6 

Based on Brown C, 1984, op. cit. Table 12, p. 44. 

0 
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white population Asians are half as likely to get `excellent 

quality' housing39, three times as likely to be housed in pre-1945 

properties90, less likely to get newer houses or transfers and 

require more housing points before they are offered a 

property36,37. 

10 
Asians are also more likely to have a bigger household size 

compared with whites (mean number of persons per household 4.6 

compared with 2.6 for white households) (Table 2.11). Household 

size is an aggravating factor when the size or type of housing is 

inadequate. Twenty seven percent of Asian and West Indian house 

owners and 29% council tenants had more than one person per room 

compared with 2% and 5% respectively in the white poopulation24. 

Overcrowding in poor quality housing may be an important factor in 

producing ill health in Asians 

A further indication of quality of housing is the ownership of 

household amenities. There are marked differences in ownership of 

gardens, refrigerators, washing machines and exclusive use of 

inside WCs and baths between Asians and whites. Asians were half 

as likely to have a garden, a refrigerator or a washing machine 

(fig 2.4). In particular Bangladeshi and Pakistani groups have 

the lowest proportions of amenities. A greater proportion of 

African Asians compared with whites, and other Asian groups, have 

central heating, refrigerators and washing machines. Indians, as 

a group, occupy a position between Bangladeshies and Pakistanis, 

and African Asians and Whites. 
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Fig 2.4. Household amenities by ethnic group. 
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Based on Brown C, 1984 (Table 43 and 109). 

51 



2.4. iii) Education 

Discussion of education is important for the three following 

reasons: 

- Education can , contribute towards creating security and equality 

for Asian groups. 

- Educational institutions, particularly schools, can help counter 

the mistaken notions of racial superiority and inferiority by 

giving minority values, languages, religions and history equal 

status-and importance in the curriculum. 

- Lack of fluency and literacy in English, as well as. -being a 

disadvantage in itself, is often a contributory factor to (or a 

cover, for) other aspects of racial disadvantage. -I 

There is substantial literature on the education of Asian origin 

children41, and the Policy Studies Institute Surveys24,38.42 

provide valuable information on, the educational status of Asian 

adults. Educational status and aspirations of Asian adults and 

children, -, links between fluency in English and other disadvantages 

and the transition from school to employment are discused below. 

0 
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a) Adults 

Fluency in Flish: The 1982 PSI Survey showed an improvement in 

Asian adults' fluency in spoken English compared with the 1974 

Survey (Table 2.12)24. The proportion of women who were fluent in 

spoken English had increased from 22% to 32% and that of men from 

41% to 48% in the eight years. There was also a slight increase 
ý"J 

in the proportion of those who spoke English `fairly well'. 

Despite this increase in fluency, 21% of men and 47% of women were 

still speaking English only `slightly' or `not at all'. 

There were considerable intergroup differences in fluency rates 

(Table 2.13). Nearly three quarters of Bangladeshi and Pakistani 

women and one half of Bangladeshi men spoke English 'slightly' or 

`not at all'. Highest fluency rates were observed in African Asian 

origin males and females and Indian males. For all Asian groups 

men were more fluent speakers of English than women. 

Lack of fluency in English is related to deprivation in other areas 

(Table 2.14). The proportion of Asian households lacking 

exclusive use of a bath, hot water or inside WC is twice as high 

for households where the head speaks poor English compared with 

those who speak English fluently. Similar differences can be 

observed in unemployment rates, for both men and women, between 

fluent and poor speakers of English. 
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Table 2.12 
Fluency in E nglish in 1974 and 1984 

Percentages 

All 
Asians Men Women 

1974 1982 1974 1982 1974 1982 

Informant 
speaks English... 

Fluently 33 41 41 48 22 32 
Fairly well 22 23 26 27 16 18 
Slightly 27 21 23 17 32 27 
Not at all 15 11 7 4 27 20 

Not recorded 34 3 4 24 

Based on Smith D, Facts of Racial Disadvantage, PEP, 1976, and 
Brown C, op. cit. 

Table 2.13 
Percentage of Asian adults speaking English 

`slightly' or `not at all'. 

Men Women 
Bangladeshi 50 76 

Pakistani 27 70 

Indian 15 42 

African Asian 13 23 

Based on Brown C, op. cit (Table 66) 

Q 
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Brown states that considering this clear link between language and 

disadvantage in employment (and other areas) very few Asians 

reported having difficulty in getting jobs, or at work, because of 

language. He suggests that 'part of the explanation for this is 

likely to be that those with poor English avoid the discomfort and 

disadvantage caused by language problems by avoiding situations 

where English skills are important, often by seeking employment in 

workplaces where Asians are already established as part of the 

workforce, or by seeking employment, where English speaking skills 

are unnecessary'24. There is evidence that employers have used 

lack of fluency, or literacy in English as a convenient cover for 

racial discrimination29. 

Lack of fluency and literacy in English is also a considerable 

disadvantage for Asian adults in their dealings with the health 

service, the DHSS, the social services, police and judiciary as 

well as other agencies. 

Age on completing full-time education: Significant differences 

between Asian and white populations were observed in the 1982 PSI 

survey (Table 2.15). While there were virtually no white school 

leavers before the age of 12 years 15% of Asian men and 32% of 

women had left school before this age. Around four out of five 

white males and females left school between the ages of 13 and 16 

compared with only one in three of Asians. Proportionately twice 

as many Asian men and one and half times as many women as whites 

continued their education after the age of 16. These findings are 

substantiated by data on those who are presently under study, by 

ethnic group (Table 2.16). 
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Table 2.14 
Housing deprivation and unemployment 

rate by fluency in English 

Percentages 

Households Male Female 
lacking exclusive un- un- 

use of bath, hot water employment employment 
and inside WC rate rate 

Informant speaks 
English... 

Fluently 4 16 15 
Fairly well 8 20 25 
Slightly or not 

at all 10 31 25 

Based on Brown C, Black and white Britain, op. cit. 

Table 2.15 
e on completing full-time education 

White 

Percentages 
Men Women 

Asian White Asian 

Under 10 - 10 * 22, 
10-12 * 5 1 10 
13-15 56 16 56 16 
16 23 18 19 15 
17-19 10 20 16 19 
20 and over 7 23 5 12 
Still in 
full-time 
education 3 6 2 5 
DK/No answer * 2 * 2 

* denotes less than 0.5 percent 
Based on Brown C, op. cit (Table 73). 

c 
+ -r. 
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b) Children - 

`[The]... society is faced with a dual problem: eradicating the 

discriminating attitudes of the white majority on the one hand, and 

on the other, evolving an educational system which ensures that all 

pupils reach their full potential. In the short term, the first 

0 of these problems is a matter for the law, the government, housing 

authorities, employers, unions, the Commission for Racial Equality 

and others. - But in the long term, it is for schools to bring 

about the much needed change in attitudes amongst the coming 

generations143. .-` 

It is generally accepted that British educational system is 

Euro-centric, with underpinnings of Christian ethos, and either 

ignores the racial minorities' values, history, religions, and 

cultures or portrays these in negative manner43. To date actions 

to put this balance right have been ad hoc, inadequate, slow and 

often heavily biased towards misguided assimilation. The 

multi-cultural resource' centres, set up- by local education 

authorities (often with substantial funding from Section 11 money 

from the Central government) likewise lack any coherent framework 

of action on a national level and are not involved--in improving 

school curricula. Also, commitment to multi-cultural education 

varies from one local education authority (LEA) to another. 
VNI 

Asian teachers are heavily under-represented in British schools. 

`The under-representation of minority teachers is a matter of great 

concern which merits great attention and positive action. There 

57 



is no doubt that minority teachers face racial discrimination in 

seeking employment and promotion'43. The Commission for Racial 

Equality estimated that less than 2% of teachers and only 2.5% of 

the 1986 graduates from teacher training colleges were from ethnic 

minorities44. The school environment leaves a lot to be desired 

and Asian children often face prolonged and systematic abuse, 

physical and verbal, from their white peers. The support from 

school authorities in these circumstances is usually less than 

satisfactory. 'For instance a five-year-old girl, systematically 

beaten up in the playground by seven-year-old boys because she was 

a `mucky Paki'... told her parents that Pakistan did not exist and 

that she hated all Pakistanis. When the parents approached the 

headteacher for protection for their child, they were informed that 

the staff knew what was happening, and that the' child would 

adjust' (emphasis added 45 

Considering the mono-cultural approach of most schools, lack of 

Asian origin teachers as role models, undermining of Asian history, 

cultures, languages and religions, racist environment of the 

playgrounds and the class-rooms and the lower socio-economic 

background of most Asian children, one would expect them not to be 

high achievers. In fact, overall Asian origin children's 

performance is comparable to white pupils' from their schools and 

neighbourhoods41. Essen and Ghodsian have reported higher 

performance for all Asian children in mathematics and for British 

born Asian children, in English46. 
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There is evidence that Asian origin children, particularly girls, 

are socially isolated at school. Taylor and Hegarty state that 

this isolation'... must be a matter of concern if one aim of 

education is to encourage personal development of pupils' (p 

547)41. 

,0 Table 2.16 Population presently engaged in study 

by ethnic group. 

Percentages 

Men Women 

White Asian White Asian 

Full-time study 

Age 16-19 

Age 20-24 

Age 25-34 

All ages 

25 58 24 51 

6 13 - 6 

1 2 - - 

36 25 

Part-time 

study or 

examinations 6422 

Based on Brown C, op. cit (Table 78). 
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Full-time study after age 16: About three quarters of Asian origin 

males over the age of 16 and over half of the females who responded 

to the 1982 PSI survey, were in full-time study compared with one 

in three of white males and one in four females (Table 2.16). 

Other studies have substantiated these findings41. The following 

seem to be the main reasons for disproportionately large numbers of 

0 Asian origin over 16-year olds staying in full-time education: 

1) Higher aspirations of Asian students and their parents regarding 

educational qualifications and the desire to improve their 

socio-economic status. 

2) High levels of unemployment, and discrimination faced by those 

young Asian origin people who are in the labour market (Table 

2.17). 

Table 2.17loyment status of 1980 school leavers 

Asians All school-leavers 

Unemployed 41 19 

YOP 31 14 

Employed 28 64 

Source: Campbell M and Jones D 45. 
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Taylor and Hegarty, after reviewing a mass of literature on this 

topic, reached this conclusion: `There have been various 

suggestions linking their poor performance [in gaining employment] 

with inefficient job hunting strategies, insufficient or 

inappropriate educational qualifications, unrealistic ambitions and 

reluctance to engage in low level work. None of these 

explanations receives much support from the evidence... 041. 

2.4. iv) Racial abuse and violence 

The 1981 Home Office Study, `Racial Attacks', stated: 

`Our study clearly indicates that the incidence of racial attacks 

presents a significant problem. The frequency of such attacks, 

often of a particularly insidious nature, and the depth of feeling 

and concern which they generate in the ethnic minority communities, 

are a matter of fact and not of opinion'48. 

Cases of racial violence and abuse against blacks and Asian origin 

people are not isolated in terms of frequency or in geographical 

locations, with evidence coming from cities as far apart as 

Glasgow49, Leicester50, Liverpoolsl, London52 and Leeds53,54. The 

Home Office study concluded that racial attacks were increasing in 

frequency48. In the 1982 PSI survey over 40% of West Indian and 

over 50% of Asians believed that physical attacks on their groups 

had got worse in the previous five years (Table 2.18). Similar 

views were expressed about racial insults directed at their 

groups29. 
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Table 2.18 
Racial attacks and racialist insults- 

beliefs about trends 

Men Women 
West West 

Indian Asian Indian Asian 

0 

Would you say the 
following problems 
have got better than 
they were five years 
ago, about the same, 
or would you say the 
situation has got 
worse? 

Physical attacks for 
racial reasons on 
people of Asian/ 
West Indian origin: 

6 

22 

52 

20 

13 

20 

46 

20 

4 

17 

50 

29 

Better 18 5 17 3 

Same 35 24 27 19 

Worse 32 54 40 50 

DK 15 17 16 28 

Better 15 

Same 24 

Worse 43 

DK 18 

Racialist insults directed 
at people of Asian/West Indian 
origin: 

Source: Brown C, Black and White Britain, 1984. 
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The role of police in protecting Asian and West Indian origin 

people from racial attacks was heavily criticised after the racial 

violence in Southall in 1979, in which Blair Peach diedss, ss. The 

Third PSI survey showed that there was high level of 

dissatisfaction with commitment, willingness and ability of the 

police in protecting Asian and West Indian origin people from 

racial violence24. Two thirds of West Indians and over one third 

Asians felt they could not rely on police protection against racial 

violence and nearly half of these respondents felt that, if 

necessary, they should organise self-defence groups to protect 

themselves from racial attacks (Table 2.19). 

0 
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Table 2.19 
Racial attacks: attitudes towards ptotection by 

p olice and self-defence groups 

Percentages 

Men Women 
West West 

Indians Asians Indians Asians 

'People of Asian/ 
W. Indian origin 

O can rely on the 
police to protect 
them from racialist 
violence' 

Definitely 11 13 5 11 
Probably true 17 36 17 40 
Probably not 

true 18 19 15 16 
Definitely not 

true 46 23 50 17-- 
Don't know 7 9 12 15 

`People of Asian/ 
W. Indian origin 
should if necessary 
organise self-defence 
groups to protect 

-themselves from 
violence' 

Agree strongly 17 16 18 14 
Agree 27 36 28 44 
Neither agree 
nor disagree 10 15 12 15 
Disagree 21 23 26 18 
Disagree 

strongly 22 9 16 8 
Don't know 3 1 1 2 

Source: Brown C, Black and White Britain, 1984. 
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2.5 CONCLUSION 

Asian origin people's cultures, religions and family structure have 

traditionally been overemphasised as causative factors in`analysis 

of their health status (Chapter 3). These provide useful 

background information which should aid the understanding of 

disease and sensitive delivery of health services. For certain 

psychiatric conditions (e. g. schizophrenia) knowledge of patient's 

culture and religion can have strong diagnostic implicationsS8. 

However, these are not'determinants of health, per se and there is 

an additional danger in stressing cultural differences too 

strongly. -Emphasis, on differences' between cultures ignores the 

much greater similarities between them and more importantly, the 

cultural 'pluralist approach ignores the main issues of inequality, 

racism,, disadvantage and power differences between the Asian origin 

populations and the white majority, and their role in'structuring 

the Asians' life experiences, including their health status. 

The aim of this chapter was to cover issues that are particularly 

relevant to the status of Britain's Asian origin populations. 

Historical links between colonial India and Britain provide the 

background against which immigration from the Indo-Pak subcontinent 

took place with these (and other Commonwealth) countries, providing 

a ready source of cheap labour willing to take the least desirable 

jobs in the British industries. The unequal relationship between 

the white British and the people of the Indian subcontinent which 

existed in colonial India thus continued in Britain. 
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Today, three decades after the beginning of large scale immigration 

from the Indo-Pak sub-continent, inequalities still persist and are 

most visible in the areas of housing, education, employment and 

health (Chapter 3). Equality in law has not been translated into 

equality in practice and British governments have played a part in 

perpetuating these inequalities by introducing immigration policies 

that have had significantly worse effects on black immigrants and 

their dependents than white immigrants. Such devisive policies 

may be seen as covert legitimation of unequal treatment on racial 

or colour grounds by other agencies and individuals. 

Disadvantage is linked to poor health status as shown by The Black 

Report59 and The Health Divide60 and the World Health Organisation 

Initiative 'Health For All 2000' places health firmly in the social 

and political setting. The material presented here should 

therefore, serve as the background against which health status of 

the Asian origin populations is assessed. The literature on the 

health of British Asians is reviewed in Chapter 3. 

0 

66 



References 

1. Visram R. Ayahs, Lascars, and Princes: Indians in Britain 
1700-1947. London; Pluto: 1986. 

2. Ahmad I. Pakistan: Class and State formation. Race and Class 
1982; 22(3): 239-256. 

3. Banton M. Racial and Ethnic Competition. Cambridge; Cambridge 
University Press: 1983. 

4. Rees T. Immigration Policies in the United Kingdon. In: 
Husband C. Race in Britain: Continuity and Change. London; 
Hutchinson: 1982,75-79. 

5. Braham P. Open University Course D207, Unit 14. Milton Keynes; 
Open University, 1980. 

6. Anwar M. The Myth of Return: Pakistanis in Britain. 1979. 

7. Thatcher M, quoted in: Donovan J. We Don't Buy Sickness, It 
Just Comes. Aldershot; Gower: 1986. 

8. Handsworth Law Centre. Immigration Law Handbook. Birmingham: 
1985. 

9. Dumamet M, Dommet A. The Role of Government in Britain's Racial 
Crisis. In: Husband C, 1982 (see ref 4). 

10. Wife to accompany Sikh to India, Guardian; 28 April 1987. 

11. Saggar S. The 1983 Labour Force Survey and Britain's Asian 
Population: A Research, Note. New Community 1985; 12(3): 
418-429. 

12. OPCS, Census 1981: Country of Birth, Great Britain, Table 3. 
HMSO: 1983. 

13. Dahya B. Pakistanis in Britain: Transients or Settlers? Race 
1973; 14(3): 241-257. 

14. Kussera PNU. Ayurveda. In: Bannerman RH et al (eds). 
Traditional Medicine and Health, 

-Care 
Coverage. World Health 

Organisation: 1983. 

15. Said Hakim M. The Unani System of Health and Medicine. In: 
Bannerman RH et al, 1983, op. cit. 

16. Aslam M, Davis SS. The Practice of Asian Medicine in the United 
Kingdon and the Role of the Visiting Hakim. Medicos 1979; 4(2). 

17. Uahya B. The Nature of Pakistani Ethnicity in Industrial Cities 
in Britain. In Cohen A (ed). Urban Ethnicity. London; 
Tavistock: 1974. 

67 



18. Khan VS. Pakistanis in Britain: perceptions of a populations. 
New Community 1976; 5: 217-222. 

19. Ahmad S. Social Work with Black Children and their Families. 
London; Batsford: 1986. 

20. Walvin J. Black caricature: the roots of racialism. In: Husband 
C, 1982 (see ref 4). 

21. Banton M Quoted in Husband C. Open University Course E354, Unit 
5-6. Milton Keynes; Open University: 1982. 

22. Karseras P, Hopkins E. British Asians Health in the Community. 
Chichester; John Wiley & Son: 1987(P5). 

23. Lewis R. Anti-racism: A Mania Exposed. London; Quartet: 1988. 

24. Brown C. Black and White Britain: The Third PSI Survey. 
Aldershot: Gower: 1985. 

25. Quoted in: Race and Immigration. Runnymead Trust Bulletin; No. 
200: Feb 1987. 

26. Confidential Racism. Birmingham, Youth Employment Resource 
Centre; 1987. 

27. Gove H. Two Year YTS - another Whitewash? REITS; Binley Road, 
Conventry: 1987. 

28. Smith DJ. Unemployment and Racial Minorities. London; Policies 
Studies Institute: 1981. 

29. Daniels WW. Racial Discrimination in England. London; Penguin: 
1968. 

30. Hubbock J, Carter S. Half a Chance. London; Commission for 
Racial Equality: 1980. 

31. McIntosh N, Smith DJ. The Extent of Racial Discrimination. 
London; PEP, Report 547: 1974. 

32. Anwar M, Ali A. Overseas Doctors: Experience and Expectations. 
London; Commission for Racial Equality: 1987. 

33. Editorial. Prejudice against doctors and students from ethnic 
minorities. Br Med J 1987; 294: 328-329. 

34. Smith W. Overseas Doctors in the NHS. London; PSI: 1980. 

35. Rex J, Moore R. Race, Community and Conflict: a study of 
Sparkbrook. London; Oxford University Press: 1967. 

36. Henderson J, Karn V. Race, Class and State Housing: 
inequalities and the allocation of public housing in Britain. 
Aldershot; Gower: 1987. 

68 



37. Simpson A. Stacking the Decks: a study of race, inequality and 
council housing in Nottingham. Nottingham and District CRC: 
1981. 

38. Smith DJ. The Facts of Racial Disadvantage. London; PEP: 1976. 

39. Law J, Ben-Tovin G. Race and housing in Liverpool. London; 
Commission for Racial Equality: 1984. 

40. Skellington T. How blacks lose out in council housing. New 
Community; 29 January 1981. 

41. Taylor MJ, Hegarty S. The Best of Both Worlds? A review of 
research into the education of pupils of South Asian origin. 
London; NFER-Nelson: 1985. 

42. Smith DJ. Racial Disadvantage in Britain. London; Penguin: 
1977. 

43. Education for All. A Summary of the Swanne Report. A Runnymead 
Trust Report. London; Runnymead Trust. 1985. 

44. Annual Report. Commission for Racial Equality; 1986. 

45. Allen S. Open University Course E354, Unit 4 (P31). Milton 
Keynes; Open University Press: 1982. 

46. Essen J, Ghodsian M. The Children of Immigrants: School 
Performance. New Community 1979; 7(3): 422-429. 

47. Campbell M, Jones D. Asian Youth in the Labour Market: a study 
in Bradford. London; EEC/DES: 1982 (Transition to Work Project, 
Bradford College). 

48. Racial Attacks: Report of a Home Office Study. HMSO; 1981. 

49. Walsh D. Racial Harrassment in Glasgow. SEtRU, Glasgow College 
of Technology: 1987. 

50. Progress Report: Racial Attack Monitoring Project. 6 Seymore 
Street, Leicester: 1987. 

51. Racial Terrorism in Merseyside. Merseyside Community Relations 
Council, 64 Mount Pleasant, Liverpool: 1987. 

52. Reported in Guardian, 20 March 1987. 

53. Twenty Years of Violence and intimidation. Leeds TUC, Saville 
Mount, Leeds: 1987. 

54. Racial harrassment in Leeds, 1985-86. Leeds Community Relations 
Council, Centenary House, Worth Street, Leeds: 1987. 

55. Lewis R. Real Trouble -a study of aspects of Southall trials. 
London; Runnymead Trust: 1980. 

69 



56. Dummet M. Southall, 23 April 1979: Report of the Unofficial 
Committee of Enquiry into the Events of 23 April 1979 in 
Southall. 1980. 

57. Southall: The Birth of a Black Community. Campaign Against 
Racism and Fascism; 1981. 

58. Editorial, Paranoia and immigrants. Br Med J 1980; 281: 
1513-1514. 

59. Townsend P, Davidson N. Inequalities in Health: The Black 
Report. London; Penguin: 1982. 

60. Whitehead M. The Health Divide: Inequalities in Health in the 
1980s. London; Health Education Authority: 1987. 

`i 

70 



QIAFFER 3 

HEALTH OF ASIANS IN BRITAIN: 
A REVIEW OF RFSEARQI LITERATURE 
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A review of the literature on ethnicity and health shows some 

confusion over the use of the term `ethnic'. Words and phrases 

such as `immigrants', 'blacks', `Asians', `people of New 

Commonwealth and Pakistan origin', 'ethnic minorities' as well as 

national terms such as `Indians', `Pakistanis', `West Indians' 

etc, are used regularly in the medical press. 

The term `immigrant' should apply only to recent arrivals or in the 

broader sense to first generation settlers; it is becoming 

increasingly inappropriate as a large number of these settlers are 

now British citizens, and the majority of the younger people 

are British born (36% of all Asian origin- people were born in 

Britain and the same proportion were under the age of 15 years at 

the 1981 Census see Tables 2.1-2.4). This term is also pejorative 

in tone, suggestive of alien or outsiders. In the medical 

press over the last two decades the term `immigrants' has 

almost exclusively referred to those of Indian, Pakistani, 

Bangladeshi, Afro-Caribbean and Greek-Cypriot origin, thus 

singling these out as `problems'. 

The literature relating to the health of people of Asian origin 

(from India, Pakistan, Bangladesh or Asians from East Africa)is 

reviewed in this'chapter. One should keep in mind that `Asians' 

are not homogenous; there. ', are differences of culture, 

religion, diets, languages and values as well as those of class 

and education both between and within these countries. The 

research literature reviewed does not always acknowledge these 

differences. 
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Most research in this area has come from the medical profession 

and no major contribution has been made by Asian minorities 

themselves1.2. The evidence on Asians' health status is patchy 

and is heavily concentrated in a few areas of particular 

interest,, to the health professionals, such as tuberculosis, 

rickets and osteomalacia, prc nancy and birth outcome, 

perinatal mortality and mental health. There is relatively little 

literature on doctor-patient communication, diabetes, heart 

disease, and use of traditional medicine. Particularly 

neglected are the areas of primary care and hospital services and 

little attempt has been made to include racism in this 

equation. With increasing evidence of racial discrimination in 

almost all aspects of life, including the NHS, housing, 

employment, education, and media coverage of Asians (and other 

ethnic minorities) this omission is odd indeed2. The result is a 

situation of `us' and `them' where. the 'problem' very obviously 

lies with `them', and we see terms such as `Asian rickets', 

`diseases of immigrants' and `imported diseases' used liberally in 

the medical press. 

This review, is organised into four larger sections covering 

tuberculosis, rickets, maternal and child health and mental 

health, and smaller, sections covering literature on diabetes, 

communication and compliance, and. research in other areas. 
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3.1 Tuberculosis 

About 1/5th of all deaths in Britain in the seventeenth and 

eighteenth centuries were due to tuberculosis, but the mortality 

rate declined steadily so that by 1954 the mortality from 

tuberculosis was a fraction (about 20/100,000) of the rate 

in 1834 (about 400/100,000). Effective treatment came 

with the introduction of streptomycin in 1947, and from 

1954 BOG 'vaccination helped to further reduce both morbidity 

and mortality from tuberculosis3. However, as late as the 

1940s and '1950s Bentley estimated that there were as many as 409 

tuberculin- positive cases in British school children4. Two main 

explanations offered for this dramatic decrease in the 

incidence differ quite radically from each other. One view is 

that this was a consequence of nutritional and environmental 

improvements and a rise in the standard of living in the late 

nineteenth and early twentieth century which led to a less 

infectious environment3. The other view holds that this decrease 

is predominantly the result of medical interventions. 

As the mortality and morbidity from tuberculosis was 

decreasing in the white British population it became evident 

that the reverse was true in, the black population. -Many 

medical research workers wrote about the high incidence of 

tuberculosis in immigrants particularly, insofar as the 

disease might pose a 'threat to the wider white populations-7. 

One writer considered that `it is fortunate that the Pakistanis- 

have shown little tendency to integrate, otherwise the disease 
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would have spread to the local population'7. A few years later 

the Lancet, in an editorial entitled 'Tuberculosis retreats 

- Slowly' concluded that the annual decrease in tuberculosis 

notifications had been around 10% until 1969, which slowed down 

over the next two years to 2.5% per annumb. The Lancet 

attributed the slower decrease to the higher incidence in 

Asians and expressed astonishment that '... the search 

for tuberculosis in immigrants. is still not compulsory. It 

should be'. The article continued 'This is not racial 

discrimination; it is simply-humane'. It was not at all clear 

whether Asians were importing tuberculosis into Britain or 

becoming infected after arrival. By calling for compulsory 

checks on entry ports the Lancet was pre-judging the issue, and 

totally ignoring the role of post-entry environment in the 

aetiology of tuberculosis. 

3.1. i) Tuberculosis in earlier immigrants 

Earlier cases of tuberculosis in immigrants were not found in 

those of Asian origin but particularly in the Irish. The 

rural background of the Irish, resulted in little or no exposure 

to tubercule bacilli, and was thought to make them more 

susceptible to the disease in comparison to the English dwellers 

of large cities; the latter had a greater exposure to the 

infection and after centuries of living with tuberculosis may 

have been 
. 
immunologically better equipped to resist infection9. 

' It is not the hardship and the poverty... which causes them 

(Irish) to die of pulmonary tuberculosis in such much greater 
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numbers than they do at home, but the fact that life in the 

congested districts of great cities brings them into contact 

with tubercule bacilli in such numbers as they have never met 

before'10. Hess and McDonald, in a study in London in 1954 found 

the rate of tuberculosis to be three times greater in the 

Irish compared with the London born populations. A later study 

showed rates of tuberculosis to be thirteen times greater in 

Chinese catering workers, and greater in all immigrants compared 

with White workers11. So, tuberculosis is not a disease of 

a particular race rather it effects the more 

immunologically susceptible people living and working under 

conditions favourable to the spread of infection. 

3.1. ii) Tuberculosis in people of Asian origin 

Tuberculosis as a major disease in the Asians was being reported 

in the medical press by the late 1950s and early 1960s, when there 

was a somewhat larger number of Asians living in the inner city 

areas of many of the larger industrial cities in Britain. 

In 1962 Stevenson reported that while the overall trend in 

tuberculosis notifications was downward (174 to 110 between 1954 

and 1961) the reverse was the case for the Pakistani origin 

population (from 12 to 124) during this period12. The 

incidence in Pakistanis was some 30 times greater (at 

200/100,000) compared with the white populations. In another 

paper in the same issue of'the British Medical Journal, Aspin 

reported a four-fold incidence in the Indian origin population 

of Wolverhampton13" Both these authors recognised that the 
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Asian population generally worked in congested and humid 

working conditions in the textile and engineering industries and 

lived in poor-quality, overcrowded housing - conditions conducive 

to the onset and spread of tuberculosis. Aspin concluded 

that 23 out of his 35 cases of tuberculosis were of 

recent onset, that is, likely to have developed since arrival in 

this country. Stevenson considered that at least 50% of his 

cases did not have active tuberculosis on entry into Britain. 

Likewise, Roe had suggested that the majority of his 35 patients 

had contracted the infection after arrival14. 

In an analysis of notifications in Birmingham in 1964, Springett 

found that people of Pakistani origin had 27 times greater 

(180/100,000) and those of Indian origin about 6 times greater 

incidence (41.5/100,000) of tuberculosis compared with that in 

the white population (6.7/100,000)6. Unlike the authors 

mentioned above, Springett concluded that most of his cases 

were of chronic nature and therefore likely to have been imported 

into " this country. He suggested that the only 

satisfactory method of control must be based on `chest 

radiography at or before the time of entry to the United Kingdom'. 

The Lancet, in an editorial ten years later, recommended a 

similar `rational' measure to counter what it considered, a 

threat to public health and thought it to be only 'humane'. By 

this time, it appears that there was no ambiguity in the 

aetiology of tuberculosis in the Asians - `they come from 

countries with high prevalence of the disease and a high risk of 
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infection', or in other words they bring infection into this 

country8. No mention was made of the possible, indeed probable, 

link between tuberculosis and the often quite disturbing 

housing and employment conditions the Asian immigrants had to 

endure. In response to the Lancet editorial Chatterjee 

wrote that quite apart from conditions in their own countries 

these 'immigrants live in poor, overcrowded housing 

conditions, which must, I feel, contribute to the incidence of 

tuberculosis' and went on to say that while it may be important 

to check for infection at port of entry `it is also important 

that social and housing conditions should be improved if we are 

to eradicate this disease completely from these islands'15. 

It is interesting to note that, again in response to the 

Lancet editorial, Prowse and Cavanagh reported that 

notifications of respiratory tuberculosis in North Staffordshire 

had more than doubled in the three years of 1973 and that this 

rise was `not due to cases occurring in immigrants'; moreover, 

'the proportion of notifications among immigrants has remained 

steady during the past five years'16. 

The problem of tuberculosis has declined in the recent years. 

Sutherland et al have reported a decline in the annual notification 

rates of 10% for Pakistani and Bangladeshi, 0.04% for Indian and 5% 

for the white male population between 1971 and 1978/7917. In 

females, again, Pakistanis and Bangladeshis showed the greatest 

decline (6.5%) compared with the Indians (0.2%) and white people 

(5%). A much steeper decline was observed between the 

1978/7918and 198319 national surveys (Table 3.1). The decline in 
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the intervening five years was 28%, 26% and 19% respectively for 

white, Indian and Pakistani and Bangladeshi people (Table 

3.1)19,20. The proportion of notifications which were for Asian 

people remained constant in this period (35% in 1978/79 and 37% in 

1983). Respiratory disease the most common disease in both white 

(82%) and Asian (66%) patients. Thirty seven percent of the 

white, 53% of Asian patients with non-respiratory disease had 

peripheral lymph node involvement. 

Age and sex differences between ethnic groups were also observed 

(Table 3.2)19. About two thirds of all notifications for white 

people were for males while males only accounted for one half of 

the notifications for Asians. White patients were older than 

Asians - 51% of males and 41% of females were over the age of 55 

years compared with 16% of Asian males and 12% females. The 

annual notification rates per 100,000 in 1983 were 6.9 for white, 

178 for Indian and 169 for Pakistani and Bangladeshi people (Table 

3.3)20. 

3.1. iii) Tuberculosis in children of Asian origin 

The Medical Research Council Tuberculosis and Chest Disease 

Unit survey of notifications in England and Wales for 1978-79, 

found that the incidence per 100,000 was lowest in white 

children (under 15 years of age) at 3.6 in comparison with 

children of Indian origin at 72 and children of Pakistani 

and Bangladeshi origin at 95. The overall notification rate of 

80 



c 
0 
ýs n 
CD 

m 
ýn CD n 
CD 
n 
CD 

co 

"-3 U1Wr 
0 ü1C"u fD 

o cnwrWn 

0 

m ý" ý cn 

r 
O al NN 

I .P VI O -J 
00 ýcncn 

O CJt Nr 
O 'c 0-4 

to Nrr 
CD W 0.. P O) 
O tDW W Vt 

r 
O . AN Nr 
O r . Li 'P r 

At. rN 
CD -3 CA to 
00 00 O "P W 

O W. 0a 
O Oý OW 

Cn rW 
to -4 W WO 
to Nv00 

r 
OrN cn r 
ONW CA 0 

I. " - WOWN 
t" -1a) W00 
O NNOOP 

O C�it'-' 
O0- 00 O) 

NrN 
C cO-OtO 
CD O) 00 W lV 

O WNNº-+ 
O 00 WO)N 

On rN 
P" výcom 
N- 40D OP 

OrN .Pr O NC coo 

vrW 
r -3 tDC) -- 

.P co 00 

OrN CA 
00 00 )0 

öI 

ýr 
ö 

cD 

. 

CD 

q 

Ö 
ý.... ý 
fD 

0 

Ö 

lD 

ö 

ýj 

ÖI 

m 
W. 
Z 
1-4 

In 

co 
ý" o0 

w CD 

r" 

r" 
fD 

c0 
00 
00 
vl 

lD Co 
m 

fD 

o r" 

r- 
ýD 
ch 

; 
Q' 

w 
N 

I 

r" 
C 

r" 
O 

O 

i. 

M 

fD 

r" 

I 

O 

81 



n 
0 

a 

iöö 
00 

FL UG 

a 
NýA 
ýl CJt 

01 ý 

co co 

C 4C) 

cn .P 

O N, 

v 
;o 

w. 46 1 

:40 

bH 
i ýý 
t n 

ýý-är 
" 

r" ý 

ý"C71N V1W 
N -' NN 
CJl A 00 Ul O 

Fr 
O 

W 

CO 

W W CO 
CD W V1 C)1 

10W . tA. 

NN -J 
-1t C.. 
NNý-+ -0 

cn 

ÖÖ 

MM 
00 
I ti 

1--' tTR 
(D Fr 
to SU 

Ný 

ýý- 
-40) 00 " 

00 N 
awl 

ZOO ; 1! 1 

N ýA 

.PO 

0 (D 

ý LNLPý 

0 

r" 

A 

m 4A.. Fº -7 to W cý N -4 CG 
P. AN W. P. 

0- CD Awrn -3 " loco 00 co 

I-A CA 
WNr r+ 
OWW 00 v 

Nr-4 pp"r 
r0W Vt Cn 

82 

M 
rt, Er 

OG 
r" 

A10 

CD fn c+ Oo 
"r I. J. C) 

0 

Öýr 
ºC 

N 
h-ý 

a CD 
I-A. pi 11-1 
U) CD I" (n 0 $ 

pd o 

ucýi ö 
cr o 
0 

r"«i Wo 
U 

0 

°4 ög 
o+ 
C ºr" º"r 
b ot cD rýp" 
o 

ß. 
- 

ri w 

týr+ T 
oa ). j" c* 

01 

ao kc 

~Oý 

c U° m 00 
QM 

00, 
týp 

Ö 
A) cr+ 

ýSn 0 
0 

ho 1n 
Oo 

º-ro 0o 

M 00 
OW 
m 
fD 

rr 
Z -4 F-+ 00 
c+ 1 
In Co 

ö 
ti 



1 

83 

wo 0 ý-4 Poo 

°ý5 
" (D cD 

tw. U) ß. 0 0 :z :3 0z W(E r" 0W r" w 

ý0 00 ö ý. g o- 
C> :r5 fD CO En Oy 

tJ' tp 
N c., r" r. 0 !DOß. 

°0H. (D 
CD, 

00 H. CD 
Cý 

c+ý 
ro 

N 

H lk 

A r" 

--1 0 

CD 0 
O 

" C 
11.4 I 

C+ 



7/100,000 hid these great differences between different 

origin populations21. 

The latest national survey (1983) shows that annual notification 

rates were still higher for Indian and Pakistani and Bangladeshi 

origin children (32 and 52/100,000 respectively) than for the white 

children (2.4/100,000)22. However the estimated annual number of 

notifications declined by 35% between 1978/79 and 1983. The 

decline for children of Indian origin was greater (46%) than for 

those of Pakistani and Bangladeshi origin (16%). The estimated 

mean annual reduction in rates was 14% for Indian, 10% for 

Pakistani and Bangladeshi and 7% for white children. As in 

adults, respiratory disease was the most common and accounted for 

76% of the 452 new cases in 1983. The major reasons for this 

decline in incidence are: the reduced incidence in adults, which is 

the most serious source of infection in children22; BOG vaccination 

which may give 75% protection against disease for up to 10 years23; 

as well as successful contact tracing and treatment of cases23. 

The relative improvement in socio-economic status of both Asian and 

white groups may also have played a part in this. ' 

3.1. iv) Tuberculosis of Bones and joints, and female 

genital tract 

Although the main "type of tuberculosis in the above groups 

is pulmonary (respiratory)'' tuberculosis, other types of the 

disease have been reported to be present in the population of 

Asian origin. Nicholson has reported on bone and joint 
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tuberculosis in Bradford and in a review of 176 cases of 

skeletal tuberculosis observed that although the incidence in 

Asians was lower, `the disease in Asians is more acute with 

greater systemic disturbance'24. Tuberculosis of the female 

genital tract was reported to be high in females of Indian 

origin25. Similarly Swart, in an analysis of cases of 

7. tuberculous meningitis in Leicester, found that fifteen out of 
YAý 

the seventeen cases occurred in people of Asian origin26. 

3.1. v) Socio-economic and demographic factors 

No serious attempt has been made to investigate the possible 

role of sociodemographic variables in the aetiology of 

tuberculosis. One exception to this is a paper by Katharine 

Froggatt based on tuberculosis notifications in Bradford 

between 1980 and 198227. The incidence-in the Asian origin 

population was about 20 times greater than that of the 

white population. Incidence was high in the central wards of 

the city, heavily populated with Asian origin people, nearly 

half of these living in overcrowded ý conditions (5.1 per 

household compared with the district ` norm of 2.2). 

Residents of these wards were also more likely to be 

unemployed, without a car and living in older, 

unmodernised housing lacking in amenities27. Khogali28 made an 

analysis of 843 cases of tuberculosis (made up of 350 patients of 

Indian, °320 of Pakistani, 150"of African and 16 of other origins) 

and showed that only 7% (or 62) of these; patients had the active 

form of the disease on entry into Britain. The rest, it 
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appears, developed tuberculosis in this country. Hawkins and 

his associates in an American study were able to demonstrate that 

those subjects who became infected did so in a situation of 

stress which would be conducive to lowered resistence29. 

3.1. vi) Conclusion 

n7l , Nýw 
Tuberculosis is associated with socio-economic and demographic 

variables and medical intervention alone will fail to wholly 

eradicate it if the wider social and economic inequalities are 

allowed to persist. Poor-quality, overcrowded housing, 

inadequate nutrition, lack of or badly paid employment, humid and 

warm working conditions and other variables may not cause 

the disease, but these » conditions will make the 

individual more susceptible, and if infection occurs - it may 

easily be passed onto other uninfected members in the household 

or the workplace. The role of these factors, all too 

important at the height of infectious diseases in Britain in the 

previous centuries, has too often been ignored, or given the 

briefest of attention, in the aetiology of tuberculosis in the 

Asian origin population. The decline in incidence of tuberculosis 

in both children and adults is encouraging. 

The selective BCG vaccination of Asian children, as currently 

practised by some area health authorities, is a justifiable 

short-term solution but attempts also need to be made to improve 

social and environmental conditions which are aggravating factors 

in aetiology of tuberculosis. 

i 
i 
F r 
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3.2 Rickets and Osteomalacia 

Like tuberculosis, rickets in this country seemed a disease of 

the past until the 1960s, when several papers on the incidence 

and prevalance of rickets appeared in the medical journals. 

These cases were almost entirely confined to the population of 

Asian origin and in particular affected four groups of 

people: women, particularly those pregnant; newborn babies; 

children and adolescents; and the elderly. Although people of 

Asian origin made up less than 2% of the total British 

population they accounted for 70% of rickets cases serious 

enough to require hospitalization30. Ford et a131 reported a 

prevalence of 24% of severe or clinical rickets in children of 

Asian origin in a Glasgow survey while Preece et a132 reported one 

in ten of their subjects to have clinical rickets or osteomalacia. 

These two authors further reported that prevalence of sub-clinical 

or biochemical rickets was present in as many as a quarter (25%) of 

all Asians and as many as one half (50%) of all Asian adolescents. 

Another study in Glasgow found that 40% of the subjects had 

evidence of biochemical rickets and 44% had low serum 25 

hydroxycholecalciferol (25 01-m) concentrations33. 

Vitamin D deficiency is the underlying cause of rickets and 

osteomalacia. Vitamin D deficient diet, lack of sunshine, 
Ic"N I _-a 

genetic disorders which prevent absorption of vitamin D into the 

bloodstream, the suspected inhibitory role of phytate in Asian 

diets (particularly chappaties) and the role of skin pigmentation 

in vitamin D synthesis, are all contributing factors but the 
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relative importance of these factors is less than certain. 

The studies of incidence and prevalance of rickets in the Asian 

groups, the literature on the aetiology of rickets and 

osteomalacia in Asians and the solutions offered, ranging from 

health education, to supplements of vitamin D provided to the 

`at risk' groups, or fortification of popular Asian foods with 4^, 

vitamin D are reviewed. The impact of the absence of any 

research studies attempting to look at how the wider life 

experiences of a `coloured' minority in a 'colour' and race 

conscious society may effect the experience of rickets will 

be apparent from this review. Victims are blamed quite 

liberally in this research in statements such as: `The 

long-term answer to Asian-rickets probably lies in health 

education and a change towards the Western diet and 

lifestyle'34. Rickets in a number of these reports has become 

`Asian rickets' thus fallaciously implying a racial or ethnic 

specificity to' the disease34,35 - it was not called `Asian 

rickets' when there was a higher prevalence of rickets in the 

white British population! 

3.2. i) Rickets in children and adolescents 

Rickets in Asian children and adolescents has been studied 

by a number of researchers. . Cooke et 'al, in a random 

sample, took estimates of serum 25 

hydroxycholecalciferol (25 OHD), the circulatory form-of vitamin 

D, and found that 40% of the- children had low levels of serum 
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25 OHD36" (Lower levels, but to a lesser extent, were also 

observed in white and West Indian children). O'Hare et al 

studied 221 children and adolescents admitted to hospitals 

(for non-rachitic ailments)37. Although none of these subjects 

had evidence of clinical rickets, most, particularly girls, 

showed evidence of vitamin D deficiency. They suggested that 

this deficiency in Asian girls during the adolescent growth 

spurt can result in permanent pelvic deformity causing 

subsequent difficulties in childbirth. Evidence of 

biochemical (or sub-clinical) rickets was present in a staggering 

45% of Asians in a study in Bradford3b. A survey of 

children under 5 years of age of Bangladeshi origin in Tower 

Hamlets showed that apart from vitamin D deficiency, these 

children also suffered from iron deficiency anaemia39. A 

familial study by Ford and his colleagues in Glasgow showed that 

24%° of their 115 subjects belonging to 26 families were deficient 

in vitamin D31. They also found a high female to male ratio 

among the sufferers with clinical rickets in both children (12 

girls, 6 boys) and adults (9 women, 1 man). 

3.2. ii) O sVa4? ntlac in women 

Asian women, especially during pregnancy, have been found to have 

low levels of serum 25 OHD. Apart from later complications in 

babies, discussed later, this deficiency may result in 

osteomalacic fractures irrespective of social class of the 

women40. Maxwell et al studied the effects of vitamin D 
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supplements in pregnant Asian women living in London. They found 

that supplementation was strongly correlated with maternal weight 

gain and also almost twice as many infants in the unsupplemented 

group weighed under 2500 g at birth4l. Lactating women with 

osteomalacia may provide insufficient vitamin D to the breastfed 

baby which can lead to problems in the child35. The claims that 

AIIN females have a greater prevalence of or show a severe form of 

rickets or osteomalacia have not always been supported. A study 

of 60 Hindu subjects showed no such differences between males 

and females42. 

3.2. iii) Infantile or neo-natal rickets 

Cases of congenital rickets in infants born to -women who showed 

evidence of vitamin D deficiency during pregnancy have also been 

reported. 

Such a case-- of congenital rickets (elsewhere in 

literature referred to as `neonatal' or rickets acquired `in 

utero') was reported in a baby born to a 30 year old Asian woman 

found-. to be vitamin D deficient during pregnancy43. Ford 

et al reported two such cases of `in utero' acquired rickets in 

babies born to a Pakistani and an- Indian mother in Glasgow44. 

These babies had soft skeletal bones which indented readily on 

palpation. Both these infants showed complete remission after 

treatment with daily calciferol supplements, within three 

months. Neonatal rickets may, however, be related to low 
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birthweight, irrespective of ethnic origin of the mother. 

Lindworth et al in a Swedish study reported that rickets was more 

likely to occur in very low birthweight infants45. Of the 40 

infants in their study 12 developed rickets, 11 of whom were under 

1 kilogram in weight at birth. The authors also associated 

the onset of rickets with lack of potassium and calcium, 

supplements of which led to complete remission. 

3.2. iv) Osteomalacia in elderly 

The occurrence of osteomalacia in the elderly is well recognised 

and vitamin D deficiency in this group may be quite common. 

Hodkinson et al found elderly women to be more vulnerable to 

ostemalacia, something that the authors think may be linked to 

their -reduced exposure to sunlight compared with men; the 

osteomalacic and the healthy only differed in this respect - 

dietary intake of vitamin D was the same in both groups46. 

Polanska considers that poor intake of vitamin D and calcium, 

confinement to indoors and consequent lack of exposure to sunshine 

are contributory factors in the relatively high rates of 

osteomalacia in the elderly47. These two studies referred to 

predominantly white elderly populations. The reason for 

this is that the Asians are in the main, young and there is 

not, as yet, a significantly large elderly Asian population in 

Britain. It may be then, that there will be even more cases of 

osteomalacia in the Asian origin population when the 

increasing number of elderly join this list of `at risk' groups. 
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3.2. v) Aetiology 

Rickets and Osteomalacia are caused by vitamin D deficiency 

and there are many contributing factors to this deficiency. 

Lack of sunshine, insufficient dietary vitamin D intake, genetic 

disorders preventing absorption of vitamin D into the 

bloodstream, role of high phytate diet and skin pigmentation in the 

Asians all contribute to this. The relative importance of these 

factors is uncertain. 

(a) The role of sunshine 

The role of sunshine in producing vitamin D by skin synthesis 

is no longer disputed. (Raised levels of serum 25 OHD, in the 

summer is indicative of this). The increased production of 25 

OHD during summer has also resulted in spontaneous cure of 

rickets and hypocalcaemic convulsions in some patients48. 

Hodkinson et al- consider lack of sunshine as the differentiating 

factor in the lower incidence of osteomalacia in elderly males 

compared with elderly females. These authors found that females 

had less exposure to sunlight and consequently were more likely 

to be osteomalacic than men who went outside more often46 

Asians are less prone to indulge in summertime sun-bathing and 

as they dress modestly, particularly women, covering 

themselves from head to toe, they get less benefit of the 

endogenous synthesis of cholecalciferol into vitamin D. 

Some authors give the reduced biologically effective sunlight 

in the northern latitudes (e. g. Edinburgh or Glasgow) as the main 
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reason for the greater prevalence of rickets in Scotland compared 

with elsewhere in Britain and suggest that rickets in Asians 

living in the south has predominantly been in strict 

vegans47. The evidence in favour of this hypothesis is, however, 

not conclusive. Dunningan et al found no significant 

difference in exposure to sunlight between Asian and white 

children in Glasgow yet in terms of prevalence of rickets there was 

a marked difference between these two groups49. 

Similarly the lack of sunshine hypothesis is inconsistent-with the 

high prevalence of rickets found in Kashmir in a study by 

Wilson, - where there is no lack of sunshine50. Wilson 

attributed this to dietary vitamin D deficiency. 

(b) Dietary vitamin-D intake 

Various studies have shown that Asians have a lower intake of 

dietary vitamin D than non-Asians31,51.52, though these 

differences may be statistically significant only in the case of 

strict vegans53. Wilson, concluded that the prevalance of 

rickets and osteomalacia was related to insufficient dietary 

vitamin D intake. Robertson et al proposed that extreme 

vegetarianism and high fibre diets may be associated with 

osteomalacia and rickets independently of ultraviolet 

deprivation54. Hunt et al found that vegetarian Hindus had the 

lowest dietary vitamin D intake as well as the lowest level 

of serum 25 OHD concentration52. This may explain the prevalence 

of rickets and osteomalacia in strict vegetarian Hindus- but not 
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necessarily in the vast majority of Asians who are not 

vegetarians and have a more varied diet. 

(c) Phyta. te 

The role of phytate in the fibrous Asian diet has also been L 

implicated in the aetiology of vitamin D deficiency. Phytate is 

present in chappatis, the staple diet of most Asians, but not 

of Bangladeshis or some Gujratis. Dunningan et al found 

that chappati intake was significantly associated with raised 

serum alkaline phosphatase levels (a measure of rickets). Ford et 

al observed that a seven week chappati free diet produced 

favourable biochemical changes in patients suffering from 

vitamin D deficiency56" It is postulated that. phytate binds 

calcium thus preventing it from entering the bloodstream and 

consequently starving the bones of calcium. This view was 

supported by Heath in a review of aetiological factors 

associated with . vitamin D deficiency. Heath cites high 

prevalence of vitamin D deficiency in Ireland in 1944 and in 

Britain after World War 2, and links this to the high fibre 

diets eaten by most people during that periods?. Some authors, 

however, consider the calcium intake of Asians to be sufficient to 

counter any binding effect due to the action of phytate36. 

Hunt et al . found that their Hindu subjects had the lowest 

serum 25 CHD levels, yet their intake of phytic acid was below 

the Asian norm, which goes against the phytate hypothesis52. Also 

the phytate argument does not apply to children as only a small 
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amount of chappatis is consumed by this group; school meals and 

a Western type diet making up a considerable part of their 

daily dietary intake. It is ironic that while the rest of 

the country is being preached the virtues of high fibre cereals 

and wholemeal bread in their diet the Asians should be 

discouraged from doing exactly this. 

(d) Genetic disorder 

There is only limited support for the genetic disorder hypothesis 

as the main cause of vitamin D deficiency in people of Asian 

origin. Swan and Cooke point to the possible defect in Asians, 

in converting vitamin D2 into its physiologically active 

metabolite51. Ford et al in a study of 26 families (mentioned 

above) found that rickets occurred in some families and not in 

others, this factor could not be explained by reference to diet or 

sunlight exposure56. There is, however, strong evidence against 

the genetic disorder hypothesis. Supplements of vitamin D 

have been found to correct vitamin D deficiency illness quite 

rapidly37. ss, 44; a finding which goes against the assertion that a 

genetic disorder is involved. 

0 

(e) Skin pigmentation 

Similarly there is only limited evidence " supporting the 

assertion that skin pigmentation is involved in the vitamin D 

95 



deficiency in Asians. Skin pigmentation acts as a barrier to the 

sun's ultraviolet radiation, which is needed by the skin for 

vitamin D synthesis. It seems reasonable to expect that 

the darker skinned person will gain less benefit from the sun's 

light than his white counterpart. Stamp in an experiment found 

that after exposure to+i same amount of ultra-violet light black, 

Asian and white adolescents showed the same rise in vitamin D 

blood levels59. Furthermore, the possible effect of skin 

pigmentation does not explain the relative absence of rickets and 

osteomalacia in the much darker skinned population of 

Afro-Caribbean origin. 

3.2. vi) Prevention 

The solutions offered have ranged from health education to 

supplements of vitamin D to fortification of popular Asian foods 

(particularly chappati flour). 

(a) Supplementation 

Supplementation in the form of drops or pills to the 'at risk' 

groups has been offered as a short term solution by most authors 

but is only successful if there is a high rate of compliance. 

Motivation to take medication when one is well is, 

understandably, not always high and so the benefits of 

supplementation alone as a long term policy can only be limited. 

The main argument in its favour is that it can be targetted at the 
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high risk groups. Others have suggested a once (or twice) a year 

high dose of vitamin D given in autumn to last the vitamin D 

depleted winter months60. 

(b) Fortification 

771 Fortification of chappati flour with vitamin D has been suggested 

by a number of authors as the only sensible long-term solution 

to rickets in Asian origin populations, and has been shown 

to be effective55'61" This option' would not be prone to the 

problems of non-compliance and low motivation. Furthermore 

rickets in the white British society was only eradicated after 

compulsory fortification of margarine and universal 

availability of free milk to all school children. Indeed` 

Dunningan and Smith in a study in Glasgow concluded that the 

main factor in lower vitamin D levels in Asian children was that 

they consumed less margarine than their white counterparts62. The 

fortification of chappati flour would do for Asian origin 

populations what margarine fortification " did for white 

Britons. (An exception to this would be the very small 

minority of Asian origin people in Britain (about 15%) who do 

not eat chappatis as a staple diet). The DHSS set up a working 

party to weigh up the advantages and disadvantages of such a 

policy. The Working Party, in 1981, ruled against this 

proposal and strongly recommended health education and 

supplementation as the main preventive tools against vitamin D 

deficiency illness63. The Working Party's main argument against 

fortification was that it was not selective i. e. those not at 
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risk will also consume extra amounts of vitamin D and may 

therefore be subject to the effects of vitamin D toxicity. 

Consumption of margarine is equally unselective yet no 

such argument has been proposed for stopping margarine 

fortification. 

(c) Health education 

The recommendations made by the DHSS working party centred on 

supplementation and health education. Supplementation has 

been dealt with above; let us now look at the other 

recommendation. The biggest issue in 'health education' is 

its ethnocentricity - the assumption that the white British 

middle class eating and , living habits are the best and 

`normal'. It is assumed that by simply being told to go out and 

sunbathe or to eat meat and fish, the problem will disappear. 

Also, as mentioned above, the high fibre diet of the Asian 

origin people is incriminated in vitamin D deficiency yet 

the wider white public is being advised of the virtues of such 

a diet. Living and eating habits are deeply embedded in 

-cultural mores and are strong reference points for a person's 

self-identity. Moreover, they are extremely difficult to 

change. Stephens et al have reported disappointing results 

of health education in reducing rickets60'64. 
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3.2. vi) Conclusion 

The decision of the Working Party, however, is consistent 

with the victim blaming approach apparent in many of the studies 

cited above. A change towards Western diet and lifestyle is 

seen as the ultimate saviour of Asians from their `Asian 

rickets'34. No mention has been made in the research literature 

of the possible causative role of racism and poverty, of 

environmental and social factors. For example, poor quality 

housing which lacks a garden and availability of parks in high 

immigrant concentration areas will effect the amount of sunshine 

one can benefit from. Similarly lower wages and high unemployment 

levels in Asians may lead to a poorer diet. Heath suggested 

that high incidence of rickets and osteomalacia in the 

Irish in 1944 and the British after the second World War was 

due to high fibre diet -a condition common with Asians57. 

Something else these people had in common with the Asian origin 

population of today is the socioeconomic status. It is 

such considerations that led Donovan to write that: `It may be, 

therefore, that rickets will not disappear until active steps 

are taken to eradicate discrimination and improve the social 

and environmental conditions of potential sufferers'1. 
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3.3 Diabetes 

Results of a community survey of diabetes in Southall 

containing 34,000 people of Asian origin and 27,000 white 

British were published in 198565. Those of Asian origin were 

found to have much higher prevalence of diabetes than their 

white counterparts of similar age: 500% greater for age group 

40-60 years; 12% higher in those in 60-69 age group; and 8% 

greater in those 50-59 years of age. Somewhat higher rates 

were also apparent in Asian origin men (2.6%) compared with women 

(1.9%), whereas the rates in white males and females were 

identical. The other major difference in the two groups was in 

terms of insulin dependent diabetes. The majority of diabetics 

of Asian origin had non-insulin dependent diabetes. Similarly, 

Odugbesan and Barnet found a lower prevalence of insulin 

dependence in Asian origin patients (4%) compared with white 

diabetics (20%)66. Higher rates of pancreatitis (4-5 times) in 

those of Asian origin, who are'also 5-8 years younger in age have 

also been reported67. 

Non-insulin dependent diabetes in Asian origin patients requires 

careful adherence to, recommended diets. Dietary habits of 

Asian origin patients, 'however, were found to be 

unsatisfactory, with high fat and low carbohydrate content in 

the daily diet of 48 patients (mainly Gujratis) in a study by 

Peterson et a168. Dietary habits contradictory to those 

recommended may, in part, be due to communication difficulties. 

One study, for example, found that 40 out of 70 patients 
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attending a diabetes clinic were illiterate in both their 

mother language and English, and a further 26 claimed literacy 

only in their mother tongue. Diet sheets prepared in appropriate 

languages increased compliance69. 

Generalisation to all Asian origin people from these studies 

may be unwise as the samples, in most cases, were 

unrepresentative of the Asian origin population in Britain on 

the whole. The Southall survey, for example, had heavy 

concentration of Indians; only 7% of Pakistani origin and 

virtually none of the Bangladeshi origin population were 

represented65. There is a need to quantify the prevalence and 

incidence of diabetes in other Asian origin populations. 

3.4 Cancer 

For most sites there are fewer cases of cancer in the Asian 

origin population than would be ea-pected70,71. In one study the 

observed rate for malignant neoplasms was less than half the 

expected rate and prevalence of benign neoplasms was also 

below average. However in the younger age group, 5-14, incidence 

of leukaemia was found to be significantly greater (3.3 times) in 

Asian origin children70 and higher than expected incidence of 

cancers of the tongue, oral cavity, larynx and pharynx has also 

been reported7i. Betel chewing habits common in this sample of 

predominantly Gujrati Hindus living in Leicestershire have 

aetiological significance for this observed increase and these 
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findings, therefore, may not be applicable to those from other 

areas of the sub-continent who do not use betel (pan) 

regularly. The more common cancers, such as testicular cancer 

and cancer of the skin and stomach are all more prevalent in 

the white population who have an overall higher rate of these 

diseases. Mortality data for neoplasms supports this and shows 

that Asian males and females have less than half the 

expected deaths caused by these diseases (Pry, 45 and 48 

respectively)72. 

It is likely that the incidence of cancer in Asians will move 

towards the British norms over time. Some evidence for this came 

from a recent study from Bradford which shows that Bradford's Asian 

women had rates of breast cancer between those of the Bradford 

Metropolitan District rates (higher) and the rates from the Bombay 

cancer registry (lower)73.. However, while the white women showed 

an increase in cancer in situ, this was not apparent in Asian 

women. 

3.5 Heart Disease 

Incidence of heart disease has generally been found to be greater 

in Asians compared with the white population74'75 though 

some authors have observed no difference in this respect76' 

Pedoe et al. in 1975, found a 30% higher incidence of coronary 

heart attacks in Asian males compared with white males in East 
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London? }. Beever and Cruickshank, in an analysis of hospital 

admissions for heart attack and stroke, also observed a higher 

admission rate for heart attack in the Asian population75. 

There was no difference in blood pressure levels between 

white and Asian patients so this could not account for 

the differences in incidence of heart attack. In fact the 

group with the highest level of blood pressure, the West Indian 

origin patients, had less than half the expected incidence of 

heart attacks. 

Lowery et al have reported that coronary artery disease (CAD), 

though similar in overall distribution, was more severe in 

Asian patients77'78. More Asians were refused bypass surgery 

due to the advanced stage of the disease on diagnosis. The 

authors recommended that Asians with suspected heart disease 

should be investigated earlier if they are to have effective 

treatment. Lowery et al's Asian patients were generally a low 

risk group - fewer smokers, lower cholesterol concentration and 

lower weight. 

Padhani and Dandona postulated a connection between higher- 

prevalence of coronary heart disease (CHD) , and higher 

prevalence of diabetes in Asians79. These authors found a 

five-fold incidence of CHD in Asians and suggested that 'since 

ID 
mortality due to CHD is increased in diabetics and since diabetes 

is unusually prevalent in Asians the increase in diabetes may 

theoretically account for raised incidence of acute myocardial 

infarctions in this segment of population'. In the absence of 
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other high risk factors such as obesity, high cholesterol 

concentrations, smoking, high blood pressure, the role of stress 

due to the disadvantaged status of Asians may also be of 

aetiological significance. 

3.6 Mental Health 

n 
Interest in the mental health of migrants dates back to the 

pioneering work of Oedegaard on Norwegian immigrants to America in 

the 1930's80. In Britain both social scientists and mental health 

practitioners have shown an interest in the topic and literature in 

this area has steadily increased in the last two decades. Most 

studies have concentrated on analysing admissions to psychiatric 

hospitals and have related these to the routinely available census 

data to deduce prevalence or incidence in different ethnic groups. 

Some small scale community surveys have also been carried out. 

The findings, though, are neither consistent nor easy to interpret. 

In this section relative prevalence in people of Asian origin and 

indigenous whites will be looked at, experience of schizophrenia in 

Asians will be discussed, and the explanatory hypothesis proposed 

for the different mental health experience of minorities will be 

critically assessed. 
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3.6. i) Prevalence of mental illness in Asians 

a) General view 

The overall prevalence of mental illness in the population of Asian 

origin, or for that matter in other migrant communities, is not at 

all clear. Various authors have reported prevalence in those of 

Asian origin to be higher81,82 lower, 83'84, and almost 
AFo OAAFcE i kite . 

identical185-87. The two studies by Ilashmi8' and Bagley82 which 11 

reported higher prevalence of mental illness in people of Asian 

origin have been criticised for their small samples and for failing 

to adjust for age and sex when comparing across groups83. As the 

Asian origin population is younger and schizophrenia, . 
in 

particular' is more prevalent in the younger population, one would 

expect a, higher prevalence of schizophrenia in the Asians by virtue 

of their age distribution. Any comparison between groups to be 

meaningful, therefore, would have to control for both age and sex. 

Cochrane made an analysis of all mental hospital admissions for 

England and Wales in 1971, and by relating these to known census 

data for different ethnic groups computed relative admission rates 

for different ethnic groups. Compared to native born 

(494/100,000) those born in Ireland (1242) and Scotland (695) had 

the highest admission rates. Admission rates of those of Indian 

(403) and Pakistani-(336) origin were among the lowest. 

These rates were standardised for age and sex and Cochrane also 

devised a method of reallocating those patients for whom place of 
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birth had not been recorded33. Cochrane and Stopes-Roe, in a 

later Birmingham based community survey, found their Asian origin 

respondents to be better adjusted, on most indices of social and 

psychological adjustment (e. g. psychological symptoms, life events, 

employment, housing and satisfaction with life), than their white 

neighbours84. However the authors pointed out that the `British 

control groups employed were not representative of the British 

population at large because of their residence in high immigrant 

concentration areas'. These differences, therefore, may be 

exaggerated. 

Hitch86, and Hitch and Clegg85 have reported first admission rate 

of New Commonwealth and Pakistani (NCWP) origin population to be 

almost identical to` that in native-born white population (168 

compared with 152/100,000). Littlewood and Lipsedge studied the 

relationship between ethnicity and mental health and suggested 

'that if the culturally atypical features of paranoid and religious 

flavour are taken into consideration, rates are then similar to 

those of the British born'88. 

b) Schizophrenia 

In most studies prevalence of schizophrenia has been reported to be 

much higher in those of Asian origin. Hitch and Clegg reported a 

three fold rate of schizophrenia in males and females of Asian 
L:., Zwkej 

origin (87 and 82 compared'with 27 and 26/100,000 respectivel0 85. 

The admission rate of 47/100,000 for those of Asianorigin compared 
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with 19/100,000 have been reported by Littlewood and Lipsedge89. 

(Comparative rates for those of West Indian origin were identical 

to Asians (47) and somewhat higher for population of West African 

origin (58/100,000)). There is some suggestion that the 

apparently higher prevalence of schizophrenia may in large part be 

due to misdiagnosis88. An editorial in the British Medical 

r*ý Journal in 1980 stated: 

`The problem stems directly from the cultural relativity 

of delusions. The standard definition of a delusion 

includes the proviso that the false belief must be 

inconsistent with a cultural group of patients 

concerned. To make a reliable judgement on this issue 

in the case of West Indians, African, or Asian patients 

demands a degree of familiarity with their respective 

cultures which must be exceedingly rare in doctors 

trained in Britain' (P1513)9°. 

Others have also reported conflicting concepts of mental illness in 

various groups within a multicultural society89'91 93 - something 

a whwch-., mental health practitioners have to be particularly aware 

of. 

c) Modes of referral 

Modes of referral and patterns of treatment also tend to differ 

between patients of different ethnic backgrounds. For example, 

Hitch and Clegg found that NCWP origin patients were significantly 
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more likely to have been referred through the police and/or Mental 

Welfare Officers than through the general practitioners. Two 

possible reasons they offer for this are that `New Commonwealth 

born schizophrenics were more overtly dist tbed than native 

born,... more a reason for involving the police', and more 

interestingly that `the police may have a different role in the 

immigrant community than among the indigenous population109. 

However, these authors do not consider the involvement of the 

police or Mental Welfare Officers in NCWP born patients' admissions 

to have any effect on comparative admission rates for the different 

ethnic groups. 

d) Treatment 

Differing treatment regimens for blacks have been reported by 

Littlewood and Lipsedge89, and Shaikh87, among others. Shaikh, 

for example, reported that although treatment received by those of 

Asian origin and white indigenous groups differed according to the 

diagnostic labels there was, however, increased use of 

electro-convulsive therapy and tranquilisers in schizophrenics of 

Asian origin. Cultural and communication differences may also 

make other types of therapy more difficult with patients of Asian 

origin. 

e) Sex differences 

Apart from the inter-ethnic differences there have also been 

conflicting reports on mental health experience of the two sexes 
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within the population of Asian origin. In a Bradford study 

Pakistani origin females had more than twice the admission rate for 

mental illness than their male counterparts, and almost twice the 

rate of white UK femalesb6. Admission rate of Indian origin 

females was not significantly different from their male 

counterparts, and was considerably less (though the difference was 

J not significant) than the comparative rate for white British 

females. This, however, seems to be a local variation, not borne 

out by other, larger scale, studies of hospital admissions. 

Cochrane, in his analysis of all mental hospital admissions to 

England and Wales found no such differences between females of 

Indian and Pakistani background, who in turn did not differ 

significantly from white UK females83. In fact the age/sex 

adjusted admission rate for women of Pakistani origin was the 

lowest of all the ethnic groups. 

3.6. ii) Some common explanatory concepts 

So, do people of Asian origin have a different mental health 

experience than the-white indigenous groups, and if so, why? From 

the more reliable research the answer to the first part of the 

question is a qualified no. The qualification concerns the 

prevalence of schizophrenia which appears to be significantly 

greater in those of Asian (also West Indian and West African) 

origin compared with indigenous white groups. Why should this 

experience be different? This requires a detailed answer. 

Various researchers have offered varying explanatory concepts to 

interpret their findings. The major explanatory concepts are: 
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'culture shock'; 'selective migration'; `socio-economic class and 

residence'; and finally the `peasant connection'. All these 

concepts, looked at in greater detail below, have a certain 

plausibility, given certain findings but none is entirely proven, 

or sound under all conditions. 

a) Culture shock 
Lýp 

Possibly the most common explanation of the differential mental 

health experience of ethnic minorities, offered from the pioneering 

days of Odegaard to the present, is that of 'culture shock'. A 

migrant is said to go through stresses and strains of psychological 

adjustment in a new environment; to have a sense of loss or grief 

e. g. of friends, relatives, and knowledge of places and customs; 

may reject or be rejected by the new society; suffer from 

role/value confusion; to feel surprise, anxiety, or disgust at the 

new experience; and to have a feeling of impotence i. e. not being 

understood or appreciated, being a total stranger, or being less 

effective in the new environment. According to this hypothesis 

those with greatest cultural, racial, linguistic and colour 

differences would show greatest- signs of mental illness after 

migration. It fails to explain why internal migrants (e. g. Scots 

and/or Irish), who have considerable linguistic, - cultural, and 

racial similarities to the indigenous population should have the 

highest rates of mental hospital admissions in England and Wales 

and those (say) of Asian origin should have admission rates lower 

than the indigenous white groups83. - Parker, Kleiner and 

Needleman, in an American study, found that urban migrants from 
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within the United States had higher rates of mental illness than 

rural migrants -a finding inconsistent with the `culture shock' 

hypothesis. These authors stated that their data provide little 

support for culture shock as an explanatory concept'94. 

b) Selective migration 

J 
Selective migration has been used to explain both higher and lower 

mental illness in migrants. For example, `Odegaard believed that 

migrants were schizoid persons whose migration represented a 

retreat from their country of origin95. Therefore, following this 

argument, one would expect a higher prevalence of mental illness in 

Asian migrants. This evidently is not the case. Cochrane has 

offered the exact opposite of this argument, that only the 

psychologically super-fit are considered worthy of the substantial 

economic investment required for international migration83. This 

does support his findings of admission rates for people of Asian 

origin but Cochrane has overlooked a well documented fact about 

migration from the Indian sub-continent. Anwar96, and Saifullah 

Khan97 have written about the role of sponsorship and patronage in 

the migration of Mirpuris from Azad Kashmir area of Pakistan. The 

migration process was extremely well organised, at times 

substantial parts of the village emigrating together and settling 

in the same neighbourhood in their new country (see Chapter 2, 

Section 1). The idea that only the psychologically weak, or the 

psychologically strong migrate is certainly not applicable in case 

of the majority of migrants of Asian origin and therefore this 

concept is of limited explanatory value. 
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c) Socio-economic class and environmental factors 

Socio-economic class and residential area of the migrants have also 

been used to explain occurrence of mental illness in immigrants. 

Lowest paid jobs, old and unmodernised housing, overcrowding, 

unemployment and membership of the lowest socio-economic class are 

inescapable facts of life for most migrants and are shared by 

Asians. The classical pre-war study, 'Mental Disorder in Urban 

Areas', carried out by Faris and Dunha m in Chicago, showed that 

while the pattern formed by manic-depressive illness was 

essentially random, schizophrenics were heavily concentrated in the 

most disorganised and poorest inner-city areas of the city98. 

Mental health problems of those of Asian origin fit this hypothesis 

perfectly, in that there is higher prevalence of schizophrenia but 

lower rate of other mental illnesses in these groups. 

d) The peasant-background 

Finally, it has been suggested that the peasant background of rural 

migrants provides a strong base to resist mental breakdown. Rural 

`communities', in the sense of Tonnies `gemeinschaft'99, are said 

to differ from industrial societies in a number of ways. They 

have greater cohesion through kinship ties, lower anomie, fewer 

individualistic tendencies and greater group reliance and respect. 

These rural `peasant' -communities also show non-acceptance of 

neurotic illness - which may surface as psychosomatic symtomsl5o. 

Most Asian origin groups live in residentially segregated areas, 

with high Asian concentration, and therefore build up community 
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support networks. Saifullah Khan has written about village 

allegiances being maintained by Mirpuri settlers in Bradford97. 

This gives a certain amount of security and consistency in an 

otherwise unfamiliar environment. The ideas about eventual return 

to their original way of life i. e. to `re-peasantise' may also be 

reassuring. Ramon, Shanin and Strimpel have suggested that this 

background is the most important explanatory factor in low overall 

mental illness in ethnic minoritiesioo. This explanatory concept 

is consistent with the overall low prevalence of mental illness in 

the Asian origin population. It does not, however, explain why 

there should be a higher prevalence of schizophrenia in these 

groups. The authors, however, fear that: 

`The migrant workers children and grandchildren 

will face the risk of mental breakdown in a way 

which, he, so far, has not. The compelling 

motivation to cope, the aspirations to 

re-peasantise, must decrease while the experience 

of alienation will not'. (P287) 

3.6. iii) Conclusion 

In conclusion, mental health experience of Asian minorities appears 

to be similar to that of the indigenous white population, though 

incidence of schizophrenia is significantly greater in those of 

Asian origin. One reason for higher diagnosis of schizophrenia in 

people of Asian (also West Indian and West African) origin may be 

the psychiatric professionals' unfamiliarity with the patients' 
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culture, which may lead to misdiagnoses. Differences in modes of 

referral for psychiatric treatment as well as in treatment regimens 

have also been reported. Explanatory concepts used to account for 

mental illness in migrants are only partially supported. British 

research on mental health of immigrants has paid little attention to 

the possible causative role of socio-economic and environmental 

factors. Similarly the possible effects of language and cultural 

barriers, which may prevent Asians from seeking treatment and are 

likely to make diagnosis and treatment difficult, if not impossible, 

are not well researched. These factors need to be explored in 

greater detail. 
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3.7 Sexual Dysfunction 

Asian trained healers, hakims and veids, have 

traditionally claimed expertise in the treatment of 

psychosexual conditions in the Indo-Pak sub-continent. 

According to Aslam and Davis, a significant proportion of these 

practitioners work in Britain falls into this category'°' 

It is surprising then that very little research on this 

important area has appeared in the medical press. Bhugara and 

Cordle report the existence of only two such papers out of 2000 

published on sexual dysfunction between 1966 and 1985102. 

These authors investigated 23 men and 9 women, mainly of 

Gujrati origin, in Leicestershire between 1977 and 1983. The 

most commonly reported symptoms in this small sample of men 

were premature ejaculation and secondary impotence. Women 

presented with lack of interest and dyspareunia most 

commonly. The authors report a high rate of non-compliance 

(44%) and of those continuing treatment only 28% reported an 

improvement. A study in Sheffield reported a slightly higher 

referral rate for Asians but only 13% of these referrals were 

offered therapy, and of these 12 men, 9 failed to continue'03. Both 

these studies report that Asians are considerably less likely to 

be offered or to accept therapy and one reason offered for this 

is that treatment is generally sought in pharmacological terms by 

Asians, an expectation inconsistent with Western sexual therapy 

practice. 
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A much better success rate, comparable to that shown in white 

patients, is reported by D'Ardenne and Crown with 29 

Bangladeshi origin patients104. Using Masters and Johnson type 

therapy these authors report that 13 out of 18 cases of premature 

ejaculation and 5 out of 6 secondary impotence patients showed 

significant improvement. 

: ýj 

Fewer referrals and relative failure of Western sex therapy 

with Asian origin patients may be due to incompatible 

models of sexual health beliefs, held by the Asian patient and the 

therapist. The role of hakims and veids in this area is not 

well documented and requires some attention. Such research 

would be of considerable educational value to the Western sex 

therapists and may lead to more successful treatment 

of Asian patients' psychosexual problems. 

3.8 Maternal and Child Health 

Family size and composition, eating habits and cultural 

differences all affect the health of the Asian origin family 

when compared with -their white counterparts. In this section 

literature relating to ' the health of the pregnant Asian 

woman and the Asian origin child will be reviewed. Asian mothers 

are reported to be of smaller stature, older105'106, of higher 

parity, with shorter gestational periods and shorter 

intervals between pregnancies107, and to have insufficient 

nutritional intake during pregnancy108. Like most other 
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ethnic minorities these women also come from lower 

socioeconomic classes. All these factors are considered to 

increase the risk of complication in the pregnant mother, her 

unborn foetus and the newborn baby. Fewer teenage 

pregnancies, lower alcohol and cigarette 

consumption and negligible illegitimacy rates are factors that go 

in their favour. 

3.8. i) Nutrition in pregnancy 

Perhaps the greatest attention in the literature on maternal 

health has been paid to the issue of nutrition during pregnancy. 

The role of protein and energy as well as that of trace elements 

has been, studied by various researchers. Abraham found 

that her sample of Gujrati vegetarian subjects did not 

consume sufficient levels of the trace elements zinc and 

copper, though intake levels- of non-vegetarians were 

satisfactory'°9. Similarly a study in Birmingham reported that 

at 28 weeks gestation the Asian women, mainly of Pakistani and 

Punjabi origin, had lower intakes of energy (7.3 k cal), protein 

(54 g), calcium (916 mg), vitamin D (1.2 g), and folate (134 g) 

than those recommended (10 k cal energy, 60 g protein, 1200 

mg calcium, 10 g vitamin D and 500 g folate)llo. These 

represent percentage reductions in the recommended levels of 27% 

for energy, 10% for protein, 24% for calcium, 88% for vitamin D 

and 73% for folate intake. 
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It has been suggested that nutritional deficiency during 

pregnancy can lead to low birthweight babies. Bissenden et al 

conducted a prospective study of expectant Asian origin women 

in Birmingham to test the effects of nutrition during 

pregnancy. They found that compared to mothers producing well 

grown babies (above the tenth centile), mothers producing 

babies under the tenth centile had put on less fat in the 

second trimester as well as showing biochemical signs of 

nutritional deficiencyil "2 
. Furthermore, Viegas et al showed 

that dietary protein energy supplementation, to a group 

of nutritionally at risk expectant mothers, during the third 

trimester lead to an increase in crude infant birthweight113. An 

earlier study by these authors had shown no effect of such 

supplementation to an unselective group during the second and 

third trimester114. 

Whereas the above-mentioned studies provide persuasive results 

on the association of nutrition with foetal growth and maternal 

weight gain the beneficial role -of some. nutritional trace 

elements is uncertain. For example, Campbell-Brown et al 

failed to find any relationship between zinc and copper intake 

and birthweigJt or any subsequent functional deficits in the 

childiis. 
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3.8. ii) Cultural practices associated with pregnancy and The. 

role t* the family 

Asian cultural practices associated with pregnancy and 

childbirth may also have consequences for the pregnant mother, 

her unborn foetus and the neonate. Aslam and Healey have 

written about the Asian concepts of `hot' and 'cold' foods and 

similarly `hot' and `cold' bodily conditions and ailmentslis. 

A healthy state of being is considered to be a state of 

equilibrium between `hot' and `cold' humours in the body and in 

order to, maintain this balance `hot' conditions are 

counterbalanced with `cold' foods and/or `cold' medicines. 

Pregnancy is considered a 'hot' condition in which `hot' foods 

(mostly protein rich foods such as meat, chicken, eggs, dairy 

products, nuts etc) are to be avoided lest they prove 

detrimental to the health of the mother or the baby by creating 

a state of bodily imbalance. It appears then, that a mother 

who believes in the concept of 'hot' and 'cold' may avoid most 

protein rich foods and/or vitamin supplements, all of which are 

considered to be `hot', and move towards a state of nutritional 

deficiency. Just how much these concepts are retained after 

coming to this country needs further research though one 

study in Bradford found that 60% of the seventy pregnant women 

of Asian origin interviewed believed in concepts of `hot' and 

`cold' foods and medicines and appeared to adhere strongly to 

these beliefs117. 
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Similarly, little has been written about the role of other family 

members, particularly the pregnant woman's mother-in-law, 

during pregnancy. In rural areas of India and Pakistan the 

mother-in-law plays the role of the British Health Visitor, as a 

health educator. The Asian mother in this country, 

therefore, may be receiving contradictory advice from the 

mother-in-law and the health professionals, and one suspects that 

the mother-in-law's advice may carry greater weight. The 

Asian, and particularly Muslim, practice of the 40 days 

chilla after childbirth which has proscriptive and prescriptive 

rules regarding diet, hygiene, work, etc, is also of relevance. For 

example, the exclusion of the new mother from physical work such as 

cooking, and from social obligations of visiting others etc, enable 

her to rest and regain her strength. This, however, may also 

preclude her from taking physical exercise that the 'midwife or 

health visitor may have recommended. Similarly, emphasis on certain 

foods may lead to an unbalanced diet. Lastly, (perhaps in 

recognition of the dangers of unsterilized water) the woman is only 

allowed to drink small amounts of water; this may delay repletion 

of body fluids and affect milk production. The practices associated 

with chills have many beneficial aspects but the counter-productive 

effects of these need to be realised. (Remarkably similar 

practices are also common in rural China and Pillsbury 

has written about 'their transplantation in the urban, and 

often highly educated, Chinese origin population in America118). 

There is no research material available on these important areas 

and attempts ought to be made to educate the health 

professionals regarding these customs. Cultural habits are 
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extremely stubborn to change and it would therefore be sensible for 

the health professionals to acknowledge the efficacious 

practices, strange though they might seem, and attempt to 

change only those that are clearly dysfunctional. 

r 

3.8. iii) Perinatal mortality and low birthweights 

Ethnic influence on stillbirths and infant mortality, relative 

birthweights of different Asian groups and congenital 

malformations have all been areas of concern in Asian infant health 

and some literature has been published on these topics over the 

last few years. 

Large differences for these parameters have been observed between 

Asian origin and white indigenous groups as well as within the 

Asian origin population. Due to lack of consistent criteria 

(e. g. ethnicity may be given in any of. the following several ways: 

crude `Asian' vs `non-Asian' dichotomy; in national terms 

such as `Pakistanis', `Indians' etc; or in terms of religions 

such as Hindus, Muslims etc) comparisons between different studies 

become at worst impossible and at best tedious. 

McFadyen et al compared birthweight of 664 Hindus and 132 Muslims 

with 486 European babies born at the same hospital119. 

The mean birthweights of these groups were 2960g, 3146g and 

3362g respectively. Significant differences in gestational age, 

maternal weight and height were observed - between Hindu and 
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Muslim compared with European mothers. There was no significant 

difference in birthweight between Muslim and European groups but 

the Hindu infants were significantly lighter than their white 

European counterparts. The authors failed to find any 

significant differences in dietary intake between these groups 

so diet could riot account for the observed differences. 

Others have postulated that nutrition during pregnancy is the 

most plausible causal factor for lower birthweight of 

Asian origin babies'08.1'2, '14. Further evidence 

of birthweight differences between the different Asian 

ethnic (or religious) groups comes from a study 

comparing birthweights of Hindu, Sikh, Muslim and European 

babies120. Sikh babies were found to be more like the Europeans, 

in their birthweight. No significant difference was 

observed between Muslim and Hindu babies. This study, however, 

can be criticized for not controlling the social class of the 

mothers, and indeed social class rather than ethnicity may have 

been the differentiating factor in birthweight. 

Differences in stillbirth, and congenital malformation rates 

and perinantal mortality rates, both within the Asian ethnic 

groups and between Asian and non-Asian groups have been observed 

by a number of authors. Terry et al analysed data on 3996 

mothers, of social class IV and V, giving birth in a Birmingham 

hospitallos. Though Indian origin mothers were considered to 

be a `low risk' group, by virtue of their younger age and 

parity, they had the highest stillbirths and perinatal mortality 

rates (15.1 and 27.5/1000 respectively) and their infants had 
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the lowest mean birthweight (2986g) of all the groups. 

Pakistani and Bangladeshi origin mothers were generally older 

and of higher parity compared to other groups. Perinatal 

mortality rates in these groups were 19.2 and 21.7 respectively 

compared with 13.5/1000 for white Europeans. Striking 

differences in terms of stillbirths and congenital 

abnormalities were observed in these groups: whereas the 

Indian mothers had the worst stillbirth rate (15.1 compared 

with 8.2 in Europeans and 7.0 in Pakistanis) the Pakistani and 

the Bangladeshi origin mothers had higher rates of 

congenital malformations (29.6 and 32.6 compared with 19.5/1000 

in Indian origin mothers). Differences in mean birthweight of 

Pakistani (3059g) and Indian origin - (2986g) babies were 

significant (P < 0.02 level). However in another study these 

authors report a higher incidence of congenital abnormalities 

in the babies of Indian origin mothers (14.2/1000) compared with 

those of Pakistani and Europeans origins (12.2 and 8.5/1000 

respectively)121. The difference between babies born to Pakistani 

and European origin mothers was not significant. Indian origin 

mothers are also reported to have the highest incidence of normally 

formed singleton stillbirths at 6/1000122. The difference 

between Pakistani and European origin mothers was not significant 

(at 3.1 and 2/1000 respectively). The higher incidence of 

congenital abnormalities in the Indian origin babies--compared 

with those- of Pakistani origin suggests that consanguinity may 

not be the single most important factor in --. -, congenital 

malformations as proportionately more Pakistanis than Indians have 

consanguinous marriages. 
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Deaths from congenital abnormalities in the Asian origin 

population must not be underestimated. Gillies et al in a 

study based on Bradford maternity patients concluded that up to 

35% of all deaths between the ages of one week and one year in 

Asian (mainly Pakistani) origin infants are due to congenital 

malformations123. Comparable rate for white European infants is 

given as 22%. These authors report perinatal mortality rates 

of 25.9 for Asian and 15.1/1000 for European origin babies. 

Perinatal mortality rates of 18.5 for Indian, 24.1 for Pakistan 

and 12.2/1000 for "white European babies have been reported 

elsewhere. 

There is some encouraging evidence suggesting that the gulf in 

birthweights and perinatal mortality rates between Asian and white 

European origin babies may be narrowing. Baker in an 

analysis of Bradford maternity -data, 1976-1980, found that 

there was an improvement in maternal stature of all mothers and 

that `as maternal height increased, the percentage of low 

birthweight babies decreased in both Asians and white 

caucasians'105. Similarly Clarkson et al carried out analyses 

of birthweights of Asian babies born alive between 1968 and 1978 

in a Birmingham hospital. They discovered that babies born-to 

Pakistani origin mothers were on average 139g heavier, but those 

born to Indian origin mothers only 25g heavier than ten years 

ago125. These findings of secular change in birthweights point to 

the important role of environment and adaptation in improving the 

outcome of the pregnancy in Asian origin women. Further 

attention should also be given to the role of educational 
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and socioeconomic status, attitude of NHS professionals to black 

`immigrants', communication difficulties and cultural 

differences in the differential experience of maternity and 

child health between the Asian origin population and the 

white majority. Two studies have produced evidence that Asian 

origin mothers have as much contact with maternity and child care 

services as the white community126''27 but the quality of this 

contact was not looked at. 

3.8. iv) Quality of care 

Quality of care provided to the Asian origin women was found to 

be much poorer in a study by Clarke and Clayton. They found that 

mothers who were registered with a general practitioner not on the 

obstetric list had more than twice the chance of perinatal deaths 

compared with those whose doctors were on the list. Doctors 

of Asian origin mothers were less likely to be on the 

obstetrics list (14.8% were not on the list compared with 2.2% 

of white European women's doctors), and less' likely to have a 

higher qualification (only 6.3% had higher qualifications compared 

with 39.1% of their white counterparts' doctors)128. Evidence of 

poor quality of care to Asian origin population has also been 

reported elsewhere129,130. It was shown by Nicoll et al that 

changes in health provision to make it more sensitive to the 

needs of the community (whether ethnic minority or 

majority) increase satisfaction with the service and succeed 

in bringing those into contact with services who previously 

were reluctant to do so131. 
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3.8. v) Health of the older child 

Literature on the health of the older child has 

concentrated predominantly on nutrition and infant feeding habits 

of the Asian origin child. The British Medical Journal pointed 

out iron deficiency anaemia, rickets, poor weight gain, folate 

and vitamin B12 levels as major nutritional problems of the 

Asian origin child132. Association between nutritional 

deficiency and rickets has been dealt with in detail in a 

previous section (3.2) and will not be discussed here. There is 

some evidence that Asian origin population's attempts to adopt 

societal customs of the majority in child care have been 

counterproductive. Goel et al studied 99 African, 99 Chinese, 

102 Scottish and 206 Asian origin children,, About two thirds of 

these children were born in Britain, and reported that after 

coming to this country most of the 'immigrant mothers had not 

wished to breastfeed their babies because of wrong information 

or misconceptions about British infant feeding habits'133. Most 

Asian origin mothers, however, were introducing solids in 

their infants' diet at an early age. 

Lack of certain provisions (e. g. availability of 

processed baby foods containing halal meat that is 

acceptable to Muslims or fortification of vegetable based baby 

foods with essential vitamins) at a reasonable: price and with 

sufficient ease is a further problem Asian origin people have to 

contend with. Similar problems may persist for the Muslim 

or the Hindu child at school, though suggestions for making 
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school meals more sensitive to the religious and cultural 

requirements of these children have been made134 and some 

areas with large Asian origin population (e. g. Bradford) now 

make such provisions. 

Some authors have alerted the medical profession to the dangers 

of using certain popular Asian cosmetics and herbal tonics, 

especially used for children. Effects of applying surma to the 

conjunctivae have been studied by Aslam and his colleagues135-137. 

The heavy lead content of surma is thought to lead to raised 

blood lead levels (through a rather complicated route of the child 

rubbing his/her eyes and then sucking the surma from the 

hands) and possible complications such as plumbism. Others 

studying surma have - called it'a theoretical rather than 

practical health hazard'138. Similarly the same authors have 

been concerned with the possible injurious effects of some baby 

tonics and following their work one such popular tonic, Bal 

Jivan Chamcho, has " been proscribed116. Surma and herbal 

medicines may not be just `theoretical health hazards' but 

whether these hazards are as serious as Aslam et al believe 

them to be is debatable. 

3.8. vi) Prevention 

Government response to the 'issues in maternal and child health of 

the Asian origin population have concentrated heavily on health 

education. The 'Stop Rickets Campaign' was launched to 

educate Asians about nutrition and benefits of sunshine. This 
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was later continued as the `Asian. Mother and Baby Campaign' 

under the same campaign director139. A similar but smaller 

scale initiative has been taken on the use of surma containing 

lead. Criticisms of such initiatives, in- the absence of any 

attempt to change the life experience of disadvantaged 

minorities, can be made on several levels and will be considered in 

the concluding section. 

3.8. vii) Conclusion 

Compared with the national norms Asians have higher rates of 

perinatal mortality, low birthweight babies and congenital 

anomalies. Some studies have shown that nutrition in pregnancy 

was related to birth outcome in these groups. Differences in 

birth outcome between Asian subgroups (Indians, Pakistanis and 

Bangladeshies) have also been observed. The role of socioeconomic 

factors and immigrant status in Britain is not well researched and 

further work is also required on the health of children and 

adolescents (see earlier sections for discussion of vitamin D 

deficiency and tuberculosis in children). 

3.9 Elderly 

The Asian origin population in Britain is a predominantly young 

population with over 40% under the age of 15 and only about 5% 

over the age of 65 in 1981. The age distribution, however, 

is expected to change considerably with the number of 

elderly (over 65) doubling every seven years until the year 
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2000140. The little available research in this area shows 

that this group has severe communication problems with 37% 

of men and only 2% of women able to communicate in English and 

two thirds of the females also illiterate in their mother 

tongue141. The effects of dementia on short-term memory will 

exacerbate these communication problems for the `immigrant' 

Asians. Their knowledge of social services and the state benefit 

system is extremely limited. Also this group is found to rely 

heavily on medical services142. Conventional health education 

with this group would be of questionable benefit. Further 

research is needed to facilitate the making of adequate policies 

by appropriate bodies to cater for the growing needs of this 

group. These policies would need to take language and 

communication, diets, religious and cultural factors and 

knowledge of services into account. 
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3.10 Patterns of Mortality Among People of Asian Origin 

Studies reviewed so far have concentrated on morbidity, both 

physical and mental, and reproductive experience in Asians. The 

work of Marmot, Adelstein and colleaguests particularly 

significant in assessing patterns of mortality among people of 

Asian originsl43 145. Balarjan, Bulusu, Adelstein and Shukla 

published a paper in 1984, dealing specifically with mortality in 

Asian groups, and most of what follows is based on their 

Iyet 
findings., 

Balarjan et al studied 3657 deaths in people of Indian 

subcontinent background in 1975-7. These were subdivided into 

Punjabis, Gujratis, Muslims, Southern Indians, Bengalis, and 

others - categories which make comparison with other work 

impossible as here all sub-groups except Muslims were made up of 

mainly Hindus with mainly Sikhs in the Punjabi sub-group. 

Population figures for those of Indian sub-continent origin were 

not available to the authors, so instead of standardised 

mortality ratios (SMRs), proportional mortality ratios. (PMRs) 

were carried out standardising for age and sex separately using the 

age and sex proportional ratios (5 year age groups) of the 

different causes of death in the respective years in England 

and Wales. Thus a PMR of 100 represents the same proportions of 

deaths as for England and Wales for each specific cause. 

This information will help in interpreting the PMRs in the 

tables below. 
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Table 3.1 gives PMRs and number of deaths (in brackets) in each 

classified group of diseases for the different ethnic groups of 

Indian subcontinent background. The greatest difference 

between observed and expected deaths, about four-fold for males 

and six-fold for females, was found in deaths caused by infective 

and parasitic diseases. PMR for endocrine, nutritional and 

metabolic diseases was two-fold for Asians and almost identical 

for males (PMR 224) and females (PMR 206). Significantly 

higher Pr1Rs were also observed from diseases of the 

circulatory system, genitourinary diseases, and diseases of 

the digestive system. The proportion of deaths due to 

diseases of the respiratory system were significantly greater 

than expected (PMR 124) for Asian females. A significantly 

lower PMR (46) was observed in mortality due to neoplasms and 

differences in PHR for mortality from mental disorder, and 

accidents, poisoning and violence were not significant. 

It is also useful to look at mortality due to specific 

diseases, and this is presented in Table 3.2. The PMR for 

tuberculosis was observed to be about six times greater for 

Asian males (607) and more than fourteen times greater for Asian 

females (1442); however, the overall number of deaths due to 

tuberculosis was relatively small. This confirms the various 

studies reporting higher prevalence of tuberculosis in people of 

Asian origin, reviewed above. Mortality due to diabetes mellitus 

was found to be about three times greater than expected and was 

highest in Gujrati females. Significantly higher PMRs also 

occurred for myocardial infarction and, in men, in cirrhosis of 
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Ll:: ' I'roportional mortality ratios (number of deaths) for classified groups of diseases by ethnic group. (Bengalis 

and others not listed owing to small numbers). 

Cause of-death (ICD) code Sex Punjabis 
Ethnic 

Cujaratis 
group 

Moslems Southerners Total 

infective. and parsitic diseases (000-136) (M 366*(25) 454*(15) 429*(37) 212*(1) 397*(79) 
(F 539*(18) 638*(15) 571*(18) 1053*(2) 577*(53) 

Neoplasms (140-239) (M 32*(66) 46*(58) 53*(138) 38*(6) 45*(282) 

r 
(F 42*(52) 44*(46) 61*(53) 63*(4) 48*(157) 

Endocrine, nutritional and metabolic disease (240-279) (M 254*(22) 292*(14) 180*(21) 267*(2) 224*(60) 
(F 173 (10) 311*(15) 126 (6) 606*(2) 206*(33) 

Diseases of the blood and blood forming organs (280-289) (M 210 (3) 109 (3) 213 (4) 160 (10) 
(F 579*(7) 330* (3) 210(2) 383*(12) 

Mental disorders (290-315) (M 254*(7) 78 (1) 28 (1) 112 (9) 
(F 81 (1) 26 (1) 

Diseases of the circulatory system (390-458) (M 120*(445) 115*(260) 122*(551) 133 (38) 120*(1341) 
(F 107 (113) 120*(111) 125*(88) 75 (4) 117*(326) 

Diseases of the respiratory system (460-519) (M 109 (80) 111 (49) 104 (86) 40 (2) 103 (220) 
(F 157*(40) 112 (24) 97 (19) 70 (1) 124*(86) 

Diseases of the digestive system (520-577) (M 161*(35) 143 (18) 129 (37) 56 (1) 143*(96) 
(F 108 (11) 107 (9) 171 (13) 175 (1) 124 (34) 

Diseases of the genitourinary system (580-629) (H 136 (12) 199*(10) 180*(20) 141 (1) 165*(L4) 
(F 328*(18) 339*(15) 257*(11) 278*(44) 

Accidents, poisoning and violence (E800-999) (M 115 (97) 92 (35) 78*(99) 180*(11) 95 (251) 
(F 132 (43) 112 (25) 77 (25) 142 (3) 106 (97) 

*p<0.05 
Source : Balarjan R. Bulusu, L. Adelstein, AN, Shukla, V. Br. Med . J. 1984,289, p1186. 

TABLE : ", 2 Proportional mortality ratios (numbers of deaths) for selected diseases by ethnic group. (Bengalis 

and others not listed owing to small numbers). 

Cause of death (ICD code) Sex Punjabis 
Ethnic 

Gujaratis 
group 

Moslems Southerners Total 

Tuberculosis (010-019) (H 719*(21) 714*(12) 529*(20) 417 (1) 607*(54) 
(F 1417*(17) 1579*(15) 1429*(13) 1442*(43) 

Diabetes mellitus (250) (M 314*(19) 317*(1! ) 220*(17) 204 (1) 262*148) 
(F 260*(9) 417*(12) 198 (5) 1111*(2) 303*(28) 

Chronic bronchitis (491) (M 58*(17) 37*(6) 72 (22) 53 (1) 57*(=7) 
(F 57 (3) 22 (1) 30 (1) 64*(6) 

Cirrhosis of liver (571) (M 282*(16) 213*(7) 161 (13) 204*(37) 
(F 108 (3) 85 (2) 98 (2) 94 (7) 

Suicide and self inflicted injury (E950-954) (M 121 (24) 31*(3) 38*(11) 230 (4) 69*(03) 
0 (F 148 (14) 151 (10) 47 (4) 152 (1) 116 (30) 

414) Myocardial infaction (410- (M 108 (285) 121*(196) 128*(421) 120 (25) 121*(958) 
. , (F 117 (57) 106 (46) 128 (40) 126 (3) 118*(151) 

Cerebrovascular disease (430-438) (M 201*(106) 95 (30) 112 (67) 134 (5) 132*(202) 
(F 101 (30) 90 (23) 128 (26) 100 (79) 

*p<0.05 

Source: Balarjan. R. Bulusu, L. Adelstein, AN. Shukla, V. Br. Med. J. 1984,289,1187. 
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the liver as well as cerebrovascular diseases. PMRs for chronic 

bronchitis, and for suicides and self-inflicted injury were 

significantly lower in these groups. 

Differences between ethnic groups of Asian origin and between 

sexes can also be observed. For example, PMRs for tuberculosis 

in females was more than twice that of males, and the PMR for %IX 

cirrhosis of the liver in males is double that for females. 

Ethnic difference can be observed in PMR {v+'; %. mental 

disorders between Punjabis (254) and Muslims (28). Similarly 

Punjabis showed a higher PMR for suicides and self-injury, 

and for cerebrovascular disease compared with Muslims. 

The above findings are in general agreement with a study by 

Marmot et al based on mortality between 1970-8145. These authors 

reported mortality from all causes, for men and women 20-69 years 

of age, to be the same for Asian males (SIEZ 101) but 

significantly higher than expected for females (Slit 111). The 

overall SHRs do not indicate the differences in expected and 

observed deaths due to certain disease categories, and specific 

diseases, nor do they indicate the differences between ethnic 

subgroups (such as between Punjabis and Muslims) or between males 

and females. 

3.11 Primary Care 

Health Care through the National Health Service (NHS) is, in 

principle, freely and equally available to all members of the 
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British society, irrespective of social class or ethnic 

background. In reality this is far from the case146-151. 

Availability of services varies inversely with health care 

needs of the people - referred to by Tudor Hart as the 

'inverse care law'150. 

0 

"In areas with most sickness and death, general 

practitioners have more work, larger lists, 

less hospital support, and inherit more 

clinically ineffective traditions of consultation, 

than in the healthiest areas; and hospital 

doctors shoulder heavier case loads with less staff 

and equipment, more obsolete buildings, and suffer 

recurrent crises in availability of beds and 

replacement staff. These trends can be summed up 

as the inverse care law: that the availability of 

good medical care tends to vary inversely with the 

need of the population served". (P412) 

Noyce, Smith and 'Dickey, in an analysis of the health 

authority expenditure in three branches of the health service in 

1971-72 found a significant positive correlation between both 

hospital and community health expenditure and the percentage of 

population in higher socio-economic groups151. A negative 

correlation was observed between expenditure in these areas 

and the proportion of population in semi-skilled and unskilled 

jobs. Perhaps the best known and most detailed work on 
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inequalities in health was presented in, the government 

sponsored Black Report146 (though most of the recommendations 

were not implemented) and its sequel `The Health Divide'152 Both 

mortality and morbidity were shown to have clear gradients 

between social class I and social class V: that is, the 

health status progressively deteriorated from social class I to 

social class V. The Black Report, and the Health Divide 

however, each only devoted one and a half pages to the 

consideration of the ethnic minorities' health experience. 

Those of Asian origin do not only belong to the lowest social 

classes, but they have the additional problems of communication 

difficulties, poor educational achievements, bad housing, higher 

unemployment rates and concentration in lower levels of employment, 

and less independence in transport. It may be assumed 

therefore, that they would have even greater morbidity and need 

for appropriate primary health care services. 

2.12. (ii) Asians and Primary Care 

Relatively few people of Asian origin would have suffered from 

diseases/illnesses discussed earlier (e. g. tuberculosis or 

rickets) but most will, like the indigenous white population, have 

at some stage in their lives, consulted their general 

practitioner. One would be justified, therefore, in assuming 

that use of primary care services by people of Asian origin would 

be a well researched subject. Surprisingly, there is very 

little literature in this area. 
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One large community survey in West Midlands, based on 2161 

interviews, found that people of Asian origin made good use of 

preventive services and a somewhat greater use of general 

practitioner services153. A study of general practitioners' 

perceptions of consultations with patients of Asian origin was made 

by Wright in 1983154. These doctors perceived their Asian 

patients to be more frequent users, to require longer in 

consultation and to present `trivial complaints' compared with 

their non-Asian patients. Jarman found that 1670 out of a total 

of 1802 GPs considered having ethnic minority patients to be a 

greater burden on their resources155. Asian (predominantly 

Bangladeshi) women were reported to consult their doctors at a 

more advanced date during their pregnancies in a study in Tower 

Hamlets127. However, the authors of the West Midlands' survey 

stated that the higher use of GP services by the Asian minorities 

appeared to be `linked to needs which can be closely related to 

such sociological inequalities as housing, employment and 

income'153. Wright suggested that the doctors' complaints about 

the (perceived) greater service use and more trivial 

complaints made by patients of Asian origin may infact be du tz 

`ailments that the language barrier prevents from being 

explained adequately by the patient and thus from being diagnosed 

and managed appropriately by the doctor'154. 

3.11. ii) Health knowledge 

Knowledge of the nature of illness should help people to make 

more effective use of health services. There is some evidence 
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that the middle and upper social classes are more 

knowledgeable about illnesses and make more effective use of 

Services than the working classes147. Differences in 

interpretation of some common medical terms between the 

physician and the patient have also been observed156. Bhopal 

made a study of the Asian population's knowledge of some health 

related issues in Glasgow and reported that in'Asians 

knowledge of the health hazards of cigarettes, alcohol, and 

surma and the prevention of heart disease was low'157. Also, 10 

out of 42 respondents who expressed views on maintaining health 

during pregnancy mentioned concepts of `hot' foods, which 

were thought to be 'harmful' and even `abortifacient' and 

therefore ought to be avoided. Evidence of health beliefs, 

contradictory to those held in the West, held by women of 

Asian origin has been discussed in greater detail earlier 

(section-3"'" is). , 

3.11. iii) Quality of Care and Satisfaction 

Those of Asian origin may . be receiving poorer health 

care than the indigenous white population. Clarke and 

Clayton reported that pregnant women of Asian origin were more 

likely to be registered with general practitioners who were not the 

obstetric list12&. They found that patients of doctors who 

were not on the obstetric list had more than twice the risk 

of perinatal death compared with those whose doctors were on 

this list. Asian mothers' doctors were also less likely 

to hold postgraduate medical qualifications. However, patients 
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of Asian origin appear to be more satisfied than their 

white counterparts. Jain et al reported high satisfaction 

with GPs in Birmingham's . Watson found that although 

Asian (predominantly Bangladeshi) babies were three times more 

likely to have health problems than white babies by the age 

of eight weeks, the Asian mothers were the most satisfied 

with health services127. These findings are consistent 

with those reported by Cartwright. Cartwright reported that 

middle class patients were most critical and social classes 

IV and V least critical of both the surgery environment 

and the calibre of the doctor147,159''60. This is despite 

the fact that people in social class V receive less time in 

consultation than social class I (4.4 minutes compared with 6.1 

minutes respectively)'47. Titmus wrote about the complacency 

and uncritical acceptance of the lower social classes almost two 

decades ago: 

".... higher standards of education in the nation as a 

whole and a more sophisticated adult population are 

likely to herald the gradual disappearance of 

an uncomplaining, subservient, class-saturated 

acceptance of low standards of professional service" 

161 
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3.11.1v) Communication 

Good verbal and non-verbal communication (NVC) between doctor 

and patient during consultation is important for a satisfactory 

outcome. This is of even greater importance when the illness 

is not common, and good communication skills are required by the 

patient to explain symptoms and answer doctors' questions 

satisfactorily. Further aggrevating factors may be 

differences in health beliefs between the doctor and the. 

patient. Failure to communicate may lead to non-recognition of 

an ailment and inappropriate or no treatment being offered, and 

the doctor may be annoyed with 44, patient for presenting 

with trivial, or inappropriate complaints'54. 

Written communication is a major obstacle for a great many 

people of Asian origin. Wright foundthat 30% of the males and 

as many as 81% of the females of village background, in her 

sample, were illiterate162. Leatherdale, Jhittay and Gill 

reported that 40 out of their 77 patients were illiterate in 

both their native tongue and English, and none of. the females 

(34) could read or write English69. The extent of difficulty in 

spoken English is not well known, though it is thought to be 

worse in both older, and the female components of the . Asian 

0 origin population. 
R 

Verbal communication is usually accompanied by non-verbal 

communication (NVC). NVC 'consists of mainly facial expression, 

tone of voice, gaze, gesture, postures, physical 
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proximity and appearance' and is particularly effective in 

expressing emotions and attitudes to other people'63. A 

study by Larsen and Smith showed that certain types of NVC from 

the doctor may be associated with patient satisfaction 

and comprehension'64. It would seem reasonable to think that NVC 

becomes even more important when verbal communication is 

unsatisfactory, as appears to be the case with people of 

Asian origin. Whether doctors are using NVC as an effective 

aid in improving consultation or to express 

unfavourable attitudes or prejudices (regarding their 

perceptions of Asian origin people presenting with trivial 

complaints etc) is not known. 

3.11. v) Compliance 

Compliance with doctors' advice and medication is generally 

poor, and is well documented. There can be a number of reasons for 

non-compliance and one of these is language69,70. There is 

little literature on compliance by Asian patients. Aslam, 

Davies and Fletcher, in one of the few studies on Asian patients, 

found that those Asian patients who were ý given 

additional information about the medication, in the shape of a 

leaflet in English, and counselling by a pharmacist of " Asian 

origin about the treatment regimen were later found to be better 

informed about the drug(s) under use, were more likely to 

complete the prescribed course and less likely to make 'errors 

in taking the medicationl7l. The importance of non-compliance in 

health care is debatable, though some say that in most cases it 
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does not matter a great deal172. Zola suggests that failure to 

comply is essentially a failure on the doctors' behalf and 

advocates a shift away from `medication compliance' to a better 

negotiated `therapeutic alliance' between the patient and the 

doctor173. However if those of Asian origin are to benefit 

from the medication, - as well as from the placebo 

effects, some attempt has to be made to explain to them the 

benefits (and harmful side effects) of following the treatment 

and related advice. They, like the rest of the population, 

can then make up their own minds whether to follow the doctors' 

advice or discard it. 

Many of the points raised here are considered in greater depth in 

Part 2 of the thesis. 

3.12 Conclusion 

As is apparent from this review, research literature on health 

of people of Asian background has concentrated heavily on 

specific diseases, such as rickets, osteomalacia and mental health. 

Also, the majority of the research, has been conducted by 

white professionals with very little contribution from 

those of Asian origin and there is evidence suggesting 

that health problems of Asians as perceived by the communities 

themselves differ strongly from the perceptions of these 

researchers and professionals. 
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An innovative study, carried out in the second half of 1979 in 

London, investigated the health problems of Asians and 

Afro-Caribbeans as seen by these communities themselves174,175. 

A telephone counselling service was advertised and offered 

through local radio stations broadcasting programmes of 

particular interest to these groups. Analysis of the 2,542 

telephone enquiries (2182 from Asian callers) showed that main 

areas of concern to the enquirers were asthma and breathlessness, 

fertility, family planning and psychosexual problems, general 

nutrition, mental health and diabetes. ' Less than 1% of the 

enquiries were about tuberculosis and even fewer about rickets - 

the two areas most heavily researched. The author of this 

report states that the callers appeared generally unhappy with the 

NHS, finding it a difficult service to use effectively. The 

researchers opened a health line for the white community for 

comparison and found that their enquiries were generally about 

the same issues. The study can be criticised for not using true 

controls and for not having a random cross-section of humanity as 

subjects. - It does, however, put across an important point - 

that the research material available on the health of Asians 

(and other -ethnic minorities) does not truly reflect the needs as 

perceived by this community. 

Important points also arise from the `cultural pluralist' 

approach adopted by several of the -studies reviewed above. One 

such example is that we may overestimate the differences 

between the Asians and the white majority. Ahmad has 

stated that 'generational conflict' between a white father and 
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daughter thus becomes 'cultural conflict' between Asian father 

and his daughter176. She agrees that conflict between 

traditional Asian and Western values exists but argues that 

simplistic culture conflict labels can impede a proper 

analysis of the clients' psychosocial situation. 

The second point is well stated by Pearson: `By insisting on a 

focus on 'cultural differences', the cultural pluralists 

deny the centrality of race and racism in structuring black 

peoples' health experience'177. When considering cultural 

pluralism it is vital to remember that there is a dominant 

majority culture - dominant both in numbers and power. The 

cultures that go towards making Britain a multi-cultural society 

do not meet on equal terms. It is the inequality between 

Asians and the white population that is worthy of detailed 

attention in relation to health as opposed to emphasis on 

cultural differences between these populations. 

Perhaps the most visible and accessible human face of the National 

Health Service is the general practitioner services as both the 

first line of contact for a patient and as gate keepers of more 

specialised, `secondary' health care. It is in this vital area 

that we find a particular dearth of research literature. Asians' 

use of primary care services, quality of care provided to this 

group, quality of communication between the doctor and -{1e Asian 

patient and other aspects of primary care are not well researched. 

These and some other aspects of ethnicity and primary care form the 

subject of the empirical work presented in Part 2 of the thesis. 
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4.1 Introduction 

Background 

Though in Britain as a whole, Indian origin people constitute over 

half of the total Asian origin population, the settlement patterns 

within the different cities vary considerably. A large proportion 

of Bradford Asians is from Mirpur area of Pakistan with smaller 

proportions of Indians, Bangladeshis and East African Asians. It 

was estimated that in 1981,65% of Bradford Asians were of 

Pakistani, 28% of Indian, 4% of Bangladeshi and 3% of East African 

origin. Most Asian migrants come from rural areas and there is a 

strong correlation between their religions and countries of origin. 

The 1981 estimates of religious breakdown of Asian population of 

Bradford were of 70% Muslims, 15% Hindus and 15% Sikhs. The 

Pakistani origin population is almost exclusively Muslim and 

originates mainly from Mirpur district of Azad Kashmir, while that 

of Indian origin is more heterogeneous in religious and regional 

background, representing Hindus, Sikhs and Muslims and coming from, 

mainly, Gujrat and Punjab regions of India. 

Marital patterns and age at marriage tend to be different between 

Asian and White groups. There is a tendency to marry at an earlier 

age in -most Asian cultures, particularly for girls, and 

consanguinous marriages are the norm in some religious and regional 

groups, particularly in rural areas. For example, Islam allows 

marriage between first-cousins and more distant relatives and in 

southern Indian state of Tamil Nadu, uncle-niece and aunt-nephew 

157 



unions are commons. As there are very few south Indians in 

Bradford and a large proportion of rural Hirpuris, consanguinous 

marriages would only be expected in Pakistanis and other Muslims. 

Consanguinity is prohibited in Sikhism. High proportions of 

consanguinous marriages in Bradford Muslims have been reported2. 

D Asians are also reported to have larger families3'4. Number of 

children is related to cultural norms regarding the family, infant 

mortality, need for farm labour and other factors. Religious 

objections to family planning are often implicated in the larger 

family size of Asian populations but may be less important than is 

normally assumed5. One, much publicized aspect of traditional Asian 

family is that more than two generations live in the same 

households. Such 'extended families' may not be the norm in Britain 

but there is evidence that the mean household size in Asians tends 

to be higher compared to white people3,4. 

Evidence on housing has been documented in Chapter 2 and is only 

briefly mentioned here for completeness. Asians, particularly 

Pakistanis and Bangladeshis, occupy some of the worst housing, in 

terms of its age, modernisation, areas of residence, household 

amenities and overcrowding4. They are more likely to occupy 

terraced housing and be owner-occupiers, and less likely to be 

council tenants. Asian populations tend to be concentrated in 

inner-cities in a predominantly older, cheaper housing stock. 

Important differences in employment experience between white and 

Asian groups have been reported and are documented in more detail 
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in Chapter 2. Asians are twice as likely to be unemployed as 

whites, are concentrated in low level, unskilled jobs and are more 

likely to be unemployed in times of recession. The employment 

experience of Pakistani origin populations is particularly poor. 

Figures for Bradford for 1984 showed rates of unemployment to be 

10% for whites, 20% for Indians and 30% for the Pakistani 

population6. The relationship between unemployment and health is 

dealt with in more detail below. 

Cigarette and alcohol consumption 

Low smoking and drinking in Asians, particularly females have been 

commented upon elsewhere7. ý Both religion and culture play a part in 

this; - Hinduism and Sikhism discourage smoking and drinking while 

Islam prohibits the use of alcohol. In most Indian and Pakistani 

cultures, irrespective of religion, drinking and smoking are more 

prevalent in men than in women. It is known that migrants go 

through attitudinal and behavioural changes after migration and 

stabilize somewhere between the norms of the country of origin and 

the country of settlement8 9 and it may be then, that alcohol and 

cigarette consumption will be higher in Asians than is normally 

accepted. However, a recent study7 found very low levels of 

cigarette and alcohol consumption and suggested that this was 

D probably due to religious and cultural taboos. 
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Education, fluency in English and literacy 

Low levels of fluency and literacy in English, particularly in, case 

of women, have been reported by a number of researchers. 3.10-12 

For example, Wright reported that 58% of women in her study spoke 

little or no English. Another study12 reported that a majority of 

patients attending a diabetic clinic were poor or non-speakers of 

English. The problem extends to literacy in own language and to 

formal schooling. In one study 66% of women and 15% of men from 

Pakistan had' no formal education. " An additional problem is that 

those illiterate in English also tend to be illiterate in their 

mother or `national' tongue13. In a survey of District Health 

Authorities regarding services for Asian patients, Donaldson and 

Odell'4 reported that, one of the main forms of provision some of 

the authorities made was, the translation of health education 

material and provision of interpreters, though `in a majority of 

settings a heavy reliance is based on informal solutions such as 

the use of lay and volunteer interpreters, usually members of the 

family, and the language skills of the staff'. 

Adult literacy in the Indian-subcontinent is in general very low 

and it tends to be lower in rural areas. As most of the the 

migrants in Bradford are from such areas it may be particularly 

low in them. Literacy in India is estimated to be 25% for women and 

36% for all adults15 and figures for Pakistan are similar. 

Evidence on age at leaving-school shows that those of Indian and 

Pakistani origin in Britain are both more likely to leave before 

age 16- and to remain in post-compulsory full-time education 
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compared with the white population3. 

Such communication problems have obvious implications for use of 

medical services and doctor-patient communication. It may, in part, 

be in response to this that a large proportion of Asian patients 

tend to be registered with Asian general practitioners16,17. 

D Further, there is a heavy reliance on children and other family 

members for interpreting during consultations. Use of untrained 

interpreters has been criticized as unsatisfactory by Richter" and 

a. recent study19 further highlighted that such untrained 

interpreters often mistranslate. Ebden et a119 analysed four 

video-taped consultations and found that 23-44% of the questions 

were mistranslated and that mistranslation ranged from 16% for 

simple to 82% for complex questions. The use of children as 

interpreters must be particularly worrying. Assumptions about their 

understanding of anatomical or medical terms may be unjustified., 

Further, embarrassment on the part of the child or the parent may 

lead to `censorship' by both, thus introducing a filtering process 

in communication between the patient and the doctor. The 

experience in itself may be stressful for both the parent and the 

child and have implications for their mutual relationship. 

Patients' choice of GP 

A related issue is that of the reported preference of female 

patients for a female doctor20 and how varying degrees of fluency 

in English may interact with this. For example, `in the speciality 

areas, preference for a female gynaecologist is stated more often 
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than a preference for female doctors in any other speciality' and 

in general practice women patients prefer women doctors for 

`embarassing' problems, such as cervical smears, pre and post-natal 

checks, breast examination and irregularities or discomforts of 

menstruation20. This may be due to the belief or expectancy that a 

woman doctor who shares the experiences of menstruation, pregnancy, 

labour, childbearing, and menaupause will be likely to be more 

sympathetic than a male doctor. Equally, it may be due to 

considerations of modesty and privacy, given as a major factor in 

case of Asian women11. The choice between a male and a female 

doctor may, in normal circumstances, be straightforward for a 

female patient. However, for a female Asian patient other factors 

would have to be considered when the male doctor happens to Asian. 

Asian patients are more likely to be registered with Asian doctors, 

most of whom, like the general medical profession are male16. The 

perceived benefit from better communication between the male 

(Asian) doctor and the female (Asian) patient may outweigh the 

embarrassment of being- physically examined by him. Also, if 

consultation with the female GP requires the use of an interpreter 

than some of the perceived advantage over the consultation with a 

male doctor may be negated by the loss of privacy, due to the 

interpreter's presence. The Asian woman in this situation may-have 

to balance the perceived benefits in improved communication due to 

cultural and linguistic concordance coupled with certain amount of 

embarrassment from being examined by a male doctor on the one hand, 

against the perceived benefit from commonality of experience of 

the reproductive system and acceptability of examination by a 
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female doctor with linguistic and cultural discordance along with 

the embarrassing presence of the an interpreter on the other. 

Equally, male patients may have reservations about being examined 

by a female doctor, though this is less of a problem as the 

majority of doctors are themselves male. 

It is generally assumed that Asians are homogeneous in their 

experiences, attitudes and behaviour. The differences in attitudes 

to physical examination by a doctor of the opposite sex in 

different ethnic groups or the interplay between doctors' ethnicity 

and gender and the patients' gender and fluency in English have not 

previously been investigated. 

Doctor-patient interaction 

Attitudes towards general medical services vary with social class. 

The middle-class patients are more critical of medical services 

although they are better served21,22. Conversely, `unskilled 

patients were least critical about their doctor having a 

well-equipped, up-to-date surgery, having a pleasant, comfortable 

waiting room, and explaining things to them fully'22. The qualities 

patients appreciated in their doctors were those of this 

willingness to listen, to explain things, to give them confidence, 

his approachability, his straightforwardness... [and] did not vary 

to any great extent with-social class'21. In a study of white and 

Bengali mothers'use of child health services in London, Watson23 

reported that although the Bengali women's children suffered 

highest morbidity they were most satisfied with the health 
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services. Social classes IV and V were considerably 

over-represented in these Bengali women and this tends to be the 

case generally with Asians. Similarly, Jain et a124 have reported 

high satisfaction with general practice services by Asian patients. 

Such high levels of satisfaction may partly be the result of a 

lack of comparative experience of health services. 

There has been an acknowledgement of desireability of a shift 

towards equality in consultation between doctor and patient in 

recent years25. Szasz and Hollender25 have described three forms 

of doctor-patient relationship: 

1)Active-passive relationship where the doctor 

dictates the terms of relationship and the 

patient passively complies. There is little 

room for negotiation on part of the patient. 

2)Guidance-cooperation model where the role of 

the physician is to guide the patient, with the 

patients' cooperation, towards better health. 

There is implicit in this model the assumption 

of a common goal shared between patient and the 

doctor, namely that of patient's full recovery 

and a return to full participation in his or 

her functional role of mother, worker or 

parent. This model best fits the Parsonian 

notion of the 'sick role'26". 
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3)Mutual-participation where the relationship 

is that between equals who negotiate an 

acceptable form of action to achieve recovery 

to full or best possible health for the 

patient. 

With increasing emphasis on general practitioners to take on the 

role of health educators, and to treat the patients in their 

psycho-social context, the doctor-patient relationship will need to 

move towards that of mutual-participation model described by Szasz 

and Hollender. For example, Zola27 suggests that: 

`The patient has to be made an ally in treatment 

not an object of it. As such the instructions, the 

form and even dosage of medicines must be 

integrated into his or her lifestyle. If a four 

times a day prescription is medically best but 

socially intolerable, then a one-a-day form should 

not be second choice, but the best choice. What we 

need always to understand is the place of the 

treatment in the everyday life of the patient'. 

However, there is some evidence that 'positive' consultations (akin 

to the active-passive model described by Szasz and Hallender) 

achieve best results with certain groups of people, and in a study 

by Thomas28 (1987) more patients receiving such- consultations 

reported to have been cured. It appears that the doctor in these 
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consultations acted as the `placebo' and it may be then, that a 

shift towards greater equality in the doctor-patient relationship 

may reduce or eliminate the considerable 'magical' or `placebo' 

component of the consultation. 

Satisfactory doctor-patient communication leads to high 

compliance29 though it is not clear if this should be the main aim 

of the consultation30. An editorial in the British Medical 

Journal30 made the following suggestions: 

`Before making enthusiastic efforts to improve 

compliance doctors would do well to consider 

two of DL Sackett's guiding questions. Do we 

know that low compliance interferes with clinical 

goals of treatment? And is it established that 

treatment would do more good than harm to those 

who do not comply? ' 

Compliance with medical advice, whether from doctor, nurse, 

dietician or a pharmacist, is low30-32. Further, there is no 

established definition of what constitutes non-compliant 

behaviour30. Still, it is considered desireable that patient 

compliance with medical advice or drug regimen should improve. 

There is evidence that this can be acheived through increased 

information about prescriptions and an improvement in 

doctor-patient communication13,33-37. Aslam et a113 reported 

improved compliance in Asian patients after` drugs were labelled in 

appropriate Asian languages and patients were advised by an Asian 
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pharmacist about how and when to take the medicine. Gibb et a135 

reported greater satisfaction with consultation and with 

doctor-patient relationship in patients who had received leaflets 

giving information about their medicine, including the possible 

side-effects. George et a136 and Dodds37 also show that with 

additional information regarding treatment and medicine compliance 

can be enhanced. 

Little is known about communication and relationship between the 

doctor and the Asian patient. Satisfaction with information from 

GP, comprehension of doctor's advice, agreement with his or her 

opinion and implications of these for and reports on compliance 

with doctor's advice or medication are some of the areas 

investigated in this study. 

Use of alternative and private medicine 

There is a popular belief that Asians, particularly female patients 

make substantial use of alternative medicine38'39 and that some 

patients may be receiving simultaneous treatment from a hakim/veid 

and a doctor, which may lead to adverse drug reaction. On the 

face of it, this seems a plausible assertion. A hakim or veid 

will share language, culture and religion with the Asian patient 

and will offer treatment in its socio-cultural context, involving 

other family members and including advice on food and lifestyle. 

In contrast, NHS services may seem inaccessible, inappropriate, 

mechanistic and alien. Similarly, the popularity of 'medical 

specialists' in the Indian sub-continent, the `low-tech' nature of 

167 



the GP's surgery and the belief that `money buys best' may lead to 

a greater use of private medicine in Asians, as is reported to be 

the case in Britain's West Indian population40. Plausible as it 

may seem, there is no evidence for this being the case. 

Johnson et a116 in their survey of West Midlands found no evidence 

of increased use of alternative medicine in Asians, which is also 

supported by Jain et al's findings24. Donovan found that although 

her West Indian respondents made greater use of private medicine, 

this was not the case in Asians40. With a greater proportion of 

Bradford's Asian populations coming from rural areas, where they 

are more likely' to have relied on indiginous Asian health care, 

particularly as the first line of contact, the attitudes and 

practices of these populations may differ from those reported by 

these authors. The attitudes towards and use of alternative and 

private medicine by Asian and White patients are examined in this 

study. 

Ethnicity, unemployment and perceived health: 

Considerable literature on relationship between unemployment and 

ill health has been published in the last few years41-46. 

Colledge and Bartholomew44 surveyed a random sample of 1698 long 

term unembyed including 50 in depth studies. They found that 

poor health was related to lower status in last job, duration of 

unemployment and, to a lesser extent, age. Kasl and Cobb45 in a 

rare longitudinal study followed 100 semi-skilled workers from just 

before redundancy to two years into unemployment. Blood pressure 
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of these workers went up in anticipation of redundancy and remained 

high for those who stayed, unemployed during the two years. The 

perceived levels of health deteriorated with duration of 

unemployment. This study was carried out at a time of relative 

optimism in the British industry and it may be that in today's more 

pessimistic economic atmosphere the effects of unemployment on 

health will be more deleterious. 

Brennerý6 analysis of time-series data showed effects of economic 

recession and deprivation on certain indices of ill-health, for 

example, maternal, foetal and infant mortality, cardiovascular 

disease, national mortality rate, suicides and killings, and mental 

hospital admissions. He concluded that there is a time lag of 

between two and five years between recession and its major health 

effects. This study has been criticised for its methodology and 

this raises questions about the validity of its conclusions47. 

The literature on unemployment and ill-health is not conclusive, 

and such evidence, is hard to produce. However, unemployment is 

an important variable because of its link with social class, 

income, poverty and the stress caused by social stigma attached to 

unemployment. Asians are more than twice as likely to be 

unemployed as the white population, are concentrated in lower job 

levels and in, lower occupational classes. Further, in the area 

which is served by the health centre under study the majority of 

people belong to social classes III, IV, and V. Here it is not 

the -social class that is the important differentiating variable 

between -Asian and white population as is usually the case, but 
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rather the relative unemployment rates. In 1981, there were twice 

as many Indians (20%) and three times as many Pakistanis (30%) 

unemployed as the White population (10%) in Bradfords. 

The research literature on the health of Asian origin populations 

has largely concentrated on culture as an explanatory variable to 

the exclusion of socio-economic factors48. There is little 

literature on Asian populations' perceived health or the symptoms 

that are commonly presented at general practice. Further, as 

unemployment is related to ill-health and as more than twice as 

many Asians as White people are unemployed, at least some of the 

excess reported morbidity may be accounted for by virtue of 

differential employment experience. 

Some studies of perceived morbidity in Asian populations have been 

reported49-52. However, all of these have used the General Health 

Questionnaire (GHQ) and the Langner 22 Scale as measures of 

perceived or subjective health status. Both are essentially 

measures of psychiatric or psychological disturbance with the GHQ 

designed to be an adjunct to clinical assessment in general 

practice53. Neither is a comprehensive measure of perceived 

health in that physical and social aspects of perceived health are 

not assessed, and Currersl has reported difficulty in translating 

some statements on these instruments into one Asian language 

(Pukhto). 

The Nottingham Health Profile54-58 (NHP), a comprehensive measure 

of perceived health, especially developed for population surveys 
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has not yet been used to study the perceived health of Asian 

people. Its face, criterion and content validity and its 

reliability were established by extensive testing on selective 

groups, such as, the elderly, the chronically ill, pregnant women, 

fracture victims and a random community sample. It requires a 

reading age of 12 for self completion or, equally, can be completed 

by an interviewer. One of its main strengths over the GHQ and the 

Languer 22 Scale is that it is more comprehensive, measuring 

psychological, social and physical aspects of subjective health 

under five dimensions: pain; emotional reactions; sleep; energy; 

social isolation; and physical mobility. Also, the statements are 

written in simple language and are easy to translate, it was 

developed specially for population surveys and requires simple 

`yes', `no' responses on part of the patient. (More details about 

NHP, its adaptation for use with Asian patients and its suitability 

for this purpose are given in the section on methodology). 

The relative influence of ethnicity and unemployment on the 

perceived health of attenders as measured by NHP is examined. 

Symptoms in General Practice. 

A common means of measuring morbidity in general practice as well 

as in the community is through studying symptoms in 

populations59-61. Although the range of symptoms is usually broad 

there is a core of common complaints that account for most of the 

symptoms. Hannay60, in his community survey in Glasgow found that 

the most common types of problems were in the broad categories of 
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tiredness, trouble with skin, dental problems, nausea and vomiting, 

heartburn and indigestion, tummy trouble, colds, throat trouble, 

varicose veins, trouble with feet, joint problems, pain in spine or 

large bones and headaches and dizziness. An earlier study by 

Morrell, Gage and Robinson had reported similar results". 

There is little data on morbidity in general practice in Asian 

populations and no comparative data on symptc6atology in Asian and 

White populations exist, either in general practice or in the 

community (to author's knowledge). A detailed assessment of 

symptoms in this sample of general practice attenders was 

impractical given that this would form one part of a larger study 

and the time" constraints in interviewing patients in general 

practice. A simplified method of recording symptoms, based on 

Hannay60 was used by Curtis in community surveys in London63,64, 

and was employed, largely unchanged, but with two additional 

symptoms in this study. It is appreciated that such a technique 

is , self-limiting in that symptom categories are 

`researcher-defined' and the symptoms that fall outside the 

pre-defined categories go unrecorded. However, other research 

shows that the great majority of symptoms in the community and 

general practice fall within the categories used in this study60. 

Asian and White patients are compared on symptom prevalence. 

Aims of the study 

The aims of this study are implicit in the introduction above. More 
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specifically these are to: 

- compare the socio-demographic background of a 

sample of white/British, Pakistani and Indian 

attenders to Kensington Health Centre; 

- compare patterns of alcohol and cigarette 

consumption in the three ethnic groups; 

- assess educational status, and in Pakistani and 

Indian attenders, fluency and literacy in 

English; 

- examine factors influencing the patients' choice 

of general practitioner - especially the 

influence of patients' fluency in English and the 

ethnicity and sex of the doctor; 

- look at quality of doctor-patient communication; 

- assess the self-reported use of alternative and 

private medicine; 

- examine the relationship between ethnicity, 

unemployment and perceived health; 

- and to compare symptoms in Asian and 

white/British attenders. 
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4.2 Methods 

The study was carried out at a health centre with three principals 

in inner-Bradford over the three months, December 1986-February 

1987. The health centre was selected because of its location in an 

area of high Asian residence (here meaning those of Pakistani or 

Indian origin) and its mix of white/British, Pakistani and Indian 

patients. Those who were born in India and Pakistan or whose 

parents were born in those countries formed the `Indian' and 

`Pakistani' groups. The term `Asian' in this chapter refers to 

Indian and Pakistani origin people in a collective sense. 

Patients were selected randomly from clinic lists of two general 

practitioners (GPs) on each day of the study and were asked to 

participate in the study by their GP. Those attenders who were 

under the age of 16 years were excluded because two of the research 

instruments, the Nottingham Health Profile and the symptoms list 

have only been validated on populations over this age. Only those 

who were consulting for themselves were interviewed. After their 

consultation with the GP, data on four seperate research 

instruments were collected in an interview, lasting about 40 

minutes. Interviews were conducted in English with all those who 

were fluent speakers of the language and in Urdu, Hindi or Punjabi 

with those (Asians) whose command of English was felt insufficient 

to comprehend the questions or give answers, or who wished to be 

interviewed in these languages. All the interviews were conducted 

by the author, who is male Asian and is fluent in these languages. 

Brief details of the four research instruments are given below 
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(copies attached as Appendices 4.1-4.4). 

Research Instruments 

1) List of Symptoms: 

Hannay60 made a detailed study of symptoms in a community sample 

in Glasgow and found that a small number of common symptoms 

accounted for majority of the complaints. The method used by 

Hannay was unpractical for this study where it would be used as one 

in a group of four separate instruments. Also the time taken to 

complete the interview had to be kept shortsoas not to disrupt 

patients' plans or arrangements and to increase response rates. A 

version based on Hannay was used by Curtis in two studies in 

London63.64. It consisted of 17 symptoms or complaints, requiring 

simple `yes', 'no' responses and was used as part of a package of 

instruments. Two additional symptoms, 'dizziness' and 

`palpitations' (latter was part of the original Hannay study) were 

included as a result of the pilot study which indicated that these 

were frequent symptoms in this practice, thus making a total of 19 

symptoms on the list. 

For ease of presentation the 19 symptoms have been grouped into 

eight broad categories: 
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Non-specific- `feeling more tired than usual' 

Cerebrovascular-`headaches', `breathlessness' 

Central Nervous System- `dizziness', 

`palpitations' 

Dental- `trouble with mouth, teeth or gums' 

Gastrointestinal- eg. `vomiting or sickness' - 

Respiratory- eg. `sore throat', `cough with spit' 

Musculoskeletal- eg. `back pain', `tenderness in 

joints' 

Miscellaneous-`varicose veins', `skin rashes' 

Patients were asked if they had any of these symptoms on the day of 

interview or in the previous two weeks and were required to give a 

definitive `yes' or `no' answer. . 

2) The Interview Questionnaire: 

A questionnaire consisting of 14 questions on the topics of 

doctor-patient communication, satisfaction with consultation, use 

of interpreters, length of present complaint, attitudes towards 

examination by doctors of the opposite sex, and use of private and 

alternative medicine was specifically developed for this study with 

the questions being influenced by the results of an earlier pilot 

study. 

176 



3) Nottingham Health Profile (NHP): 

Two other validated instruments, General Health Questionnaire53 

and Langner Scale51, for measuring perceived morbidity were 

considered. Both have been used in cross-cultural studies with 

varying degrees of success49-52. However, they are basically 

measures of psychological or psychiatric morbidity and do not 

cover, social and physical aspects of perceived health. Also, some 

of the items on these instruments are too culture specific and 

cannot be usefully translated into Asian languages while retaining 

their meaningsl. 

The Nottingham Health Profile54-ssc a valid and reliable measure of 

perceived health has, to the author's knowledge, never been used 

with Asian patients. There are two parts to NHP, part l 'is based on 

38 statements which combine to form six dimensions or categories of 

perceived or subjective morbidity; namely energy, pain, physical 

mobility, emotional reactions, sleep and social isolation. The 

following are examples from the six categories that make up the 

profile : 

I'm tired all the time (energy). 

I have pain at night (pain). 

Things are getting me down (emotional 

reactions). 

I take tablets to help me sleep (sleep). 

I feel lonely (social isolation). ' 

I can'only walk about indoors (physical 

mobility). 
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It thus measures social, emotional and physical aspects of 

perceived health. Statements within the three categories are 

weighted according to their perceived severity57, and added to give 

a maximum score of 100 and minimum of zero. Scores are inversely 

related to perceived health ie. a high score on a category means 

`poor perceived health' and vice versa. However, a score of zero 

does not necessarily, mean perfect perceived health on that 

category; this is because the profile is designed to detect the 

more severe forms of morbidity and hence is not sensitive to small 

shifts in health. The profile is suitable for either 

self-completion (requiring a reading age of 12) or interviewer 

completion and can be used with individuals or groups. 

Part 2 of the profile consists of seven statements about areas of 

life most often affected by ill-health: namely employment; hobbies 

and interests; holidays; sex life; looking after the home; social 

life; and home life. As the value attached to these, in particular 

holidays and hobbies is culture specific, this part of the profile 

was not used. 

Other cross-cultural studies using NUP have produced mixed 

results58. Its use with rural Arabs in Egypt was unsuccessful but 

it was successfully used with some of America's hispanic 

communities. The major reason for its failure in Egypt was the lack 

of a sensitive translation, unjustified assumptions about literacy, 

and methodological inconsistencies of interviewer completion of the 

profile for some subjects and self-completion by others. 
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Particular emphasis was placed on obtaining both semantic and 

conceptual equivalence between the original and the Urdu 

translation, used with the less fluent or non-speakers of English. 

The final Urdu version was agreed after a series of translations, 

and negotiation between the author and a bilingual community 

worker. The literal translation of NHP statements from the Urdu 

version by a fluent speaker of English and Urdu, who was 

unfamiliar with the profile, shows that the two versions were, on 

the whole, identical in meaning. The exceptions are listed in 

Appendix 4.5. The statements were read to the patients to counter 

the confounding effects of varying literacy rates in the two 

populations, were well understood and thought to be meaningful. A 

further validation criterion was used; this was to see if 

perceived health would deteriorate with rising age in the Asian 

population, as is shown by Hunt et a158. The results (Appendix' 

4.6) show that this trend is also apparent in the Asian population 

under study. 

NHP was preferred to GHQ and Langner Scale because of its 

comprehensive nature (measuring social, psychological and physical 

aspects of perceived morbidity), its simplicity of language 

(requiring a reading age of 12) which made it easier to translate 

and its low number of culture specific statements (Part 1 of NHP 

only). 
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4) The Personal Details Questionnaire: 

A variety of socio-demographic details of patients, such as: 

literacy, fluency and education; drinking and smoking behaviour; 

housing; employment; ethnicity and religion; length of period in 

Britain; and other demographic factors were collected using this 

questionnaire. 

Analyses: 

The Mann-Whitney U test was used on individual NHP categories to 

test significance of differences between groups. To allow direct 

comparison with published data, mean scores for NHP categories were 

computed for plotting, although the assumption of normal 

distribution of scores may not be justified. 

For ease'of comparison, age standardised ratios with 95% confidence 

intervals were calculated for the list of symptoms. The Chi Square 

test of association was used for analysing most other data. The 

P-values given are for two-tailed probability, where appropriate 

after Yates correction. The Statistical Package for Social Sciences 

(SPSSX) was used for most of the data analyses. 

Wherever possible, comparisons are made between the three ethnic 

groups; white/British, Pakistanis and Indians. However, because of 

very small numbers of employed subjects in Pakistanis and Indians 

(eg. for analyses'of NHP data) these two groups were combined into 

one `Asian' group. Although this lead to an unavoidable 

inconsistency in data presentation, it has made the results more 

meaningful. 
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4.3 Results 

Age, sex and ethnic origin 

A total of 243 patients took part in the study (Table 4.1). These 

consisted of 103 white/British, 83 Pakistani and 57 patients of 

Indian origin. Overall the white/British patients were somewhat 

older than those of Pakistani and Indian background. Thirty five 

per cent of the white/British patients compared with 52% of 

Pakistani and 40% of Indians were between 16 and 34 years of age. 

Thirty four per cent of the white patients were over the age of 55 

in comparison with 11% of Pakistani and 16% of Indians. The 

difference in age structure of the three groups is statistically 

significant (P<O. 05). 

The sample consisted of 121 males and 122 females (Tables"4.2a & 

4.2b). In males, nearly a quarter of the Pakistani compared with 

10% of Indian and white patients were under 25 years of age. There 

were proportionately more white males in >64 age group (22%) 

compared with Pakistani (5%) and Indian males (10%). In females, 

age distribution of the three groups was similar except in the 

55-64 and >64 age groups where there were proportionately more 

white than Indian and Pakistani females. Age distribution of the 

three groups is not significantly different when sex is controlled 

for. 

Table 4.3 also presents data on ethnicity by age and sex, but with 

three differences: only those under 65 years of age are included; 
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age is grouped into two broad age-groups, 16-34 and 35-64 year 

olds; and those of Pakistani and Indian background are combined to 

form one group, the Asians. (This categorization is used in 

analysing data on employment and perceived health. ) Of the 42 

males and 60 females in 16-34 age group 33% and 37% respectively 

were white/British while the rest were of Asian origin. In the 

older (35-64) age group 45% of the males and 37% of females were 

white/British. Overall 39% of the 215 patients were white and the 

remainder 61% were of Asian background. 

Area of residence 

The study population largely came from the areas surrounding the 

health centre where the study was conducted. Fifty eight percent, 

of white/British, 65% of Indian and 71% of Pakistani origin 

patients came from the Bradford 8 area (Table 4.4). Smaller 

percentages of patients came from postal districts surrounding 

Bradford 8 and about 14% from elsewhere. 

Ethnicity,. place of birth and religion 

The countries of birth of the three groups are shown, in Table 4.5. 

Only 11% of Pakistani and 7% of Indian patients were born in 

Britain; these two groups mainly consisted of immigrants. However, 

most of the Pakistanis (77%) and Indians (88%) had lived in Britain 

for more than eight years (Table 4.6). More Pakistanis (15%) than 

Indians (2%) had been in Britain for less than four years. Great 

majority of Pakistani (79%) and Indian origin people (77%) were 
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born in rural areas (Table 4.7). 

The majority of white/British and Pakistani patients were 

Christians and Muslims (92% and 98% respectively) with small 

percentages of believers of other religions (Table 4.8). Greater 

religious diversity was observed among the Indian patients; 53% 

were Hindus, 32% Muslims and 16% Sikhs. 

Marital status, age at marriage and consanguinity 

The marital status of males from the -three groups was similar 

(Table 4.9a). Around 80% of Pakistani and Indian, and 69% of 

white/British patients were married. About 15% of white/British 

and 3% of Indian males were divorced or widowers. The marital 

status of females of these groups differed markedly. Nearly all 

Indian females (93%), three quarter of the Pakistani and half the 

white/British females were married (Table 4.9b). Twenty percent of 

white/British compared with 7% of Pakistani and Indian females were 

single. - The proportion of divorcees was also higher in 

white/British (16%) compared with Pakistani (one case) and Indian 

(none) females. However, a sixth of the Pakistani compared with 

one tenth of white and none of the Indian females were widows. 

Age at marriage differed between the Indian and Pakistani, and the 

white/British groups for both sexes (Tables 4.10a & 4.10b). Most 

marriages occurred between the ages of 16 and 24 in both sexes. In 

males 56% of whites and about 70% of Indian and Pakistanis were 

married between these ages. White/British males were more likely to 
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marry after 24 years of age (44%) compared with those of Pakistani 

(30%) and Indian origin (27%). There was a tendency for Pakistani 

females to marry younger; 21% were married before the age of 16 

compared with 3% white and 11% Indian females. Around three 

quarters of the females from these groups married between the ages 

of 16 and 24. A quarter of white and about a tenth of Indian 

females married after the age of 24. 

Patterns of consanguinity were significantly different between the 

three groups. Ninety eight percent of white/British and 77% of 

Indians compared with only 7% of Pakistani males had no blood 

relation with their spouses (Table 4.11a). Of the Pakistani males 

who were married 94% had some blood relationship with their 

spouses; 67% were married to first cousins and 27% to 

non-first-cousin relatives. Lower rates of consanguinity were 

observed in Indian males; 15% first cousin marriages. As in males, 

white/British females on the whole had non-consanguinous marriages 

(Table 4.11b). Forty five percent of Pakistani females were married 

to first-cousins and a further 24% to second-cousins or other 

relatives. In comparison 15% of Indian females had first-cousin 

marriages and another 15% were married to non-first-cousin 

relatives. The patterns of consanguinous marriages for both males 

and females between ethnic groups differed significantly 

(P<0.001). 

Looking at consanguinity by religion, it was almost exclusively 

confined to Muslims. Fifty nine percent of the Muslim males and 48% 

females were married to first-cousins and a further 27% and 28% 
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respectively to other blood relatives (Tables 4.12a & 4.12b). Only 

one non-Muslim (female) patient had a first-cousin marriage. 

Most (190 out of 205) of the married patients had children. 

Table 4.13 presents number of children by ethnic origin of the 

parent. Pakistani and Indian parents had proportionately more 

children compared with white parents - statistically this 

difference is highly significant (P<0.001). While 63% of the white 

parents had two or less children the corresponding ratios for 

Pakistani and Indian parents were 26% and 29% respectively. About 

70% of Pakistani and Indian parents compared with 39% white parents 

had three or more children. Marked differences were also observed 

in proportions with five or more children- 35%-of Pakistani and 

Indian, and 11% white parents. 

The age distribution of the youngest and eldest children by ethnic 

origin of the parent is given in Tables 4.14a &. 4.14b. 

White/British parents had proportionately more older children 

compared with Indians and Pakistanis. Sixty nine percent of the 

eldest children of white/British parents compared with about half 

of those of Pakistani and Indian parents were over the age of 15. 

Age distribution of the youngest children by ethnicity was 

significantly different (P<0.0005). Forty eight percent of the 

youngest children of Pakistani and 39% of Indian compared with 23% 

of white parents- were under 5 years of age. Also, Pakistani and 

Indian parents have proportionately more children under school 

leaving age compared with white/British parents; three out of four 

of the Indo-Pak origin children compared with less than -half. of 
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white/British children were under 15 years of age. 

Housing and households 

Patterns of housing tenure of the three ethnic groups are 

significantly different (P<0.001). Over 80% of Pakistani and 

Indian compared with 59% of the white/British patients were 

owner-occupiers (Table 4.15). While 28% of the white/British 

patients were council tenants less than 7% of Pakistani and Indians 

came into this category. Differences were also observed in type and 

size of houses as well as the household size between these groups. 

Greater proportions of both white/British (27%) and Indian (23%) 

than Pakistani patients (10%) lived in detached or`semi-detached 

housing (Table 4.16). Two thirds of the Pakistanis compared with 

about half the Indians and a third of the white patients lived in 

terraced houses. A greater proportion of white/British than 

Pakistani and Indian patients was in flats or other type of 

housing. These differences are statistically significant (P<0.005). 

Pakistanis and Indians were living in larger houses compared with 

white patients (Table 4.17). Seventy seven percent of the 

Pakistanis and 67% of Indians compared with 42% of white/British 

patients lived in houses with three or more bedrooms (P<0.001). The 

proportionately more larger houses occupied by Indians and 

Pakistanis reflect the larger household size of these groups. While 

56% of white/British patients were living in households of two or 

less people the corresponding rates for Indians and Pakistanis were 
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18% and 6% (Table 4.18). In contrast 69% of Pakistanis and 56% 

Indians had a household size of five or more compared with only 10% 

of white/British patients (P<0.001). Expressed in terms of mean 

number of persons per household the Pakistani group had a mean 

household size of 5.9, Indians 4.7 and white/British patients, the 

lowest mean size of, 2.7 (Table 4.19). 

Employment 

There was considerable disparity in employment rates between the 

three groups (Table 4.20). Employment rates were compared within 

two age groups; 16-34 and 35-64 years. More than half the 

white/British and Indian compared with about a quarter of the 

Pakistani males aged 16-34 were employed. The employment rates of 

women were significantly different between these groups (P<0.05). 

Fifty percent of white/British compared with 36% of Indian and 13% 

of Pakistani females were employed. Similarly the older (35-64) 

Pakistani males and females had the lowest employment rates of the 

three groups. Also, while the proportion of people employed 

increased in the older age group for the white/British males and 

females it decreased for Pakistanis and Indians. These differences 

are statistically highly significant (P<0.005). Overall the Indian 

group had intermediate levels of employment between best rates in 

the white/British and worst in the Pakistani group. 

Table 4.21 compares employment rates of white with the Pakistani 

and Indian patients combined into one 'Asian' group; this was done 

because of the small numbers of employed in some of the categories 
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used for analysis presented later. Employment rate of young (16-34 

year olds) white/British males was 57% and that of Asians 36%. The 

disparity was even greater between white/British and Asian females; 

more than twice as many white (50%) as Asian females (21%) were 

employed (P<0.05). In the older (35-64) age group, 68% of the 

white/British males compared with 32% of Asians were employed and 

white/British females had three times (75%) the rate of employment 

of Asian females (25%) (P<0.005). 

Cigarette and alcohol consumption 

Over 40% of the white/British and Pakistani, and 28% of Indian 

males were regular smokers (Table 4.22). A greater proportion of 

white/British females (63%) than males were regular smokers while 

none of the Pakistani and Indian females smoked cigarettes. A large 

proportion of the non-smokers had at one time been smokers. Two 

thirds of the white/British and around a third of the Pakistani and 

Indian non-smokers had smoked regularly in the past. Similarly over 

half (53%) of the white/British female non-smokers had at one time 

been smokers; none of the Indian or Pakistani females had ever 

smoked cigarettes. The differences in smoking behaviour are 

statistically significant for females (P<0.001). 

More than three quarters of all males and 71% of white/British 

female smokers were long-term smokers- 7+ years of regular smoking 

(Table 4.23). The females and Indian and Pakistani groups tended to 

be light to moderate smokers compared with males. About a quarter 

of white/British males but none of the Indian and Pakistani 
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patients smoked 25+ cigarettes per day. Over half of Indian and 

Pakistani compared with a third of white/British males smoked 1-14 

cigarettes per day. In white/British females about a half smoked 

1-14 and an equivalent proportion smoked 15-24 cigarettes daily. 

Like smoking, drinking of alcohol was almost exclusively confined 

to males in Indian patients while virtually none of the Pakistani 

patients drank alcohol. Seventy percent of white/British and 48% of 

Indian compared with only one Pakistani male drank alcohol 

regularly (Table 4.24). In females 78% of white/British compared 

with two cases each in Indian and Pakistani females were regular 

drinkers. Both these results are statistically highly significant 

(P<0.001). No significant differences were found in the frequency 

of alcohol' consumption between the different ethnic groups (Table 

4.25). More than one half of white/British and Indian males and 

white/British females drank 1-3 times while less than 20% drank 4+ 

times per week. Similarly there were no significant differences in 

the number of standard drinks consumed in a normal drinking day. 

However, a greater proportion of Indian (about two thirds) compared 

with white/British males (about one half) were light (1-2) to 

moderate (3-4 standard "drinks) drinkers. Thirty eight percent of 

the white/British compared with 14% of Indian males drank 7+ drinks 

in a normal drinking day. In comparison three quarters of 

white/British females drank less than 5 standard drinks daily. 
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Education, fluency in English and literacy 

Almost all the patients from white/British or Indian groups had had 

some full-time education (Tables 4.26). Lack of any formal 

education was almost exclusively confined to females, and in 

particular Pakistani females; 38% of Pakistani compared with 2% of 

white/British (one case) and 4% of Indian females (one case) had no 

formal education (p < 0.001). The ages of those who had received no 

formal education were fairly evenly distributed across all age 

groups (Table 4.27). 

Significant differences were also observed between the patterns of 

ages at leaving full-time education in the three groups, for both 

males and females (P<0.001) . While 74% of white/British males left 

full-time education between the ages of 13 and 15 the corresponding 

figures for Pakistani and Indian males were 18% and 17% (Table 

4.28a). In contrast most Pakistani and Indian males either left 

formal education before 13 years of age (24% and 21% respectively) 

or continued studies 'after 15 (58% and ' 62%). Similar to 

white/British males more than half (55%) of white/British females 

left formal education at 13-15 years of age and a further 41% at a 

later age (Table 4.28b). On the other hand 58% of the Pakistani 

females had no formal education beyond 13 years of age; included 

in this figure are those who had no formal education at all. 

Thirteen percent of 'Pakistani females left formal education at 

13-15 and a further 29% left after 15 years of age. The proportions 

of Indian females leaving formal education before 13 (29%) and at 

13-15 (25%) were similar and a larger proportion (46%) continued 
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their education after the age of 15 years. 

Table 4.29 presents percentages of those who have little or no 

skills in speaking, reading, or writing English. Females of Indian 

and Pakistani origin had poorer fluency and literacy skills in 

English than males. Over half the Pakistani males and two thirds of 

Pakistani and Indian females had little or no fluency or literacy 

skills in English. Indian males showed a greater gradient between 

fluency and literacy; while 34% had no or poor fluency in English 

over 45% had poor or no literacy skills. Problems in literacy were 

not confined to Pakistanis and Indians; around 10% of white/British 

males and females could not read or write or did so poorly. 

Speaking, reading and writing skills in Urdu for Pakistani and 

Indian groups are presented in Table 4.30. Sex differences An 

fluency and literacy in Urdu were observed in the Pakistani group. 

Over a third of Pakistani males and about half of the females had 

little or no fluency or literacy in Urdu. Over half of the Indian 

males and females could not speak Urdu or did so poorly and about 

three quarters had poor or no reading and writing skills in the 

language. 

Both Pakistani males and females had better literacy rates in Urdu 

than in English, however, the reverse is true of Indians 

(Table 4.31). For example while 70% of the Pakistani females have 

poor or no fluency or literacy in English the proportion falls to 

about 50% in Urdu. 
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The Indian group shows poorer fluency and literacy in Urdu than in 

English. 

Patients' choice of general practitioners 

Despite their low fluency in English none of the males, only 11% 

(four cases) of Pakistani and 4% (one case) of Indian females used 

an interpreter (always a family member) during consultation. The 

patients consulted one of two doctors; a male Asian and a female 

white general pracitzoner. - The Asian doctor was fluent in 

Urdu/Hindi, Punjabi and Bengali as well as in English. Tables 4.32 

shows that the less fluent patients countered their linguistic 

disadvantage by consulting the (Asian) doctor who was fluent in 

their own language(s). Only 14% of the male patients who consulted 

the white doctor were poor or non-speakers of English compared with 

30% of the Asian doctor's patients. Females showed an even greater 

contrast; over half (57%) the Asian doctor's patients compared 

with only 16% of white doctor's patients had little or no fluency 

in English (P<0.001). 

The influence of G. P. 's linguistic and possibly cultural 

attributes on G. P. choice is also apparent in Table 4.33. More than 

two thirds of the white/British doctor's patients were white and 

although the Asian doctor had a fairly even spread of male patients 

from the three ethnic groups overall two-thirds of his patients 

were of Pakistani or Indian origin (P<0.05). The pattern is even 

stronger in female patients; ' while two thirds of the white/British 

doctor's patients were themselves white/British about 80% of the 
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Asian doctor's patients were of Pakistani or Indian background 

(P<0.001). 

The importance of linguistic concordance between G. P. and patient 

is further illustrated in Table 4.34 which shows the percentages 

of patients objecting to examination by a doctor of the opposite 

sex. Although 62% of the Pakistani females said they objected to 

being examined by a male G. P. three quarters (or 33 out of 45 - see 

Table 32) had consulted the male Asian doctor who was fluent in 

appropriate Asian 
, 
languages. Table "1.39 also shows that while a 

higher proportion of Pakistani women (62%) than men (32%) objected 

to being examined by a doctor of the opposite sex the reverse was 

true of white/British and Indian patients. Of all the groups, 

Pakistani females had the highest (62%) and Indian females the 

lowest proportion (21%) of objectors. The sex differences in 

objections to physical examination by ; ai opposite sex doctor in 

Pakistani and white/British groups are statistically significant- 

though in opposite directions- at P<0.01 and P<0.001 respectively. 

Doctor-patient interaction 

Table 435 presents data on ease of communication with the G. P. Over 

80% of white/British and more than 90% of the Pakistani and Indian 

patients considered communication with the G. P. to be easy or very 

easy; less than 5% thought it to be difficult or very difficult and 

15% of white/British patients felt it was average. More than 85% 

of both male and female patients felt that the duration of 
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consultation was 'about right'. There were no sex differences in 

satisfaction with duration of consultation. 

Majority of patients felt that the G. P. had understood their 

complaint; the proportions were 82% for Pakistani and around 90% of 

Indian and white/British patients (Table 4.35). About twice as many 

Pakistani (18%) as Indian and white patients thought the G. P. 's 

understanding of their complaint was poor or nil. Most patients 

also thought that the G. P. had explained the complaint to them very 

well. Only 10% of Pakistani and around 5% of Indian and 

white/British patients felt that the G. P. had either not explained 

the problem at all or had done so poorly. Over 95% of the patients 

felt they had `understood the doctor's advice very well. No sex 

differences were observed in understanding doctor's advice. 

Table 4.35 also shows the patients' agreement/ disagreement with 

the G. P's diagnosis. Seventy three percent of Pakistani and about 

86% of Indian and white/British patients agreed totally with the 

diagnosis, but twice as many Pakistani (27%) as Indian and 

white/British patients 'agreed somewhat' or totally disagreed with 

the doctor's opinion. These differences are statistically 

significant (P<0.05). 

Significant differences (P<0.01) were also observed between the 

three ethnic groups on self-reported compliance rates; 

white/British patients had better compliance rates than Pakistani 

and Indian origin patients. Seventy six percent of white/British, 

48 percent of Pakistani and 48 percent of Indian patients said that 
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they would complete the course of medicine as prescribed by the 

doctor. 

The duration of current main complaint for the three ethnic groups 

is shown in Table 4.36. In over half the Indian and about two 

thirds the Pakistani and white/British patients the current main 

complaint was of 4+ weeks duration. Around 10% of Indian and 

white/British compared with 4% of Pakistani patients consulted 

about complaints of up to 3 days duration. These differences are 

not significant. A greater proportion of Indian (67%) than 

white/British and Pakistani patients (45%) had last consulted 

their G. P. more than 4 weeks ago (Table 4.37). More than 30% of 

Pakistani and white/British compared with 20% of Indian patients 

had seen the G. P. within the last fortnight. Statistically these 

differences are not significant. 

Table 4.38 presents data on whether the last visit to G. P. was for 

the same or a different complaint. Around two thirds of 

white/British and Pakistani and one half of the Indian patients had 

last consulted their G. P. for the same complaint. More Indian (48%) 

than white/British (3(%) and Pakistani (38%) patients had consulted 

about a different problem during the last visit. The differences, 

though marked, do not reach statistical significance (P = 0.07). 

Second opinions, private and alternative medicine: 

Views on the desireability of second medical opinions (ie. ofa 

doctor, possibly a specialist, from outside the G. P. 's practice) 
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are given in Table 4.39. More white (56%) and Pakistani (44%) than 

Indian patients (32%) felt that second medical opinions should be 

available on patients' demand. Around 44% of Pakistani and Indian 

compared with 38% of white/British patients thought the need for a 

second medical opinion should be assessed by the patients' G. P. 

More Indian (24%) than Pakistani (11%) and white/British patients 

(6%) were non-committal (don't knows). These differences are 

statistically significant (P<0.005). No sex differences on the 

desireability of second opinions were observed. 

The proportions of those who had ever consulted a doctor as 

private (non-NHS) patients are given in Table 4.40. More Indian 

(24%) than Pakistani (13%) and white/British males (17%) had at 

some stage in the past consulted a doctor as non-NHS patients. 

Similarly, a higher proportion of Indian females (14%) than 

Pakistani (4%) and white/British females (8%) had received private 

medical treatment at some stage in life. These differences are not 

statistically significant. 

Very few patients had ever consulted a practioner of alternative 

medicine. In males, 17% of Indian, 11% of Pakistani and 6% of white 

patients had at some stage consulted an alternative healer (Table 

4.40). A higher proportion of white/British females (16%) than 

Pakistani (11%) and Indian females (7%) had been to an alternative 

healer. The differences are not statistically significant. The 

majority of Pakistani and Indian patients who consulted an 

alternative healer had been to a hakim or a veid; the white/British 

patients were more varied in their choice of practioners. 
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Unemployment and perceived health (as measured 

by the Nottingham Health Profile) 

The gender and ethnic origin of the 215 patients, divided into two 

broad categories, 16-34 and 35-64 year olds, is given in Table 4.3. 

Narrower age categories were not used due to small numbers of 

employed or unemployed in some of the cells. Numbers of males and 

females are approximately equal and their distribution in the two 

age groups is similar. Due to small numbers the Pakistani and 

Indian groups have been combined to form the `Asian' group. 

About twice as many white/British patients as Asians in both 

age-groups and for both genders are employed (Table 4.21). The 

differences for females in 16-34 age-group and for both genders in 

the older age-group are statistically significant (at 95% 

confidence levels). 

Both versions of the NHP (English and the translation in Urdu) were 

easily understood. The perceived health of younger (16-34) Asian 

males is somewhat better than white/British males (Table 4.41). 

Asian and white/British males and females in the older age-group 

and females in the younger group have similar perceived health on 

most morbidity dimensions. Asian females have significantly poorer 

perceived health on the mobility dimension in both age-groups 

(P<0.05) 

Unemployed males in both ethnic groups have consistently higher 

mean scores (or poorer perceived health) on most morbidity 
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dimensions compared with the employed in their groups (Table 

4.42). The differences are statistically significant for: 

white/British 35-64 year old males on the dimensions of pain 

(P<0.05) and mobility (P<0.001); younger Asian males on energy 

(P<0.05) and sleep (P<0.01); and older Asian males on sleep and 

emotional reactions (P<0.05). 

For females, the unemployed whites/British in both age groups and 

unemployed Asians in the younger age group have poorer perceived 

health than those who are employed in their groups, though none of 

differences reach statistical significance. However, unemployed 

Asian females in 16-34 age group have significantly better 

perceived health than the employed on the mobility dimension 

(P<0.05). 

The trend for Asian women in the 35-64 age group is in the opposite 

direction. On the three emotional and social aspects of perceived 

health (emotional reactions, sleep and social isolation) the 

unemployed Asian women have better perceived health than those who 

are employed. 

When controlled for employment Asian males have better perceived 

health compared with whites/British (Fig 4.1a-d). Younger Asian 

employed males have significantly better subjective health status 

on the emotional reactions and sleep dimensions (p<0.05 and p<0.01 

respectively) and large difference in perceived health can also be 

observed on the energy (not quite significant at p<0.06) and pain 

categories. Older Asian employed males have better perceived health 
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on emotional reactions, sleep and social isolation and poorer on 

energy, pain and mobility dimensions. The difference between 

employed Asian and whites/British on the dimension of mobility is 

significant (p<0.05). Among the unemployed, Asians and 

white/British males in both age groups have similar perceived 

health on most dimensions. On pain category white/British males 

have poorer subjective health than Asians in both age-groups and in 

the older group significantly poorer on mobility dimension 

(p<0.05). 

Among females, perceived health of the younger employed Asian and 

white/British females is similar (Fig 4.1e-h). The older employed 

Asian females have somewhat poorer perceived health status compared 

with white/British females in this group. Among the unemployed, 

White and Asian females have similar subjective health on most 

dimensions. Asian females who are unemployed, however, show 

significantly poorer perceived health on the physical mobility 

dimension (p<0.05). 

Symptoms in Asian and white/British patients 

Age standardised symptom prevalence ratios (SPRs) for Asian 

patients (SPRs for white/British = 100) are given in Table 4.43. 

For males, there were significant differences (95% level) on only 

two out of the 19 symptoms on the list: Asian patients had 

significantly lower SPRs for sickness and vomiting (SPR = 46; 95% 

CIs 19-73) and cough with spit or phlegm (60: 27-93). Other 

sizeable (but not statistically significant) differences were on 
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palpitations (150), trouble with teeth or gums (167), sorethroat 

(150), hoarseness (120), and backpain (150) all with higher SPRs in 

Asians. Asian males had lower SPRs for headaches (75), indigestion 

and heartburn (84), stuffy or runny nose (74), dry cough (63), foot 

trouble (75) and trouble with varicose veins (50). 

For Asian and white/British females, there were significant 

differences on relatively more symptoms. Asian females had 

significantly higher SPRs for shortness of breath (181: 130-232), 

dizziness (168: 110-226) and backpain (163: 112-214), and 

significantly lower for cough with spit or phlegm (60: 21-99) and 

skin trouble (63: 27-99). Other marked differences (but not 

statistically significant) were observed for palpitations (Asian 

females' SPR = 127), headache (143), sorethroats (146) and drycough 

(125) - all with higher SPRs for Asian women; and, tummy pain or 

trouble with bowels (68), sickness or vomiting (74), horaseness 

(50) and varicose veins (38) - with lower SPRs. 
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4.4 Discussion 

Age, Sex and Ethnic Origin 

The difference in age distribution between the three ethnic groups 

is indicative of the overall. age structure of White/British and 

Asian populations in Britain i. e. Asians form a predominantly young 

populationG5- Although there were significant differences in age 

distribution between the three ethnic groups in this sample 

overall, once controlled for sex the age distribution is not 

significantly different. As most of the analysis that follow 

controlled for sex when comparing between ethnic groups the overall 

differential age distribution is not of consequence. 

A transformed presentation of age and sex by ethnicity was used for 

analysis of the Nottingham Health Profile and symptoms data. 

Ideally the Pakistani and Indian ethnic groups should not have been 

combined to form the larger Asian group. However, the numbers of 

employed Pakistani and Indians were so small as to leave no other 

option. This is a practice commonly followed in epidemiological 

studies48- however, it is obviously reductionist and ignores the 

many differences (economic, religious and attitudinal) between 

Pakistanis and Indians living in this country. 

Area of Residence 

The study population was largely from-the postal district in which 

the health centre was located with smaller proportions from the 
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three surrounding districts. Almost equal proportions of patients 

from the three ethnic groups came from postal districts in the 

vicinity of the health centre. Not surprisingly, as in other 

studies24 proximity of the health centre to the patient's home was 

an important factor in health centre selection. 

Ethnicity, Place of Birth and Religion 

Majority- of Pakistani and Indian origin patients were 

`first-generation' settlers with only small proportions born in 

Britain. This pattern is not representative of the UK Asian 

populations overall and was artificially loaded towards the 

`first-generation' settlers because of the decision to exclude all 

under-16 year olds from the study. A significant proportion of 

under-16 year old Pakistani and Indian children were born in 

Britain at the time of 1981 Census65. The finding that most Indians 

(77%) and Pakistanis (69%) were born in rural areas of their 

countries of origin- is consistent with available data on 

immigration to Brij" 66. 

The religious homogeneity of Pakistanis (Muslims) and heterogeneity 

of Indians (Hindus, Sikhs and Muslims) living in Britain was also 

confirmed by this study. The relatively high percentage of 

Muslims (32%) in' the Indian sample-is due to the presence of a 

large contingent of Gujrati Muslims in Bradford. Most Hindus were 

also from this area. The Pakistanis were predominantly from the 

Mirpur district of Azad Kashmir. (Immigration patterns to Britain 

and, in particular, Bradford are discussed in more detail in 

Chapter 2). 
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Marital status, age at marriage, consanguinity and 

number of children 

More white/British males and females were divorced compared with 

Pakistanis and Indians, reflecting the somewhat greater 

acceptibility of divorce among the white/British than the Asian 

cultures. Divorce remains a social stigma, particularly for 

women, in most Asian cultures, irrespective of religion. For 

example, the Quran refers to divorce as the least liked of all 

permissable acts by Allah, and in the Hindu culture not just that 

divorce was not allowed but often women performed `satti' (ritual 

self-destruction by burning on the husband's funeral pyre) after 

their husband's death. (Though `satti' is outlawed in India 

sporadic cases have occurred over the last few years)67. The 

higher proportions of Asian women who. were married is also 

indicative of the cultural premium attached to marriage. -There are 

differences in age at marriage between white/British, and Indian 

and Pakistani groups with the latter two, particularly females, 

marrying at a younger age. Though a rarity in white/British 

females, marriage before 16 years of age was more comunon in 

Pakistani and Indian females in our sample and reflected the 

cultural norm (of marrying off female children at a younger age) in 

rural areas of India and Pakistan. One articulate middle-aged 

Hindu female, for example, was formally married at the age of two 

and started living with her husband when she was ten. Her husband 

was of a similar age. 
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Various studies have reported higher prevalence of consanguinous 

marriages in Asiansl. 2. For example, Rao et all in their study in 

Southern India (predominantly Hindus) found that 49% of rural and 

29% of the urban sample were married to blood relatives and of 

these 80% to first-cousins or closer relatives (these included 

uncle-niece and aunt-nephew unions). In the present study 

consanguinity was almost exclusively confined to Pakistanis -a 

point also noted by Darr and Modelle. 

In-breeding in Asian cultures is the result of a number of factors. 

Marriage is considered to be more than a union of two adults, 

compatibility (religious, economic and familial) between the 

respective families is of paramount importance - this makes 

marriage between members of the same extended family the safest 

possible option. In-breeding is more common in rural communities 

with limited access to suitable matches for their off-springs 

outside the immediate village and family. Consanguinuous 

marriages are less common in urban and middle-class groups'. A 

further reason is likely to be that of the desire and, at times, 

economic necessity to keep the land and other wealth within the 

family by inter-marrying. These cultural, social and economic 

reasons for consanguinity will require considerable time for 

change. I 

Pakistani and Indian patients had significantly more children than 

the white groups which is consistent with the trend of larger 

families in rural areas of Pakistan and India- the mean family size 

in Pakistan was 5.3 children in 1985. There are three possible 
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contributory factors to this. Firstly, the availability of and 

attitudes towards family planning: only 10% of women (all married) 

were using contraceptives in Pakistan in 1985. There are relatively 

few studies on contraceptive use by Asian women in Britain. Recent 

work by McAvoy and Raza shows religious beliefs to be less 

important than' social and economic factors, future plans and 

influence of peer groups. Secondly, the very high infant 

mortality rates in Pakistan and India (100/1000 and 110/1000 

respectively) would necessitate larger families15. The third 

possible reason is what Ramanamuna and Bambawale68 and Pandya69 

call 'mania for sons' so that there may be a tendency for couples 

with only female offsprings to keep on trying for a male child and 

for those who already have male offsprings, to have more. 

Relatively more children in'Indian and Pakistani groups overall and 

particularly in the younger age groups (under-fives) are indicative 

of their family pattern nationally (see Chapter 2). 

Housing and households 

The finding that more Indians and Pakistanis (over 80%) compared 

with `white/British patients (59%) owned their own houses and fewer 

(less than 7%) -than the white/British (28%) lived in council 

housing, is in accord with earlier work. 3 There are three possible 

reasons for this disparity. Firstly, there is some evidence that 

council housing allocation systems work against Asians and other 

blacks as many fail to fulfil the criteria for residential 

qualification (see Chapter 2). Secondly, the unavailability of 
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larger council houses and accommodation in areas of Asian residence 

with close by shopping, religious and entertainment facilities may 

make private housing the only option. Thirdly, a point made by 

Dahya7° that Asians tend to live near other Asians (usually in 

private 'housing) for mutual support and to avoid potential 

hostility from the white community. 

Housing tenure is not a measure of quality of housing. Type of 

housing occupied by the three ethnic groups differed significantly. 

The white/British group was most, and Pakistani, least likely to 

be housed in detached or semi-detached properties- this supports 

evidence from other studies (Chapter 2). Pakistanis and Indians 

were more likely to be living in terraced houses. 

Apart from the affordability of terraced housing a second possible 

reason for-their popularity may be the relatively larger household 

size of Pakistanis and Indians necessitating larger houses. The 

mean household sizes of Pakistanis (5.9), Indians (4.7) and whites 

2.7) were statistically -significantly different. As mentioned 

above, the household sizes of-Indians and Pakistanis are likely to 

move-towards the white mean over time (recognizing, of course, 

that this itself is subject to regional, class and religious 

variations). Better educational levels, improvements in knowledge 

of and changes in attitudes towards family planning are likely to 

be important factors in this. 
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Employment 

There was higher overall unemployment in the study sample compared 

with the national norm. However the ratio of unemployed of 2: 1 

between Pakistanis and whites is consistent with other research 

(Chapter 2). Also consistent with other studies is the finding that 

the Indian group occupies an intermediate position between 

Pakistanis and the white/British groups. Up-to-date figures for 

unemployment by sex and ethnicity are not available for the areas 

this sample came from, though the figures for 1984 for whole of 

Bradford show unemployment to be 30% in Pakistanis, 20% in Indians 

and 10% in whites. These figures are unlikely " to be 

representative of this area for any of these ethnic groups- the 

true rates of unemployment are likely to be somewhat higher. 

Because of the low numbers of employed in Pakistanis and Indians it 

was necessary to group them into one larger group, 'Asians'. The 

differences between Asian and the white/British group remain 

statistcally significant after this transformation. It is 

acknowledged that the assumption of homogeneity of `Asians' in this 

transformation is not wholly justified - however the unemployment 

experience of the Pakistanis and Indians was considerably worse 

than the white/British which partly justifies this. Also such 

groupings are commonly used in epidemiological studies of Asians 

minorities (Chapter 3)-. The influence -of unemployment on 

perceived health of and symptom prevalence in Asians and whites is 

discussed below. 
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Cigarette and alcohol consumption 

The study confirms that smoking and alcohol drinking in Indians and 

Pakistanis are both less frequent and almost exclusively confined 

to males compared to the white/British population. Religious and 

cultural taboos are the only obvious causes of this. These 

results are consistent with Bhopal's findings7, although there is a 

lower prevalence of smoking in Asians in this study than reported 

by Jackson7l. The evidence of a trend away from smoking as 

demonstrated by the proportion of ex-smokers in all ethnic groups, 

is encouraging. Further, the smokers were mainly long term 

smokers (7+ years), which suggests that the decrease in smokers is 

not negated by a move from non-smokers to smokers. However, 63% 

of white/British females, over 40% of white/British and Pakistani 

males and 28% of Indian males are still exposed to the health 

sn+oke. 
hazards related to tobaccoAinhalation. 

The negligible drinking in Indian females and Pakistani males and 

females is encouraging and consistent with religious and cultural 

taboos regarding alcohol. These taboos may have led to a response 

bias in case of Indian and Pakistani women and in particular, 

Pakistani men; the true figures for alcohol consumption may be 

somewhat higher. Also it is known that migrants go' through 

behavioural and attitudinal changes after migration and stabilize 

somewhere between the norms of the old and new country, and it is 

likely that drinking and smoking in Asians will increase in 

generations to come8. There is some evidence from a study by 

Jackson et al that smoking is becoming more prevalent in certain 
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groups of Asian males78. 

Considering the evidence of deleterious effects of smoking and 

drinking on health, there is a clear need for action in this area, 

to keep the prevalence low in Asians and to bring it down in 

white/British groups. The task, however, is both complex and 

long-term. Both drinking and smoking have clear social class 

gradients and must be tackled in their socio-cultural and 

functional contexts72'73. An additional complicating factor is 

that the conventional methods of promoting health related behaviour 

are unlikely to be successful because of high levels of illiteracy 

in Asian populations. The relative health effects of smoking and 

alcohol consumption in Asian populations also need to be studied 

though there is no obvious reason why these should be any different 

in the Asian populations. 

Education, fluency in English and literacy 

It is interesting that'lack of any formal education was almost 

exclusively confined to Pakistani females. The differences in 

formal education between Pakistani and Indian women can be 

explained. Firstly the Pakistani women were predominantly from 

the Mirpur district of Azad Kashmir - an area with under-developed 

educational facilities, particularly for girls, coupled with 

negative attitudes towards female education. In contrast, Indian 

females formed a heterogenous group in terms of regional and 

religious background which may be responsible for the high numbers 

of women having received some formal education. The fact that 
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lack of formal education was not confined to any particular age 

group suggests that negative attitudes towards and inadequate 

facilities for female education still persist. 

The data on age at leaving school shows significant differences 

between the three groups. Pakistanis and Indians were more likely 

to both leave at an earlier age and to remain at school till an 

older age than the white/British. The fact that more Asians than 

white/British remained at school after 15 years of age does not 

necessarily mean that they received a longer period of formal 

education. This may be the result of an older school starting age 

(6-7 years in most rural schools though older children are also 

admitted) in case of Pakistani patients. There-is, however, some 

evidence that more Asians than white/British children are 

continuing full-time education after school-leaving age in 

Britain3. The study also confirms that communication, both verbal 

and literary, in English is a considerable problem for many 

Pakistanis and Indians, particularly females, reported by other 

researchers3, loºii. The fact that over half the Pakistani males 

and two thirds of Pakistani and Indian females had little or no 

fluency or literacy in English has implications for both prevention 

and treatment. Health education in English would be of little use 

and the absence of linguistic concordance between the doctor and 

the patient will exacerbate the existing communication difficulties 

due to disparities of class and culture. For example, Cartwright 

and colleagues show that middle-class patients are given longer for 

consultation, ask more questions and get more information on 

prevention than those in lower socio-economic classes21,22. In this 
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context the Asian women are particularly at risk of being 

marginalized. 

The somewhat better literacy rate in Urdu for Pakistanis is 

encouraging though the increase in literacy from 30% in English to 

50% in Urdu is still unsatisfactory. (In general those illiterate 

in Urdu are also illiterate in English). This means that 

translation of health education material, information about health 

services, immunisation schedules etc into Urdu would increase 

access to this knowledge in the Pakistani group. The pattern of 

literacy in 'Asian languages in Indians was complicated by their 

regional and religious heterogeneity. Apart from Urdu others were 

literate in Gujrati, Hindi or Punjabi - translation of health 

related material would need to cover all these languages to be of 

benefit to this group. 

Patients' choice of GPs 

The relatively little use made of interpreters can be explained by 

the less fluent patients' attendance with'the Asian GP. However, 

consistent with other research, those interpreters who were used 

were patients' own children or relatives11. Use of 'untrained 

interpreters has been criticized as unsatisfactory18 but the use of 

children as interpreters is doubly worrying. Both the parent and 

the child may be embarrased by intimate details of the problem or 

the anatomy and information that gets to the doctor or the patient 

may thus be 'censored' by the child interpreter. There may also be 

problems in understanding the medical or anatomical terminology. 
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The Asian patients countered their lack of fluency in English by 

consulting the Asian doctor. The linguistic and cultural 

concordance between the patient and GP was more important in the 

choice of GP than the GP's gender- a finding supported by Johnson 

et a116 who found that nearly 53% of their Asian compared to 38% of 

white respondents were registered with an exclusively, or mixed 

Asian practice. This was particularly so in case of Pakistani and 

Indian females which contradicts Wright's findings". This is also 

surprising considering that 62% of Pakistani women had said that 

they would object to being examined by a male doctor, yet the 

majority of them had in fact consulted the male Asian GP. There may 

be several explanations for this apparent contradiction. Firstly, 

it may be that most of the women who consulted the male doctor did 

not expect to be examined. There is some support for this from 

Jefferys and Sachs74 who reported that percentages of patients 

expecting an examination ranged between 37-56% (in 5 different 

practices) from their 1972 study and between 22-57% in 1975 (6 

practices). Secondly, the embarrassment caused by examination by 

the male Asian doctor may be more than off-set by the potential 

benefit from improved doctor-patient communication. Thirdly, the 

patients' reported objection to examination by a male doctor may 

refer to complaints of more intimate nature. Finally, if 

consultation with the female doctor requires the use of an 

interpreter, this may negate some or all of the perceived benefit 

from being examined by a female doctor. Data on the nature of these 

consultations were not collected and these findings, therefore, 

need to be interpreted with care. 
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The differences in attitudes of Pakistani and Indian females to 

being examined by a male doctor are noteworthy, and emphasise the 

heterogeneity of these groups. Pakistani females expressed most and 

Indians the least reluctance to being examined by a doctor of the 

opposite sex. It is interesting that greater proportions of both 

white and Indian males expressed reluctance to being examined by 

opposite sex doctors than females in their groups. 

However, it is probable that some females are tolerating 

unacceptable consultations because of the linguistic need to 

consult Asian doctors who are predominantly male. There is also 

evidence from health visitors and health liasion workers working in 

the community that a considerable minority of Asian, particularly 

Muslim, women are not consulting their GPs for gynaecological 

conditions and therefore going without proper medical care (K Lumb, 

personal communication). This study could only investigate this 

issue with the attenders and there is need for research to quantify 

it in the community. 

Doctor-Patient Interaction 

Data on the last visit to the GP shows that a substantial minority 

had consulted the GP within the two weeks preceding the interview 

(30% of Pakistani and white/British and 20% of Indian patients). 

This is consistent with the finding that over half the Indians and 

two thirds of Pakistanis and white/British had last consulted the 

doctor for the same complaint. 
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Although the patients in this study had few communication 

difficulties this was largely due to the presence of the Asian 

doctor with expertise in the relevant Asian languages. The 

patients' expressed satisfaction with the information regarding 

their complaints, thought the GP had understood what the problem 

was and understood the GP's advice. However, 10% of Pakistanis 

and 5% of Indians felt that the doctor had not explained the 

complaint to them at all or not done so well. 

The finding that Pakistani patients were less likely to agree with 

the GP's advice and diagnosis compared- with Indian and 

white/British patients may reflect differences in perceptions of a 

satisfactory consultation, This is also consistent with a greater 

proportion (10%) of Pakistanis, expressing dissatisfaction with 

doctor's explanation of the problem. These figures are similar 

to those reported by Jefferys and Sachs on patients expressing 

mixed feelings or dissatisfaction with consultations, ranging from 

6% to 15% in five general practice samples74" These factors may 

have implications for compliance i. e. if a patient has not been 

adequately informed regarding the ailment and diagnosis or only 

partially agrees with the diagnosis the motivation to comply with 

the treatment may not be strong. In fact the data on the 

patient's response to compliance with medicine supports this. The 

white/British patients who had expressed most satisfaction with the 

explanation given by the doctor for the complaint and felt that the 

doctor understood their condition well had better compliance rates 

than Indians and Pakistanis. Low compliance in general practice 

is a common problem29-32 and the self-reported compliance rates in 
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this sample were higher than reported by above researchers. 

There are two possible explanations for the discrepancy in 

compliance rates between, the white/British, and Indian and 

Pakistani groups. Firstly, it is common practice of traditional 

Pakistani and Indian healers to prescribe, usually, for up to 

three days before re-examination and possibly a new prescription. 82 

Although the respondents in this study are more likely to have been 

recipients of Western style, than indigenous, health care in their 

countries of origin the compliance behaviour may be affected by the 

older traditions i. e. you only keep taking medicine if it seems to 

work, and the reasons for continuing with treatment once one is 

better may not be obvious. Secondly, the white/British group's 

higher reported compliance may indicate a response bias due to 

their knowledge of the social desireability of such action. 

There is little consensus on the desireability of compliance with 

doctor's advice or prescriptions, indeed there is no agreed 

definition of the `non-compliant' patient,. variously and 

arbitrarily described as one who takes less than, 30%, 50% or 90% of 

his medicine30. Some doctors now accept that non-compliance, though 

common, may not be a bad thing. The following quote from Jefferys 

and Sachs74 illustrates this point: 

`I think patients have always disregarded doctors' 

: advice. We didn't use to realize that, but assumed 

they were doing what we told them. Now we know that 

about half of it won't be carried out, and that's 

not a bad thing actually. '(pp265) 
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However, there are ways of improving compliance with medico-tion 

and increasing satisfaction with the consultation through better 

communication and increased information regarding the 

medicine27'25'38. This is only an initial examination of ethnicity 

and doctor-patient communication and more work is required in this 

area. 

Second opinions and private and 

alternative medicine 

More white/British (56%) than Pakistani (44%) and Indian (32%) 

patients felt that second medical opinions should be available on 

patient's demand. However, the low proportion of Indian patients 

in favour of availability of external opinion on demand is not 

consistent with the finding that this group had made the highest 

use of private medicine in the past. Part of the reason for this 

apparent inconsistency may lie in the high proportion of 'don't 

knows' (24%) to the question of second medical opinions on part of 

the Indians. However, these differences are of little practical 

importance and in general, findings are consistent with other 

studies reporting no marked preference for private medicine in 

ASians40. 

The finding that more white/British (17%) than Pakistani (11%) and 

Indian (7%) females had at some time been to an alternative healer 

in this country is perhaps not too surprising. A possible 

explanation is that the actual use of alternative healers by Asians 
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is considerably less than is generally assumed, and this is 

consistent with a greater trust of Western medicine, even in rural 

areas of Pakistan and India where hakims and veids, often 

practicing `mixed medicine' are used as the first line of 

contact75. Antia and colleagues have shown that such non-medically 

qualified practitioners can safely treat up to 80% of the common 

problems presented to doctors15,76. Consistent with other 

studiesl6,24,40 which have reported negligible use of hakims and 

veids in Britain, the present study finds no evidence to support 

the popular notions of substantial use of alternative 

medicines38'39. However, all these studies, including the present, 

suffer from the same methodological flaw- their findings are based 

on patients' responses to questions on the use of alternative 

practitioners without verification against some measure of actual 

behaviour. Further, one may assume that those patients who rely 

exclusively on alternative medicine could not have been part of the 

study sample, consisting of attenders at a general rractice. 

However, with one study reporting that about 98 percent of the 

Asians were registered with a general practitioner there is no 

support for this hypothesis's. 

This area is under-researched, with very few studies on the work 

and use of hakims and veids in Britain38,77. The range of patients 

treated by hakims and ailments they come into contact with need to 

be researched and possibilities of greater cooperation between 

these practitioners and the medically trained doctors should be 

explored. For example, there is some suggestion that hakims are 

more likely to be consulted for psychosexual problems, an area 
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where Western therapists appear to be less successful with Asian 

patients78'79, This may, in theory, be an area where there is room 

for mutual cooperation between the GP and the hakim. However, 

considering the medical profession's general mistrust of 

alternative therapies, as exemplified by the `Report of Board of 

Science Working Party on Alternative Therapy', this seems 

improbable80. 

Ethnicity, Unemployment and 

Perceived health (as measured by Nottingham 

Health Profile) 

Previous cross-cultural studies of perceived health using the NI-IP 

have had mixed resülts58. The translated versions of NHP were at 

times not compatible with the original and problems were also 

encountered in keeping the translated 'statements meaningful to 

subjects from a different culture. An additional problem had been 

the low levels of literacy in some populations. In this study 

particular emphasis was placed on retaining both conceptual and 

semantic equivalence between the original and the Urdu translation, 

and on the whole this was achieved. The statements were read to the 

patients to counter the effects of varying literacy rates, were 

well understood in both versions, and thought to be meaningful. 

As mentioned above, unemployment 'rates in the sample are higher 

than the national norm for' both white/British and Asian 

populations, but the unemployment ratio of 2: 1 between Asians and 

white/British in compatible with published research. The relatively 
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better perceived health of Asian compared with white/British males 

is surprising considering the links between unemployment and 

ill-health. 

Consistent with other research on unemployment and health, both 

Asian and white/British patients who are employed have markedly 

better perceived health than the unemployed. 41,42 The differences 

between employed and unemployed males are more marked than in 

females; this may be due to the differential worth attached to male 

and female employment. There are two possible explanations for the 

relationship between unemployment and poor perceived health. 

Firstly, unemployment could have come as a result of poorer health. - 

However, the assumption that unemployment was a result of poor 

health is not consistent with the-discrepancy in the ratios of the 

unemployed in the two ethnic groups. Also, the well documented 

evidence on racial disadvantage in employment shows ill-health not 

to be a cause of higher unemployment rates in Asians. 3'10 The 

second explanation that unemployment with its social, psychological 

and economic consequences is a cause of poorer health, therefore, 

has greater support. 

Although unemployed males in both ethnic groups have much poorer 

perceived health. than the employed, the pattern is quite 

different. White/British -unemployed have significantly poorer 

perceived health in physical aspects (pain, physical mobility) 

while the unemployed Asians have significantly poorer subjective 

health on social and emotional (emotional reaactions, sleep and 

energy) dimensions. Two possible explanations suggest themselves: 
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a) It may be that for Asians it is harder to accept unemployment as 

it contradicts the basic philosophy behind immigration; that of 

improving the immigrants' economic and social position. 

b) Somewhat larger families and, in many cases, dependents in the 

country of origin mean that financial hardships and the social 

stigma of unemployment are even more stressful for Asians and lead 

to poorer perceived health on the psychological dimensions. 

The findings are not compatible with the theory that Asian (and 

peasant) cultures deny the existence of psychological morbidity 

which manifests itself in culturally acceptable somatic 

symptoms81,82. According to this hypothesis Asians should have 

poorer perceived health on the physical dimensions of NHP. In 

fact, it is the white/British unemployed who have significantly 

poorer perceived health on the pain and physical mobility 

dimensions. 

Employment for older Asian females is, perhaps, against their 

traditionally expected role of 'homemakers' as opposed to 

'providers'. Also, this group is the most likely to suffer 

discrimination and be least fluent in English3. These two factors 

would make employment psychologically stressful, which is 

consistent with our findings. The poor perceived health on energy 

dimension, of both employed and unemployed in this group, may be 

due to looking after larger households and having proportionately 

more younger children to look after than the white/British females. 
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The significantly better perceived health, on the psychological 

dimensions, of employed male Asians compared with whites/British is 

perhaps not surprising. Employment rates in our sample of Asians 

are very low, so employment in itself may be a considerable source 

of psychological strength. The employed will be better equipped to 

carry out their responsibilities towards their families and 

dependents, whether living here or in the country of origin. A 

regular source of income helps in avoiding the enforced 

isolation, through financial constraints, from' members of` family 

living abroad, which is an inescapable fact of life for most 

unemployed Asians. Finally, employment is necessary to fulfil the 

ambition of improving social and economic status, being the prime 

motive behind immigration. Our results are consistent with these 

explanations. 

Contrary to the published research, which shows Asians to have 

poorer health status, this study shows that after controlling for 

employment, Asian males have better perceived health than 

whites/British males. There are relatively few differences between 

the subjective health status of Asian and white/British females. 

There is good accord between `objective' (physician determined) 

and `subjective' or `perceived' health58 and it can, therefore, be 

assumed that the `objective' health of the two ethnic groups would 

bear similar relationship. 
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Symptoms in general practice 

There were relatively few differences in SPRs between Asian and 

white/British males. Asians had significantly lower SPRs on 

`sickness and vomiting' and `cough with spit or phlegm'. There 

were relatively greater differences between Asian and white/British 

females. Asian females had significantly higher SPRs on `shortness 

of breath', `dizziness' and `back pain'. They also had higher SPRs 

on 'headache' and `teeth and gum trouble'. They had significantly 

lower SPRs on `cough with spit or phlegm' and `skin trouble', and 

generally lower SPRs on 'tummy or belly pain or trouble with 

bowels', `hoarseness', 'feeling sick or vomiting' and `trouble with 

varicose veins'. No clear picture emerges out of these comparisons 

and, generally, there are few differences between Asian and 

white/British population. The findings, however, are difficult to 

interpret. Firstly, the study related to presence of symptoms over 

the past two weeks, including the day of interview. This was done 

largely in recognition of the time it takes to bring symptoms to 

medical attention (initial decision to consult the doctor, 

obtaining an appointment for a convenient time etc). Also with a 

relatively small number of subjects, reliance on symptoms present 

on day of consultation only would have yielded very few responses, 

thus making a comparison between the ethnic groups difficult. Other 

researchers, recognising these, have also concentrated on symptoms 

over a two week period63,64. Secondly, the presence of these 

symptoms does not signify that these were the reasons for 

consultation. Thirdly, because of the mediating factors between 

experience of morbidity and consultation with a doctor, these may 
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not be a true reflection of symptom prevalence in the two 

communities. The study would benefit from being repeated in a more 

representative community sample. 
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Summary 

The Pakistani and Indian patients in this study were mainly 

immigrants - this was influenced by the decision to exclude under 

16 year olds (more likely to be born in Britain) from the study. 

Compared with the white/British, Pakistanis and Indians married 

younger, (Pakistanis) had more consanguineous marriages, more 

children and bigger household sizes. The Pakistani and Indian 

groups were more likely to own their own homes and less likely to 

be council tenants than the white/British. However, compared with 

the white/British, relatively fewer were in semi - or detached 

houses. Most Pakistanis and Indians lived in terraced houses - 

the relatively larger houses were related to their relatively 

bigger household size. The unemployment ratio of 2: 1 between Asian 

and white/British was consistent with other research, although 

unemployment rates in the study group are considerably higher than 

nationally. Rates of alcohol and cigarette consumption in 

Pakistanis and Indians were lower than in white/British'and were 

almost exclusively confined to the males. 

The study confirmed that educational status was low in both Indians 

and Pakistanis (compared with white/British) and communication in 

English was still a problem for a significant proportion of these 

patients. Literacy for the Pakistani group was higher in Urdu than 

in English, 'which supports the practice of translating and 

producing health related information in community languages. 

Fluency in English was also related to the choice of GP - the less 

fluent patients were significantly more likely to consult the male 
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Asian GP. White/British and Asian females who were fluent speakers 

of English showed a preference for the female in their choice of 

GP. It was concluded that ethnic and linguistic match between the 

doctor and the patient was more important to the Asian patients 

than the sex of the doctor. It is suggested that many Asian women 

are constrained in their choice of doctor by their lack of fluency 

in English. Doctor-patient communication was, in general, 

satisfactory to most patients, irrespective of their ethnic origin. 

There was no evidence that Asian patients make any greater use of 

private or alternative medicine than the white/British. The study 

of perceived health shows that the employed have better perceived 

health than the unemployed in their own ethnic groups. It was 

suggested that because of the adverse effects of unemployment (and 

other indices of social deprivation) on health these need to be 

considered in analyses of relative health status of Asian and 

white/British groups. Differences in social status between Asian 

and white/British as influencing factors in the differential health 

experience of the two populations have generally received little 

attention. There were, overall, few differences on symptom 

prevalence between Asian and white/British groups. 

Next chapter examines the relative use of general practitioner 

services (again the Kensington Health Centre) made by Asian and 

non-Asian patients. Also the factors influencing the patients' 

choice of general practitioners are further explored with an 

examination of all consultations at the Kensington Health Centre 

over a four week period. 
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4.5 Tables 

Table 4.1a: Ethnic origin by gender distribution. 

Ethnic origin Male Female Total 

White/British 54 49 103 
Pakistani 38 45 83 
Indian 29 28 57 
Total 121 122 243 

Table 4.1b: Ethnic origin by age. 

16-24 25-34 35-44 45-44 55-64 65+ TOTAL 
Ethnic origin % (N) % (N) % (N) % (N) % (N) % (N) 

White/British 14.5(15) 20.5(21) 16.5(17) 14.5(15) 14.5(15) 19.5(20) 103 
Pakistani 24.0(20) 28.0(23) 24.0(20) 13.5(11) 6.0( 5) 5.0( 4) 83 
Indian 14.0( 8) 26.5(15) 30.0(17) 14.0( 8) 9.0( 5) 7.0( 4) 57 
Total 18.0(43) 24.5(59) 22.0(54) 14.0(34) 10.5(25) 11.5(28) 243 

Chi square = 20.48 DF = 10 P<0.05 

Table 4.2: Ethnic origin by age and gender. 

a) MALE 
16-2 25-34 35-44 45-54 55-64 65+ TOTAL 

Ethnic origin % (N) % (N) % (N) % (N) % (N) % (N) 

White/British 9.5 (5) 17.0 (9) 17.0 (9) 20.5(11) 20.5(11) 22.0(12) 54 
Pakistani 24 (9) 26.5(10) 18.5 (7) 13.0 (5) 13.0 (5) 5.5 (2) 38 
Indian 10.5 (3) 21.0 (6) 34.5(10) 10.5 (3) 10.5 (3) 10.5 (3) 29 
Total 14 (17) 20 (25) 14.0(17) 16.0(19) 16.0(19) 14.0(17) 121 

Chi square = 14.13 DF = 10 P>0.05 NS. 

b) FEMALE 16-24 25-34 35-44 45-54 55-64 65+ TOTAL 
Ethnic origin % (N) % (N) % (N) % (N) % (N) % (N) 

White/British 20.5(10) 24.5(12) 16.5 (8) 14.5 (7) 8.0 (4) 16.5 (8) 49 
Pakistani 24.5(11) 29.0(13) 29.0(13) 13.5 (6) 0 (0) 4.5 (2) 45 
India 18.0( 5) 32.0 (9) 25.0 (7) 14.5 (4) 7.0 (2) 3.5 (1) 28 
Total 21.5(26) 28.0(34) 23.0(28) 14.0(17) 5.0 (6) 9.0(11) 122 
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Table 4.3: Ethnic origin by age group and gender. 

Age* Gender White/British Asian Total 
(N) % (N) 

Male 33 (14) 67 (28) 42 
16-34 

Female 37 (22) 63 (28) 60 

Male 45 (28) 55 (34) 62 
35-64 

Female 37 (19) 63 (32) 51 

Total 39 (83) 61 (132) 215 

* Over 65s excluded. 

Table 4.4: Ethnic origin by area of residence. 

Postal districts in Bradford 
BD 072 BD 081 BD 092 BD 152 Other Total 

Ethnic origin % (N) % (N) % (N) % (N) % (N) 

White/British 8.0 (8) 58.5 (60) 6.0 (6) 14.0(14) 14.5 (15) 103 
Pakistani 5.0 (4) 71.0 (59) 11.0 (9) 0 (0) 13.5 (11) 83 
Indian 10.5 (6) 65.0 (37) 7.0 (4) 3.5 (2)' 14.0 ( 8) 57 
Total 7.5(18) 64.0(156) 8.0 (19) 6.5(16) 14.0 (34) 243 

1- The general practice was located in this postal district. 
2- These are the surrounding postal districts. 

Table 4.5: Ethnic origin by country of birth. 

Country of birth 

United Pakistan India Other Total 
Kingdom 

Ethnic origin % (N) % (N) % (N) % (N) 

White/British 94 (96) 1 (1) 3 (3) 2 (2) 102 
Pakistan 11 (9) 88 (73) 0 (0) 1 (1) 83 
Indian 7 (4) 0 ( 0) 81(46) 12 (7) 57 
Total 45 (109) 31 (74) 20(49) 4(10) 242 

(There was one missing observation for this group). 
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Table 4.6: Ethnic origin by number of years in UK (Asians only) 

Number of years in UK 
< 4 4-8 8+ Total 

Ethnic origin* % (N) % (N) % (N) 

Pakistani 15 (11) 8 (6) 77 (57) 74 
Indian 2 (1) 11 (6) 88 (49) 56 
Total 9 (12) 9(12) 82 (106) 130 

* One Indian and nine Pakistani origin patients born in 
UK are not included. 

Table 4.7: Ethnic origin by place of birth (village/town) 

Place of birth 
Village Town Total 

Ethnic origin* % (N) % (N) 

Pakistan 77 (57) 23 (17) 74 
Indian 79 (44) 21 (12) 56 
Total 78 (101) 22 (29) 130 

* One Indian and nine Pakistani origin patients born 
in UK are not included. 

Table 4.8: Ethnic origin by religion 

Religion 
Christian Muslim Hindu Sikh Other Total 

Ethnic origin % (N) % (N) % (N) % (N) % (N) 

White/British 92 (95) 4 (4) 1 (1) 0 (0) 3 (3) 103 
Pakistani 1 (1) 98 (81) 0 (0) 0 (0) 1 (1) 83 
Indian 0 (0) 32 (18) 53(30) 16 (9) 0 (0) 57 
Total 40 (96) 42(103) 13(31) 4 (9) 2 (4) 243 
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Table 4.9: Ethnic origin by marital status. 

a) Male 

Single Married 
Ethnic origin % (N) % (N) 

White/British 17 (9) 69 (37) 
Pakistani 21 (8) 79 (30) 
Indian 10 (3) 86 (25) 
Total 17 (20) 76 (92) 

Divorced Widower Total 
% (N) % (N) 

7 (4) 7 (4) 54 
0 (0) 0 (0) 38 
3 (1) 0 (0) 29 
4 (5) 3 (4) 121 

NS 

b) Female Single Married Divorced Widower Total 
Ethnic origin % (N) % (N) % (N) % (N) 

White/British 20 (10) 53 (26) 16 (8) 10 (5) 49 
Pakistani 7 (3) 76 (34) 2 (1) 16 (7) 45 
Indians 7 (2) 93 (25) 0 (0) 0 (0) 27 
Total 12 (15) 70 (85) 7 (9) 10 (12) 121 

NS 
(1 -There was one missing observation for this group). 
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Table 4.10: Ethnic origin by age at marriage 

a) Male 

Age at marriage 
< 16 16-24 25+ Total 

Ethnic origin % (N) % (N) % (N) 

White/British 0 (0) 56 (24) 44 (19) 43 
Pakistani 0 (0) 70 (21) 30 ( 9) 30 
Indian 4 (1) 69 (18) 27 ( 7) 27 
Total 1 (1) 64 (63) 35 (35) 99 

NS 
(There were two missing observations). 

b) Female 

Age at marriage 
< 16 16-24 25+ Total 

Ethnic origin % (N) % (N) % (N) 

White/British 3 (1) 73 (29) 25 (10) 40 
Pakistani 21 (9) 79 (33) 0 ( 0) 39 
Indian 11 (3) 81 (21) 8 ( 2) 24 
Total 12 (13) 77 (83) 11 (12) 108) 

NS 
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Table 4.11: Ethnic origin by blood-relationship with spouse. 

a) Male 

Blood-relationship 
None First-cousin 2nd cousin/other Total 

Ethnic origin % (N) % (N) % (N) 

White/British 98 (41) 0 (0) 2 (1) 42 
Pakistani 7 (2) 67 (20) 27 (8) 30 
Indian 77 (20) 15 (4) 8 (2) 26 
Total 64 (63) 25 (24) 11 (11) 98 

Chi square 65.9 DF =4P<0.001 

b) Female 
Blood-relationship 

None First-cousin 2nd cousin/other Total 
Ethnic origin % (N) % (N) % (N) 

White/British 95 (37) 5 (2) 0 (0) 39 
Pakistani 31 (13) 45 (19) 24 (10) 42 
Indian 69 (18) 15 (4) 15 (4) 26 
Total 64 (68) 23 (25) 13 (14) 107 

Chi square 36.9 DF =4P<0.001 
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Table 4.12: Religion by blood-relationship with spouse. 

a) Male 
Blood-relationship 

None First-cousin 
Religion % (N) % (N) 

Muslims 15 (4) 59 (24) 
Other 100 (57) 0 ( 0) 
Total 64 (61) 25 (24) 

2nd cousin/other Total 
% (N) 

27 (11) 39 
0 ( 0) 57 

11 (11) 96 

Chi square = 75.7 DF =2P<0.001 

b) Female 

Blood-relationship 
None First-cousin 2nd cousin/other Total 

Religion % (N) % (N) % (N) 

Muslim 24 (12) 48 (24) 28 (14) 50 
Other 98 (56) 2( 1) 0 ( 0) 57 
Total 64 (68) 23 (25) 13 (14) 107 

Chi square = 63.4 DF =2P<0.001 

Table 4.13: Number of children 

Number of children 

1-2 3 -4 5+ 
Ethnic origin % (N) % (N) % (N) Total 

White/British 63 (47) 28 (20) 11 (8) 75 
Pakistani 26 (17) 39 (26) 35 (23) 66 
Indian 29 (14) 35 (17) 37 (18) 49 
Total 41 (78) 33 (63) 26 (49) 190 

Chi square 26.9 DF =4P<0.001 
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Table 4.14: Ethnic origin by ages of youngest and 
eldest children. 

a) Age of youngest child 

Age 
< 5 5-9 10-14 15+ 

Ethnic origin % (N) % (N) % (N) % (N) Total 

White/British 23 (12) 7 (4) 11 (6) 59 (33) 56 
Pakistani 48 (29) 18 (11) 14 (8) 20 (12) 60 
Indian 39 (17) 25 (11) 9 (4) 27 (12) 44 
Total 37 (59) 16 (26) 11 (18) 36 (57) 160 

Chi square 24.0 DF =6 P < 0.001 

b) Age of the eldest child 

Age 
< 5 5-9 10-14 15+ Total 

Ethnic origin % (N) % (N) % (N) % (N) 

White/British 10 (7) 12 (9) 10 (7) 69 (51) 74 
Pakistani 14 (9) 21 (14) 17 (11) 49 (32) 66 
Indian 14 (7) 18 ( 9) 16 ( 8) 51 (25) 49 
Total 12 (23) 17 (32) 14 (26) 57(108) 189 

NS 
(There was one missing observation) 
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Table 4.15: 

Ethnic origin 

Ethnic origin by housing tenure. 

Owner Council 
occupier Tenant 

(N) % (N) 

Private rented/ 
other Total 

(N) 

White/British 59 (60) 28 (29) 13 (13) 102 
Pakistani 83 (68) 4 ( 3) 13 (11) 82 
Indian 89 (50) 7 ( 4) 4 ( 2) 56 
Total 74 (178) 15 (36) 11 (26) 240 

Chi square 31.0 DF =4P<0.001 
(There were three missing observations). 

Table 16: Ethnic origin by housing type 

Semi/ Terrace Back-to- 
detached back 

Ethnic origin % (N) % (N) % (N) 

Other Total 

% (N) 

White/British 27 (27) 38 (39) 9 (9) 27 (27) 102 
Pakistani 10 ( 8) 65 (51) 18 (14) 6( 5) 78 
Indian 23 (13) 52 (29) 13 ( 7) 13 ( 7) 56 
Total 20 (48) 50 (119) 13 (119) 17 (39) 236 

Chi square 26.9 DF =4P<0.005 
(There were seven missing observations). 
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Table 4.17: Ethnic origin by size of house 

No. of bedrooms 
1-2 3+ Total 

Ethnic origin % (N) % (N) 

White/British 58 (60) 42 (43) 103 
Pakistani 23 (19) 77 (64) 83 
Indian 33 (19) 67 (38) 57 
Total 40 (98) 60(145) 243 

Chi square 25.4 DF =2P<0.001 

Table 4.18: Ethnic origin by size of household 

No. in household 

1-2 3-4 5+ Total 
Ethnic origin % (N) % (N) % (N) 

White/British 56 (58) 34 (35) 10 (10) 103 
Pakistani 6 ( 5) 25 (21) 69 (57) 83 
Indian 18 (10) 26 (15) 56 (32) 57 
Total 30 (73) 29 (71) 41 (99) 243 

Chi square 87.5 DF =4P<0.001 

Table 4.19: Ethnic origin by mean size of household 

mean household 
Ethnic origin size 

White/British 2.7 
Pakistani 5.9 
Indian 4.7 
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Table 4.20: Percentage employed by ethnicity, age group and sex. 

Ethnic origin 

Age' Gender White/British Pakistani Indian 

Male 57 26 56NS2 
16-34 

Female 50 13 36* 

Male 68 18 47** 
35-64 

Female 74 21 31** 

*P<0.05 ** P<0.005 
1- Over 65s excluded 
2-P values are based on Chi square tests on 3x2 tables. 

Table 4.21: Percentage employed by ethnicity (Pak/Ind = Asians) 
age group and sex. 

Ethnic origin 
White/British Asian P-2 Differences 

Agel gender % % value (95% confidence 
intervals) 

Male 57 36 < 0.18NS 0.214 
(-0.100,0.528) 

16-34 
Female 50 21 < 0.05 0.290* 

(-0.044,0.535) 

Male 68 32 < 0.005 0.357* 
(0.112,0.602) 

35-64 
Female 74 25 < 0.001 0.487* 

(0.238,0.735) 

* Significant at 95% level. 
1- Over 65s excluded 
2-P values (after Yates correction) are based on Chi square tests on 

2x2 tables. 
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Table 4.22: Ethnic origin by cigarette consumption 

White/British Pakistani Indian 
(N) % (N) % (N) 

Smokers 
Male 44 (23) 42 (16) 28 (8) NS 
Female 63 (31) 0( 0) 0 (0)* 

Ex-smokers as percentage 
of non-smokers 

Male 63 (17) 32 ( 7) 38 (8) NS 
Female 53 ( 9) NA NA 

*p<0.0001 

Table 23: Ethnic origin by length and amount of 
cigarette consumption. 

White/British Pakistan Indian 
% (N) % (N) % (N) 

No. of years of 
regular smoking' 

0-2 years 0 (0) 13 (2) 13 (1) 
3-6 years 13 (3) 13 (2) 0 (0) 

7+ years 87 (20) 75 (12) 88 (7) NS 

No. of cigarettes 
smoked per day2 

1-14 cig. 36 ( 8) 50 ( 8) 57 (4) 
15-24 cig. 41 ( 9) 50 ( 8) 44 (3) 

25+ cig. 23 ( 5) 0( 0) 0 (0) NS 

1- Female smokers not included. 
Of 31 female smokers (all White/British) 71% were in 7+ category 
19% in 3-6 and 10% in 0-2 year categories. 

2- Of female smokers (all White/British) 48% smoked 1-14, another 
48% smoked 15-24 and 3% smoked 25+ cigarettes per day. 
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Table 4.24: Ethnic origin by alcohol consumption 

White/British Pakistani Indian 
(N) % (N) % (N) 

Male 70 (38) 3 (1) 48 (14)* 
Female 78 (38) 4 (2) 7( 2)* 

*p<0.001 

Table 4.25: Ethnic origin by alcohol consumption in males: 
frequency and amount of consumption. 

White/British Indian 
% (N) % (N) 

How often do you 
drink alcohol? 1 

1-3/month 
1-3/week 
4+ /week 

`Number of standard2 
drinks taken on a day 
you drink? '3 1-2 

3-4 
5-6 
7+ 

26 (10) 14 (2) 
55 (21) 71 (10) 
18 ( 7) 14 ( 2) NS 

18 ( 7) 43 (6) 
29 (11) 21 (3) 
13 ( 5) 21 (3) 
39 (14) 14 (2) NS 

1- Out of 38 White/British female `drinkers' 23 percent 
drank 1-3 times per month, 50 percent 1-3 times per week, 
and 13 percent 4+ times per week. 

2- Standard drink = half pint cider, beer, lager 
or glass of wine/sherry or measure of spirit 

3- Out of 38 White/British female `drinkers' 32 percent 
drank 1-2,42 percent 3-4,13 percent drank 5-6 and 
7+ standard drinks on a day they drank alcohol 
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Table 4.26: Ethnic origin full-time (or formal) education 

Those who had some full-time 
education 

Gender White/British Pakistani Indian 
(N) % (N) % (N) 

Male 100 (54) 95 (36) 100 (29) NS 
Female 98 (47) 62 (28) 96 (27) * 

*p<0.001 

Table 4.27: Full-time education by age. 

16-24 25-34 35-44 45-54 55-64 65+ 
(N) % (N) % (N) % (N) % (N) % (N) 

Had some 
full-time 
education 95 (41) 90 (53) 91 (49) 88 (29) 96 (24) 89 (25) NS 

1- Data based on a6x2 table. 

Table 4.28: Ethnic origin by age on leaving full-time education. 

a) Male 
Age on leaving full-time education 

Ethnic origin <13 13-15 16+ Total 
% (N) % (N) % (N) 

White/British 6 (0) 74 (40) 26 (14) 54 
Pakistani 24 (9)1 18 ( 7) 58 (22) 38 
Indian 21 (6) 17 ( 5) 62 (18) 29 
Total 12 (15) 43 (52) 45 (54) 121 

Chi square 41.9 DF =4 P< 0.001 
1- Figures include 2 Pakistanis who received no full-t ime 

education 

b) Female Age on leaving full-time education 

<13 13-15 16+ Total 
Ethnic origin % (N) % (N) % (N) 

White/British 4 (2) 55 (27) 41 (20) 49 
Pakistani 58 (26) 13 ( 6) 29 (13) 45 
Indian 29 ( 8) 25 ( 7) 46 (13) 28 
Total 30 (36)1 33 (40) 38 (46) 122 

Chi square 37.7 DF =4P<0.001 
1- Figures include 19 females (17 Pakistani, 1 each from India 

and white/British groups) who received no full-time education. 
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Table 4.29: English: Percentage who speak/read/write poorly or 
not at all by sex. 

Ethnic origin 
White/British Pakistani Indian 

Fluency and Male Female Male Female Male Female 
literacy N= 54 N= 49 N= 38 N= 45 N= 29 N= 28 

0 .0 

Speak 0 0 58 69 34 64 
Read 9 10 55 69 48 68 
Write 11 8 58 71 45 71 

Table 4.30: Urdu: Percentage (Asians) who speak/read/write poorly 
or not at all by sex. 

Ethnic origin 
Pakistani Indian 

Fluency and Male Female Male Female 
literacy N= 38 N= 45 N= 29 N= 28 

Speak 34 47 55 54 
Read 37 51 76 79 
Write 39 56 76 79 

Table 4.31: Percent who speak/read/write poorly or not at all 
comparison of English and Urdu. 

Pakistani Indian 
Sex English Urdu English Urdu 

Fluency and %% % % 
literacy 

Male 58 34 34 55 
(N P= 38,1 = 29) 

Speak 
Female 69 47 64 54 

(N P= 45,1 = 28) 

Male 55 37 48 76 
Read 

Female 69 51 68 79 

Male 58 39 45 76 
Write 

Female 71 56 71 79 
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Table 4.32: Poor or non-speakers of English (as a percentage of all 
patients) by general practice attended. 

General Practitioner 
Male Asian Female White 

Patients %%P Value* 

Male 30(n = 89) 14(n = 21) <0.23NS 
Female 57(n = 74) 16(n = 43) <0.001 

*P Values are given after Yates correction and are based on 
Chi Square tests on 2X2 tables. 
n= total number of patients consulting general practitioner. 
Data on doctor was not recorded for 16 consultations. 

Table 4.33: Percentage of patients choosing doctor 
by ethnic origin of patient. 

Patients sex and 
ethnic origin 

General Practitioner attended 
male Asian Female white 

Male (n = 89) (n = 21) 
White/British 38 68 
Pakistani 33 22 
Indian 29 10 

P<0.05 

Female (n = 74) (n = 43) 
White/British 20 70 
Pakistani 45 28 
Indian 35 2 

P<0.001 

n= total number of patients consulting general practitioner. 
Data on the doctor was not recorded for 16 consultations 

Table 4.34: Percentage who said they would mind being examined 
by a doctor of the opposite sex by ethnic origin. 

Ethnic origin Male Female P Value* 

White/British(n = 103) 40 23 <0.001 
Pakistani(n = 83) 32 62 <0.01 
Indian (n = 57) 33 21 <0.49NS 

*P Values are given after Yates correction and are based on 
Chi Square tests on 2X2 tables. 
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Table 4.35: Doctor-patient communication and self-reported 
compliance 

White/British Pakistani Indian 
(N=103) (N=83) (N=57) 

% (N) % (N) % (N) 
% who said that communi- 
cation with the GP was 
`average' or `difficult' 17.5(18) 8.5 (7) 5.5 (3) NS 

% who thought that the 
duration of consultation 
was 'too short' 13.5(14) 12.0(10) 9.0 (5) NS 

% who thought the GP 
understood their complaint 
'not well' or `not at all' 11.0(11) 18.5(15) 7.0 (4) NS 

% who thought the GP 
explained the condition 
to them `not well' or 
`not at all' 5.0( 5) 10.0( 8) 5.5 (3) NS 

% who thought they under- 
stood the GP's advice 
`not well' or `not at all' 2.0 (2) 5.0( 4) 2.0 (1) NS 

% who only `agreed some- 
what' or `disagreed' with 
the doctor's dianosisl 13.0(13) 27.0(22) 14.0(8)* 

% who said they complete 
a course of medicine as 
prescribed by the doctor 76.0(78) 48.0(40) 46.0(26) ** 

*P<0.05 ** P<0.01 
1 There were 10 missing observations 
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Table 4.36: Ethnic origin by duration of current main complaint. 

Duration of current main 
complaint 

1-3 days 4-7 days 1-4 wks 4 wks Total 
Ethnic origin % (N) % (N) % (N) % (N) 

White/British 10 (10) 9 (9) 14 (14) 67 (68) 101 
Pakistani 4( 3) 15 (12) 17 (14) 65 (53) 82 
Indian 11 ( 6) 15 ( 8) 18 (10) 56 (31) 55 
Total 8 (19) 12 (29) 16 (38) 64 (152) 238 

NS 
(There were 5 missing observations). 

Table 4.37: Ethnic origin by last visit to the GP. 

< 1-week 
ago 

Ethnic origin % (N) 

When did you last consult your GP? 

1-2 wks 3-4 wks 
ago ago 

% (N) % (N) 

4+ wks 
ago Total 

% (N) 

White/British 10 (10) 22 (22) 24 (24) 45 (46) 102 
Pakistani 6( 5) 28 (23) 21 (17) 45 (37) 82 
Indian 4( 2) 18 (10) 12 ( 7) 67 (38) 57 
Total 7 (17) 23 (55) 20 (48) 50 (121) 241 

N5 
(There were 2 missing observations). 

Table 4.38: Was the last visit to the GP for the same 
or a different complaint? 

Complaint 
Same Different 

Ethnic origin % (N) % (N) Total 

White/British 70 (71) 30 (30) 101 
Pakistani 62 (51) 38 (31) 82 
Indian 52 (29) 148 (27) 56 
Total 63 (151) 37 (88) 239 

NS 
(There were 4 missing observations) 
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Table 4.39: `Should a second (external) medical opinion 
be available on patients' demand or is the 
G. F. the best judge for its need? 

Second Opinion 
G. P. best Availability Don't know Total 

judge on demand 
Ethnic origin % (N) % (N) % (N) 

White/British 38 (39) 56 (58) 6 (6) 103 
Pakistani 44 (35) 44 (35) 11 (9) 79 
Indian 45 (25) 32 (18) 24 (13) 56 
Total 42 (99) 47 (111) 12 (28) 238 

Chi square 14.6 DF =4P<0.005 
(There were 5 missing observations) 

Table 4.40: Use of private (Non-NHS) and alternative medicine. 

Gender 
White/British 

% (N) 
Pakistani 

% (N) 
Indian 
% (N) 

Those who 
have used private 
medicine in UK. 

male 17 (9) 13 (5) 24 (7) NS 
female 8 (4) 4 (2) 14 (4) NS 

Those who have 
used alternative 
medicine in UK* 

male 6 (3) 11 (4) 17 (5) NS 
female 16 (8) 11 (5) 7 (2) NS 

*Alternative medicine was defined as a system practiced 
by non-medically-qualified practitioners (such as hakims, 
veids, osteopaths, acupuncture therapists, homeopaths, 
hypnotherapists). 
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Table 4.41: Mean scores in NHP of White/British and Asian 
patients controlled for age and sex. 

Male Female 
White Asian White Asian 

Age 16-34 

Energy 20.8 24.7 21.4 30.4 
Pain 21.7 6.7 6.8 14.4 
Emotions 23.3 20.0 19.3 24.2 
Sleep 33.2 19.0 19.2 21.4 
Isolation 8.7 17.0 7.4 11.7 
Mobility 8.4 7.0 2.0 10.0** 

Age 35-64 

Energy 20.4 33.6 33.0 46.0 
Pain 23.4 27.8 21.0 30.0 
Emotions 22.6 26.3 33.0 31.0 
Sleep 32.1 29.9 32.0 30.0 
Isolation 15.0 13.3 23.0 23.0 
Mobility 13.0 17.0 10.0 18.0* 

**P <0.02 
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Table 4.43. Standardized symptom presentation ratios (SPRs) for 
Asians (White/British=100). 

Symptoms Asian males Asian Females 
SPRs SPRs 

NON-SPECIFIC 

I- Feeling more 102 102 
tired than usual (70,134) (68,136) 

CARDIOVASCULAR 

2- Shortness of 85 181 
breath (56,114) (130,232)* 

3- Palpitations 150 127 
(69,285) ( 66,193) 

CENTRAL NERVOUS SYSTEM 
4- Dizziness 112 168* 

(62,162) (110,226) 

5- Headache 75 143 
(45,105) ( 99,187) 

DENTAL 
6- Trouble with teeth 167 170 

or gums (83,251) (89,251) 

GASTROINTESTINAL 
7- Heartburn or 84 86 

indigestion (48,120) (49,123) 

8- Pain in tummy or 100- 68 
belly or trouble (61,139) (33,103) 
with bowels 

9- Feeling sick or 46* 74 
vomiting (19,73) (35,113) 

RESPIRATORY 
10 - Stuffy or runny 74 97 

nose or catarrh (47,101) (64,130) 

11 - Sorethroat 150 146 
(81,219) (85,207) 

12 - Hoarseness 120 50 
(44,261) (14,128) 

13 - Dry cough 63 125 
(25,101) (70,180) 

14 - Cough with spit 60* 60* 
or phlegm (27,93) (21,99) 

MUSCULOSKELETAL 
15 - Pain or tenderness 100 114 

in joints (61,139) (68,160) 

/continued ............. 
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Table 4.43. (continued.... ) 

16 - Back pain 150 
(93,207) 

163* 
(112,214) 

17 - Trouble with feet eg 75 
bunions, corns (33,117) 

100 
( 43,157) 

MISCELLANEOUS 
18 - Trouble with 50 

varicose veins (10,146) 
38 

(8,110) 

19 - Trouble with skin 100 63* 
(62,138) (27,99) 

Numbers: Asian males = 67; Asian females = 73; White/British = 54; 
White/British Female = 49. 

* Significant at 95% level. 
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4.7 Appendices 

Appendix 4.1 

1 LIST OF COMPLAINTS 

This is a list of various complaints. Please look down the 
list and put a tick in the BOX v under any complaint that 
you have suffered from in the last two weeks including today. 
Put a tick under no for any complaint that you have not had 
during the last two weeks. 

A) Feeling more tired than usual ........................ 
B) Trouble with skin (such as rash or irritation) ....... 
C) Trouble with teeth'or difficulty in eating because of 

mouth or gums ........................................ 

D) Heartburn or indigestion ............................. 
E) Other pain in tummy or belly, or trouble with bowels. 

F) Feeling sick or vomiting ............................. 

G) Stuffy or runny nose, or catarrh at back of nose..... 
H) Sore throat `.........: y ................................ 
I) Hoarseness ........................................... 

J) Dry cough ............................................ 
K) Cough with spit or phlegm ............................ 
L) Shortness of breath (for example, when hurrying on 

level ground or walking up a slight hill)............ 

M) Varicous veins ....................................... 
N) Pain, or swelling or tenderness in joints............ 

0) Back pain ............................................ 

P) Trouble with feet (such as bunions, corns, callosities) 

Q) Headaches ............................................. 

R) Dizziness ............................................. 
S) Palpitations .......................................... 

YES NO 

aa Z ci 
D r- 3 

F :1 0 
o 
c [---I 
Iý U 

!J 

o D 

0 D 

i_l 0 
Cl Lý 

EI Ei- 

Ci1n 
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El 
Appendix 4.2 

1 Why have you cane to see your doctor today? 

2 

3 

4 

For how long have you had this canplaint? 

1) 1-3 days (] ii) 4-7 days Q 

iii) 1-4 weeks Q iv) more than a month Q 

When was the last time you saw your doctor? 

i) less than a week Q ii) 1-2 weeks Q 

iii) 3-4 weeks Q iv) more than a month Q 

Was it about the same or a different complaint? 

i) same Q ii) different Q 

How well do you think your doctor understood your explanation 
of the complaint? 

i) very well ii) fairly well [] 

iii) not very well 

5 Did the doctor explain to you what the problem was? 

i) yes, very well n ii) yes, fairly well r] 

iii) yes, but not wello iv) no, not at all [] 

If no please go to the next question. 

If yes, do you agree with your doctor's diagnosis? 

i) totally ii) sanewbat [) 

iii) disagree 0 
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6 Which of the following did your doctor advise/prescribe? 

i) medicine ii) diet 
iii) exercise iv) rest [] 

v) re-visit vi) other 0 
please state ............... ....... 

Did you understand the instructions given by the doctor? 

i) yes, very well E] ii) yes, to a point 0 

iii) no, not at all 0 

7 Have you taken prescribed medicine in the last 5 years? 

i) yes Fj ii) no El 

If no go to next question. 
If yes have you ever forgotton (in this period) how to take the 

prescribed medicine in the advised manner? 

i) yes, often Q ii) yes a few times Q 

iii) no, never 0 

8 What do you usually do with the medicine prescribed by your 
doctor? 

i) never take it Q 
ii) take it as long as it seems to be working Q 

iii) stop taking it as soon as feeling better Q 

iv) complete the prescribed course even if better 

v) other ..................................... a. 

9 Do you think your average period of consultation with the doctor i6 
1 

i) too long Q ii) about right [] 

iii) too short [] 
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10 How easy or difficult is communication between you and your doctor? 

i) very easy 
iii) average 

v) very difficult 

L] ii) easy Q 
Q iv) difficult Q 

a 
If no difficulty go to question 12. 
If canminication difficult, do you bring with you someone to 

interpret? 

i) yes Q ii)ro Q 

If no go to question 12. 

If yes who do you usually bring with you? 

i) family member 
ii) friend 

[] relationship ............ 

Is this person a child or an adult? 

i) ciild M age ............ 
ii) same sex adult [] 

iii) opposite sex adult 0 

11 If you use interpreters, how do you feel about using interpreters? 

i) mind ii) do not mind D 

Are there certain medical canplaints/checkups when you find it 

embarrassing to use an interpreter? 

i) no 01 ii) yes please state ............ Ib 

12 How do you feel about being physically examined by a doctor of 

the opposite sex? 

i) do not mind El ii) do mind 0 
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13 Within this health venue, do you go to different doctors for 
different problems (eg Dr Wilson for gynaecological complaints) 
or do you stick to the same doctor? 

i) always see different doctors 0 

ii) sometimes see different doctors (] 

iii) stick to one doctor 0 

I you see other doctors to get a second opinion on a canplaint 

already discussed with one doctor? 

i) yes always Q ii) yes, sometimes Q 

iii) no, never Q 

14 Do you think that a second medical opinion, fron somebody outside 
this health centre, should be available on demand, or do you 

consider your GP the best person to make this decision? 

i) doctor best judge Q 

ii) availability on demandQ 
iii) da not know Q 

15 Have you ever consulted a private allopathic doctor in the last 

1) 1-2 years Q ii) 3-5 years Q 

iii) more than 5 years Q iv) never seen Q 
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16 When was the last time you consulted a private practitioner of 
alternative/traditional medicine? 

I 

i) never Q ii) within last year 0 

iii) 1-2 yrs Q iv) 3-5 yrs Q 

v) 5 yrs+ Q 

If nit go to next question. 
If yes, which type of medicine did he/she practice? 

i) chinese/acupuncture Q 

ii) psychotherapy/hypnosis Q 

iii) Unani/Ayrredic (Hakim/Veid[] 

iv) homeopathic Q 

v) osteopathic 13 

17 

vi) other 

In comparison with other people of your age and background, how do 

you consider your health? 

i) very healthy Q 

ii) healthy Q 

iii) unhealthy 
Q 

iv) very unhealthy Q 
v) average, Q 
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Appendix 4.4 

pes( , OEMI S 

This information will help "us to look at health patterns of different 

groups within the population. 

1 Name 

0 
2 Address and Postcode 

3 Age i) Under 16 Q ii) 16-24 Q 

iii) 25-34 Q iv) 35-44 Q 

v) 45-54 Q vi) 55-64 Q 

vii) 65-74 Q viii) 75-84 Q 

ix) 85+ (] 

4 Sex i) Male Q ii) Female Q 

5 Height ........ ft ........ . ins 

6 Weight .....:.. st ........ . ibs 

7 Religion i) Christian Q ii) Muslim, [] 

iii) Hindu Q iv) Seekh Q 

V) Other Q 

8 Town and country of birth ... ....... ....... .................... 

9 Ethnic origin i) British [] ii) Pakistani Q 

iii) Indian Q iv) Other, pleaseQ 

state .............. 

10 If born outside UK please give length of time in UK (in years) 

i) Cl -2 o ii) 3-4 iii) 5-6 0 

iv) 7-8 v) 9-10 0 vi) 10+ ý] 
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11 Did you have any full-time education? 

i) Yes [] ii) No 

If no go to next question. If yes, at what age did y have 

full-time education? 

i) before 12 ii) 13-15 [] 

iii) 16-18 0 iv) 19-21 13 

v) 21+ D 

12 Marital status 
i) Single [] ii), Married Q 

iii) Other Q 

If not married go to next question. If married: 
i) Age of spouse .......... 

ii) Your age on marriage .......... 

Are you married to a relative? 
i) No Q 

. 
ii) Yes, 1st cousin Q 

iii) Yes, 2nd cousin Q 

iv) Yes, other relation[-: ] 

13 Do you have any children? 

i) Yes [: ] ii) No E] 

If no, go to next question 

If yes, how many? (ring) 

1234567 

Ages of eldest and youngest 

i) Eldest [] ii) Youngest [] 
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14 Total number of people in your household 

123456789 10 11 12 

Which of the following does your household include? 

i) Grandparents ii) Parents Q 

iii) Children Q iv) Other: 

close relatives Q 

distant relatives [] 

friends Q 

15 Are you employed at the moment? (If married/cohabiting, answer f 

spouse also). 

Yes No 

Self i) Q ii) Q 

Spouse iii) Q iv) Q 

If yes go to question'16 
If no, for how long have you been unemployed? 

Self i) 0-2 yrs [] ii) 3-4 yrs 0 iii) 4+yrs [] 

Spouse i) 1-2 yrs [] ii) 3-4 yrs (] iii) 4+yrs 0 

16 What is your present/most recent occupation? 

Self .................................................. 

Spouse ................................................ 

17 Is your acccmnodation 
i) Bought/mortgaged] ii) Council rented[] 

iii) Private rented [] iv) Other [] 

Please state. ............. 
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18 Size and type of accammodation 

Size - bedrooms i) 1-2 Q ii) 3-4 Q iii) 4+ Q 

sitting roans i) 1 ii) 2 iii) 3 [] 

Type - i) semi-detached L] ii) terraced Q 

iii) back-to-back Q iv) other Q 

please state............ 

19 What languages do you speak/read/write 
Speak Read Write 

well fair poor well fair poor well fair poor 

English El QQ Q Q Q 0 Q Q 

Urdu/ 

Hindi QQQ 0 Q Q D Q Q 

Punjabi QQQ Q Q Q Q 1-1 Q 

20 Do you smoke cigarettes? 

i) Yes Q ii) No E] 

If yes go to question 21. If no, have you ever smoked? 

i) Yes [] ii) No Q 

21 Current smokers 

For how long have you been smoking? 

- i) 0-2 yrs 0 ii) 3-4 yrs Q iii) 5-6 yrs Q 

iv) 7 yrs + El 

How many cigarettes do you smoke, on average in a day? 

i) 1-4 ii) 5-14 iii 15-24 

iv) 25 +0 
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22 Do you smoke any of these: cigars, pipe, Hukka? 

i) Yes J ii) No 0 

23 Have you ever drunk alcohol? 

i) Yes [] ii) No 0 

If no end of questionnaire. 

If yes do you drink alcohol nowadays? 

i) Yes D ii) No 0 

24 Drinkers: On average how often do you take alcoholic drinks? 

i) Less than once a month [] 

ii) 1-3 times a month El 

iii) 1-3 times a week 0 

iv) 4-6 times a week 0 

v)- every day-of the week [] 

25 Drinkers: A 'standard' drink = 1-2 pints cider, lager, beer 

or 1 glass wine/sherry 
or 1 measure of spirits (gin, whisky) 

On average how many 'standard' drinks do you have on a day when 
you drink? 

i) 1 -2 Mii) 3-4 0 

iii) 5-6 [] iv) 7+ ý] 
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Appendix 4.5. Nottingham Health Protile items which dittered between 
the original and the Urdu version 

Things are getting me down' (original). 

ýI am worried/depressed/down due to my circumstances 

(translation). 

Comment: Translation long and clumsy. Literal 

translation of 'things' into Urdu would have 

rendered the item meaningless. Notice also that in the 

translation the statement has been transposed. 

'*I am feeling on edge'. 

"I amRenerally dissatisfied'. 

Comment: This was the most difficult item to 

translate. It may be preferrable to omit this item 

from cross-cultural studies with Asians using NHP. Hunt 

has also reported difficulty in translating this. 

"I feel as if I am losing control'. 

"I feel as if things/circumstances are getting 

beyond my control'. 

Comment: Though clumsy and long the statement is 

equivalent in meaning to the original. 

"I find it hard to stand for long'. 

'To stand for long is hard for me'. 

Comment: Word order changed. 

)I 
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Table 1 continued....... 

'I am in pain when I am sitting'. 

. hen I am sitting I am in pain'. 

Comment: Word order changed. 

'I am in pain when going up and down stairs or 

steps'. 

"Going up and down stairs/steps is painful for 

Mel. 

Comment: Word order changed. Also the Urdu 

equivalent of both "stairs' and 'steps' is the 

same. 

I 
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CHAP M5 

USE OF PRIMARY CARE SERVICES AND 
FACDORS ASSOCIATED WITH TIE PATIENTS' CHOICE OF 

THE GENERAL PRACTITIONER 
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5.1 Introduction 

As stated in the previous chapters (chapters 3& 4), there is a gap 

in research literature on ethnic minorities, especially Asian 

patients7. interaction with primary care services. Chapter 4 

explored some aspects of this and this chapter examines the 

relative use of general practitioner services (surgery 

consultations, doctors deputising services and home visits). The 

practice has three principals -a male Asian, a female white and a 

male white general practitioner which makes it ideal to explore the 

relative importance of the doctor's ethnicity and sex on the 

patients' choice of doctor. This was looked at in the last chapter 

and is further explored here. 

Patients' choice of doctor. 

A number of factors will influence the patients' choice of the 

doctor, sex and ethnic origin of the doctor are two such factors. 

The doctor's sex may be important for two main reasons: a) the 

attitudes of the doctor may be influenced by his or her sex and b) 

the male and female doctors may be perceived differently by 

patients'. The doctor's sex is thought to be particularly important 

for women patients. Waller states that preference for women doctors, 

is stated more often in gynaecology than in any 'other medical 

specialityl. In her literature review she suggests that women 

patients prefer women doctors for their generally more positive' 

attitudes towards women patients as well as, their personal 

experience' of `womens' problems'. She concludes that women doctors 

276 



PAGE 
NUMBERING 
AS ORIGINAL 



should be available to women patients: 

a) when female patients prefer to be treated by 

someone of their own sex, because of the 

expectations regarding female physicians; 

b) when sex-specific conditions are being treated, 

eg. obstetrics and gynaecology; 

c) when conditions of a highly personal or 

sensitive nature are being treated, eg. family 

planning, family therapy... ' 

Gray, in her review of women's health, - concludes that 

'communication is easier, more time is given, drugs' are less 

frequently dispensed and women patients are treated more seriously 

if the doctor is a woman'2. She suggests that it would make sense 

for women to seek out women doctors. 

Consulting the same sex doctor has been described as a particularly 

sensitive issue for Asian women. Apart from above considerations 

Asian women are reported to be extremely modest about their bodies 

and may not wish to be examined by a male doctor. In Wright's study 

of general practitioner attitudes, 30 out of the 39 GPs who replied 

reported that Asian women were reluctant to being examined, 

especially vaginal examinations, by male doctors3. Consulting a 

male doctor for obstetric or gynaecological conditions may also 

seem odd to Asian women who may have been seeing mainly women 
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doctors in these specialities in India and Pakistan. 4 Hinley5 and 

Homans6 also point out Asian women's preference for women doctors 

and Currer7 and Saifullah Khan8 have shown that female modesty is 

much prized in Asian cultures. 

There may, however, be an interplay between the doctor's ethnicity 

and sex and the patients' sex which could affect patient's choice 

of the doctor. In a study of contraceptive services for adolescents 

by Philliber and Jones9 shows that the adolescents perceived the 

sex of the doctor to be more important than the doctor's age or 

ethnic origin. These findings, however, may not be applicable to. the 

older Asians, who are more closely attached to their cultures and 

possibly less fluent in- English. For these older groups the 

ethnic concordance with the doctor, with the assumption of a shared 

culture and language, may be more important than the doctor's sex. 

Jain et ali0, for example, found no evidence for Asian women's 

reluctance to being examined by, male doctors but they failed to 

examine the influence of the ethnic concordance between the doctor 

and patient in their study. It is plausible that where language is 

a problem, Asian (female) patients will opt to consult the Asian 

doctor irrespective of the doctor's sex. The perceived benefit in 

improved communication through shared language and culture may more 

than off-set the embarrassment of examination by a male doctor. The 

necessity of using an interpreter in consultations with the female 

white doctor may make this a relatively unattractive choice. 

It is hypothesised, therefore, that the Asian patients, 

irrespective of sex, will show a significant preference- for the 
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male Asian GP, and that the Non-Asian females will be significantly 

more likely to consult the female white doctor compared with Asian 

females. 

Consultations. 

There is a general belief that ethnic minorities make excessive use 

of medical services. Wright3 found that 20 out of her 39 GP 

responders felt that Asian patients consult more often than 

Non-Asians and are more likely to consult for 'trivial' or `minor' 

complaints. None of the doctors perceived Asian patients to under- 

use services. In Jarman's research on identification of 

underpriveleged areas, GPs (1802) put proportions of, ethnic 

minorities in their practice high up on the list of factors that 

increased the general practitioners' work loadil. The proportion of 

ethnic minorities in an area remains as one of the social factors 

on the Jarman 10 Score for underprivileged areas. 

There is some empirical support for these perceptions. Johnson, 

Cross and Cardew in their survey of primary care in West Midlands 

found that Asians made somewhat greater use of primary care 

compared with the white -population12. The biggest 

service-provider-based study of general practice utilization, the 

1970-71 National Morbidity Studyl2a (NMS), showed that Pakistani 

(then including Bangladeshi) and Indian born populations had higher 

than expected standardised patient consultation ratios (116 and 

113) and standardised consultation ratios (143- and -123 

respectively). However, considerable ICD-code-specific variation in 

279 



consultations between different groups was observed. 

Asians would be expected to make greater use of medical services 

than Non-Asians. The relationship between social deprivation and 

morbidity is well documented13,14 Recent studies have highlighted 

the ill-effects of unemployment on health15-17" A major Italian 

study has reaffirmed that low educational status (a proxy for 

social class) is positively associated with morbidity and the use 

of medical services18" Asians are known to be socially deprived, 

with' poor-housing, low employment and educational status and to be 

concentrated in the lower occupational classes (Chapter 2)19-21. 

This socio-economic and environmental background would be expected 

to increase morbidity and to be reflected in greater use of 

general practitioner services. Johnson et al stated that the 

relative over-use of medical services by Asians was related to 

their socio-demographic conditions12" The Bradford Asians also 

occupy a lower status than Non-Asians on most indices of social 

deprivation22. 

To examine the influence of 'ethnicity and sex on the patients' 

choice of GPs and the relative use of medical services, a'study of 

Asian and Non-Asian patients at the Kensington Health Centre was 

carried out. The hypotheses being tested -were: a) that Asian 

patients will show a preference for the Asian GP and the Non-Asian 

females will be significantly more likely to consult the female 

white doctor compared with Asian females; and b) that Asian 

patients will make more use of general practitioner services than 

Non-Asians. 
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5.2 Methodology 

Denominator data: 

Fraser and Clayton23- Fraser24 and Sheldon et a125 have studied the 

relative merits of using age/sex registers (ASRs), medical record 

envelopes (HREs) and family practitioner committee registers 

(FPCRs) for denominator populations. They found that all suffer 

from two types of inaccuracies - either inflation or deflation of 

records. Inflation refers to an overcount due to continued 

inclusion of patients who are no longer at risk of consulting, on 

the ASRs, MRE s or FPCRs . This may be due to: a) delay in removal of 

cards for patients known to have moved away or died; b) deaths and 

`emigrations' not coming to their attention; c) permanent failure 

to remove these patients from the records. Deflation refers to an 

undercount of patients (eg births or, people moving into the area) 

at risk of consulting and may result from: a) unregistered patients 

making use of services; b) delayed entry of known patients onto the 

records; c) permanent omission of bona fide patients from the 

registers. Despite these ., 
inaccuracies the balance between 

registrations and removals is such that the net effect is 

negligible. The ASR, according to Fraser and Clayton23. Still 

provides a `reasonably -accurate representation of. age/sex 

distribution of-practice population, but it would not necessarily 

represent accurately every individual patient'. 

Although all three (ASRs, MREs and FPCRs) suffer from errors of 

inflation and deflation there is some variability in the extent of 
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these inaccuracies. It was found that the FPCRs have the lowest 

inflation rate of the three at 5.5%, with rates for MBEs and ASRs 

of 9.8% and 10.6% respectively23. The FPCRs were also more accurate 

for the patients' year of birth and sex. For this study, it was 

therefore decided to use the FPC register for the practice as the 

denominator population. 

A 'computer raint-out of the FPC register, seperated by sex and 

chronologically ordered was obtained from the Bradford Family 

Practitioner Committee. Patients were assigned to Asian or 

non-Asian group on the basis of name (by the author), a method 

which has been found to be highly reliable. 26 28 Patients who, 

judging by the name, were wrongly assigned to males or females 

were reallocated to the correct sex category. The data from the FPC 

contained a seperate list of 64 patients for whom sex was not 

known. These were assigned to the appropriate sex and ethnic origin 

categories on the basis`of name. 

Although the doctors have seperate lists, patients are free to 

consult any one of the three GPs. The denominator data, therefore, 

combines the three individual lists to form one overall practice 

list. An age/sex and ethnic origin (Asian and non-Asian) profile 

was constructed. Age categories were chosen to be-both meaningful 

in themselves and to be consistent with categories used in other 

studies29 to enable comparisons to be made. 
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Numerator data: 

The study was conducted over the four weeks 1- 28 February 1989. 

The clerical staff and the general practitioners collaborated to 

provide a range of data for surgery visits, home visits and the use 

of doctors' deputising service (DDS). 

Surgery visits: For each surgery session a list of all patients for 

whom an appointment was made was kept. The staff were asked to 

ensure that the list also had the following information: 

- full name and, if only the surname was noted, the 

sex of the patient; 

- patient's date of birth or if unknown, age; 

- data on appointments, cancellations and urgent 

consultations and; 

- the name of the doctor consulted. - 

There were. some missing data on date of birth and name (ie only 

surname was given) and consequently age, sex and ethnic origin of 

these patients could not be deduced. The names of these patients 

were arranged alphabetically and were checked with'the complete FPC 

register for the practice to collect'the missing data. 
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Home visits: Details of all home visits are routinely kept in a 

register. The following information was collected for this study: 

- the patients' full name and sex; 

- date of birth or age; 

- and the name of the doctor who made the visit. 

The practice secretarial staff collaborated to collect any missing 

data from patient medical records. 

Doctors' deputising service: Copies of all DDS returns were looked 

at and the patients' full name, sex and date of birth or age were 

recorded. Missing data were obtained from patient medical records. 

Analysis 

Consultations as percentages of at risk population (denominator 

data from age/sex and ethnic origin profile) and annual 

consultations per person at risk were computed for Asians and 

Non-Asians, controlled for age-group and sex. The Chi Square test 

of association and 95% confidence limits for differences in 

proportions were used to test significance: of difference between 

groups. A micro-computer based statistical package, Epi Info 30, 

was used for most of the statistical analyses. 
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5.3 Results 

Overall there were 6042 patients on the age/sex register for the 

practice. Of these 64 were in a seperate category of indeterminate 

sex. Ethnicity and sex could be assigned to 51 of these as judged 

by name. The male to female ratio was 16: 35 and overall 47 (92%) 

were of Asian origin (32 females). Thirteen people could not be 

assigned sex due to incomplete, ambiguous, unusual or misspelt 

names- these are excluded from the age/sex and ethnic origin 

profile for the practice. A further seven patients had been 

assigned the wrong sex on the FPC register, five of these were 

Asian females. 

After excluding the 13 cases where sex could not be assigned the 

remainder 6029 form the denominator data for this study (Table 

5.1). Overall 49% of the total were male and 51% female. In Asians 

the male to female ratio was 57: 43 and for Non-Asians 45: 55. Thirty 

three percent of the practice list were of Asian origin. 

The age distribution of the two ethnic groups is significantly 

different for both males and females (P<0.001). The major 

differences are in the <15 and >65 age groups. In males 32% of 

Asians compared with 23% of Non-Asians were under 15, and only 2% 

Asians but 14% Non-Asians were >65 years of age. With 37% of Asians 

and 17% of Non-Asians in <15 and -3% and 19.5% respectively in the 

>65 age groups, females showed even greater contrast. However, the 

age structure of the total practice population is broadly similar 

to the profile for Bradford Metropolitan District (Appendix 5.1). 
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At the Surgery 

In all there were 1894 records for the four week study period. 

There were missing data on 

age 154 

sex 55 

and ethnic origin 3. 

The missing data were collected for 110 of these cases. However the 

remaining 102 cases could not be traced for various reasons, namely 

- new patients or visitors-who were not on the 

age/sex register; 

- only initials of the first name were given and the 

right person could not be located due to more than 

one person of the combination of intitials/surname 

on the age/sex register; I 

- both males and females of that name existed on 

the register so sex could not be assigned; 

- and in a small number of cases, illegible hand- 

writing. 
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These 102 cases account for under 5% of the surgery cases and 

have been excluded from analyses. There is no reason to believe 

that these data are other than randomly distributed in respect 

of age, sex and ethnic origin. 

After excluding the missing data, the remainder 1792 cases were 

analysed. This total was made up of 1633 consultations and the 

remainder 159 who failed to keep their appointments (Table 

5.2). Of the total 1792,59 were urgent visits while 1733 had 

appointments. Nine percent of those who made appointments 

failed to show up. Those who failed to keep appointments are 

hereafter termed as `non-attenders'. 

Fifty nine of the 159 `non-attenders were of Asian origin which 

is in accord with their 'overall propation in the practice 

population (Table 5.3). There is no difference in proportion 

of 'non-attenders' between the two ethnic groups or in sex 
s-6 

distribution within groups (Tab1e>5.50. In terms of age the <15 

and 15-44 age groups accounted for 90% of the Asian male 

non-attenders and 70% of Asian females; over 50% of Non-Asians 

were in the 15-44 age group. 

The ratio of urgent consultations by Asians and Non-Asians of 

18: 41 is also consistent with the 1: 2 ratio of Asian to 

Non-Asians overall. However there was a sex imbalance in urgent 

consultations; 36 (62%) of the 58 consultations were for 

females (Table 5.4). In men 5 out of 9 urgent consultations 

for Asians were for <15s while of 13 Non-Asians 6 were in the 

15-44 age range (Table 5.4a). 
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Urgent consultations for females were also mainly within the <15 

group for Asians and more evenly distributed for Non-Asians (Table 

5.4b). 

The Choice of General Practitioner 

The practice has three principals: an Asian male; a white male; and 

a white female. In the absence of one or more of the partners (due 

to holiday or other reason) locum GP cover is arranged. During the 

study period 57 or 3.5% of the consultations were with the locums 

(Table 5.7). The patients are free to choose any one of the GPs as 

long as the GP of choice is not over booked, in which case the 

patient may decide to consult one of the other doctors who may be 

available or to accept a later appointment. Overall 62% of the 

Asian patients consulted the Asian GP and another 23% saw the white 

female GP, while Non-Asian patients were more equally distributed 

among the three doctors, with the biggest proportion (39%) 

consulting the female white doctor (P<0.001). Overall the Asian GP 

accounted for 39% of the total consultations with 33% and 24% 

respectively consulting the white female and the white male 

doctors. 

Significant differences are observed in the choice of doctor by 

Asian and Non-Asians(Table 5.8 a& b). In males 66% of Asians 

consulted the Asian GP while another 30% were equally distributed 

between the female white and the male white GP. Non-Asian males 

were equally likely to consult the two male GPs (34% for each) and 

a smaller proportion (26%) saw the female doctor. The difference is 
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statistically highly significant (P<0.001). 

Highly significant differences were also observed in the choice of 

GP by females of Asian and Non-Asian origin (P<0.001) (Table 5.11 

b). Again the biggest proportion (58%) of Asian females consulted 

the male Asian doctor. Nearly half of all consultations by 

non-Asian females were with the female GP, the remainder were split 

between the two male partners with 3% consulting the locum. Overall 

42% of the females (comparred to 21% of the males ) consulted the 

female white GP. 

There are also interesting differences in the ethnic origin and sex 

distribution of patients consulting the three GPs (locum excluded) 

(Table 5.9). The sex distribution of both Asian and Non-Asians 

consulting the male Asian GP was similar and the overall male to 

female ratio was 314: 324 (or 49%: 51%). Overall 54% of this doctor's 

patients were of Asian origin. 

Three quarters (73% overall) of consultations with the female white 

GP were by females, irrespective of ethnic origin (Table 5.9). 

However the Asian patients accounted for only 23% of her 546 

patients. Although there are no ethnic differences in sex 

distribution the difference in consultations as a proportion of the 

total at risk' male and female population for this doctor are 

statistically significant. The consultations as percentage of 'at 

risk' population were 4.9% (145/2962) for males compared with 13.1% 

(401/3067) for females; the- difference in proportions of -8.2 is 

significant at 95% level with confidence intervals of -9.9 to -6.8. 
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Although the male white GP had similar proportion of males (48%) 

and females (52%), there are significant differences in sex 

distribution between Asian and non-Asian patients (P<0.05) (Table 

5.9). Sixty one percent of the Asians who consulted him were male 

whereas the majority (55%) of his non-Asian patients were female. 

Asian patients accounted for only 18% of this doctor's patients. 

It is interesting to note that sex differences in the choice of 

general practitioner were only significant for over 15 year olds, 

both for Asians and non-Asians (P<0.001 Appendix 5.2a-d). 

Surgery consultations 

Data are presented in terms of consultations as percentage of `at 

risk' population within the age/sex specific categories for both 

Asians and non-Asians in Tables 5.10 and 5.11. These consultations 

within the four week study duration are extrapolated to give annual 

(50 week year) age/specific consultation rates per person at risk 

in Table 5.12. The raw data are given in Appendix 5.3 and 5.4. 

Because of the small number of Asians in over 65 age groups these 

are excluded from age specific analysis. 

There were significant sex differences in both Asian and Non-Asians 

(P<0.001) with females having a higher percentage of consultations 

(Table 5.10). In Asians the overall difference was primarily due to 

disparities in male: female percentage consultations in the 25-44 

age group (20.1 %: 39.3 %) and in the 45-64 age group (13.8 %: 46.7 

%) (P<0.01 and P<0.001 respectively). Overall consultations as 
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percentage of total at risk population for Asian men were 22.8% and 

for women 34.3% (P<0.001). 

Non-Asian men had percentage consultations of 22.9% compared with 

women at 29.9% (P<0.001) (Table 5.10). Females had consistently 

significantly higher percentage consultations in 5-14 (P<0.01), 

15-24 and 25-45 (P<0.001) age groups. Somewhat surprisingly, in 

45-64 year olds men (46.7%) had significantly higher percentage 

consultations than women (29.7%) (P<0.001). There is no clear 

trend in terms of age in" Asians or Non-Asians for either sex. 

There is no overall ethnic difference in consultations between 

males but a significant difference (P<0.05) between Asian and 

Non-Asian females was observed (Table 5.11). In men there are some 

age specific differences in consultations; the rate in 5-14 year 

olds is significantly higher in Asians (P<0.01) but in 45-64 age 

group it was the Non-Asians who had significantly higher rates 

(P<0.001). 

In contrast, the difference in percentage consultations between 

Asian (34.3%) and Non-Asian females (29.9%) is statistically 

significant (P<0.05)., -Age specific rates are similar for 0-4,5-14 

and 25-44 age groups. Asian females have significantly lower 

consultation rates (P<0.05) in 15-24 age group but higher in the 

45-64 year olds (P<0.001). 

Table 5.12 shows annual consultation rates per person at risk for 

Asians and Non-Asians along with comparative data from 1971 General 
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Household Survey (GHS) and the National Morbidity Study (NMS) 

1971-72. The rates for males are not dissimilar to the GHS and the 

NMS data but Asian and Non-Asian females have higher annual 

consultation rates compared to GHS and NMS figures. 

Home Visits and Doctor's Deputising Service Visits 

There were relatively fewer home visits by GPs and DDS visits 

compared with surgery consultations during the study period. Of the 

184 home visits 27 (15%) were for Asian patients (Table 5.13). 

Home visits as percentages of at risk population during the study 

period were 1.3% for Asians compared with 3.9% for Non-Asians. The 

difference in the use of home visits between the two groups is 

statistically significant (P<0.001 and at 95% level). The DDS 

consultations as percentage of at risk population for Asians were 

0.7% (14) and for Non-Asians 1.1% (43). The difference in 

proportions of -0.6 was just significant at the 95% level (CIS of 

-1.1 to -0.1). 

There were no significant sex differences in the use of DDS: 0.9% 

(27) for males and 1.0 % (30) for females. However, females were 

significantly more likely to have home visits by own GPs than males 

(P<0.001) (Table 5.13 b). Home visits as percentage of at risk 

population were 1.6% for males and 4.2% for females; the 

difference in proportions of -2.6 is significant at 95% level. In 

overall percentage terms 72.5% of the home visits were for females 

and the proportion of women was similar in both ethnic groups; 67% 

for Asians and 72% for Non-Asians. 
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It is interesting to note that 75% of the home visits for Asians 

were for the 15-44 age group whereas the >65 age groups in 

Non-Asians accounted for 55% of all visits (Appendix 5.5). In 

Asians, 15 out of the 16 females who had home visits were in the 

fertile age range (15-44) whereas males were more evenly 

distributed (Appendix 5.6). In Non-Asians 68% of males and 51% of 

the females visited were over 65. Again women in the fertile age 

group accounted for a sizeable proportion (31%) of home visits. 

Overall 73% of the Non-Asians and 66% of Asians visited at home 

were female. 

Fifty seven pcrcent of DDS visits to Asians were for <15s with a 

further 21% for 15-44 year olds (Appendix 5.7). This compared with 

35% and 30% in the two age groups respectively in Non-Asians. 

Age/sex specific utilization of DDS by Asians is not tabulated for 

Asians due to small numbers. For Non-Asians 53% (10 out of 19) of 

male DDS users were <15 whereas once again the main users in 

females were the 15-44 age group (42%). 

Total consultations 

Analysis of overall consultations (the three sources- surgery, DDS 

and home- visits combined) are presented in Tables °5.14-5.16. 

Significant sex differences in both ethnic groups remained when all 

three sources of consultations were taken into account, with 

females having more consultations than males (P<0.001 Table 5.14). 

The overall consultations as percentage of at risk population for 

Asians were 24.2 for men and 37.2 for women and for Non-Asian men 
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and women they were 26.2 and 36.1 respectively. In Asians, there 

were no significant sex differences for 0-4,5-14 and 15-24 age- 

groups but there was a two-fold difference in male to female 

consultation ratios (20.7% to 42.8%) for 25-44 year-olds and 

four-fold difference, in 45-64 age-group (13.8, - and 58.8 

respectively) (p<0.001). In Non-Asians, females had significantly 

higher consultation ratios for 5-14 (P<0.05), 15-24 (P<0.001) and 

25-44 (P<0.001) age-groups but significantly lower for 45-64 age 

group (P<0.001). 

There were no significant differences between Asian and Non-Asians 

overall (Table 5.15). The consultation ratios of 24.2 for Asian and 

26.2 for Non-Asian men were observed and for women these were 37.2 

and 36.1 respectively. However, there were some age-specific ethnic 

differences. Asian' men in the 5-14 and 15-24 age-groups had 

significantly higher (P<0.05 for both) and in the 45-64 age-group 

significantly lower (P<0.001) consultation ratios than Non-Asian 

men. Similarly, in women in 15-24 age-group Asians had lower 

(P<0.01) and in 45-64 group higher (P<0.001) ratios of 

consultations. 

Table 5.16 compares total-and age-specific annual consultation 

rates for Asian and Non-Asians by sex with 1985 General Household 

data. , Annual consultation' rates, of t3.0 for Asian, 3.1 for 

Non-Asians and 3.0 for men in GHS sample are identical. In women, 

there is a slight under-utilization in this study sample compared 

with GHS data; the relative rates for Asian, Non-Asian and GHS 

samples are 4.6,4.5 and 5 respectively. Ir 
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5.4 Discussion 

It was surprising that 64 (1%) of the 6042 patients on the FPC 

register were in an `indeterminate sex' category. As 51 of these 

could be assigned sex on the basis of name this was of little 

consequence for this study; however, it does have other 

implications. Most of these were Asian, mainly female, as were five 

out of the seven patients who were assigned wrong sex on the FPC 

register. Considering that the FPC register is used as the data 

base for cervical cytology and breast cancer screening services, a 

proportion of the Asian women would be excluded because of wrong 

or no assignation of sex. The problem is not confined to this 

practice- the FPC had over 20,000 `indeterminate sex' records after 

computerisation about two years age (R Bulcock, Bradford FPC, 

personal communication). A disproportionately high number of these 

were Asian and although the FPC has made attemptsýto reduce these 

numbers the problem persists. This is not a problem that others 

have discussed23-25 but is important in service provision. It was 

assumed, after Fraser24, that the two main forms of error on the 

FPC register, namely inflation and deflation, would largely cancel 

each other out to give a reasonably accurate representation of the 

practice population's age and sex. 

Assigning ethnicity on the basis of name -can be problematic, 

depending on how `ethnicity' is defined. For example, it is 

impossible to assign Pakistani or Indian background on the basis of 

name as the names, only distinguishable as Muslims, Hindus or Sikhs 

may come from either country. In contrast, determining religion on 
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the basis of name is relatively straightforward and defining 

ethnicity at the level of `Asian' or 'Non-Asian' makes allocation 

of names to these groups highly reliable26-28. Ethnicity is not 

routinely assigned in general practice records and the debate on 

the benifits of such routine collection of ethnic data is not 

conclusive21. Evidence shows that rarely have such ethnic data been 

used to the ethnic minorities' advantage21'31. This said, ensuring 

that health services are appropriate, accessible and utilized on an 

ethnicially equitable basis would be difficult without collection 

of ethnic data and effective monitoring of services. 

In the 1981 Census 10497 (39%) of the 26989 residents of the postal 

district in which the health centre is located were estimated to be 

of Asian origin. This is reflected in the proportion (33%) of 

Asians in the practice population. The significant ethnic 

differences in age distribution in the practice population are not 

surprising. British Asians form a predominantly young population, 

over-represented in the under 15s and under-represented in the 

post-retirement age groups (chapter 2, table 2.3). Within the 

postal district of the health centre 48% of Asians and 18% 

Non-Asians were under 15, and 1% and 21% respectively- were over 

retirement age at the time of the 1981 Census32. However, the age 

distribution of the total practice population is similar to the 

profile for Bradford (Appendix 5.1). The greater than expected (see 

chapter 2, section 2.2) disparity in male to female ratios in Asians 

in this practice, may be due to the rather late immigration of 

Bradford Asians (in the 1960s), many of whom are still not joined 

by their wives and children due to reasons of cost or of changes in 
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British immigration policy. 

The practice list size of 6042 gives a mean list size per partner 

of 2014, which is similar to the average list size in Britain in 

1986 of 199133. 

Collecting missing data for the numerator population was difficult 

for surgery contacts. Although missing data were collected for 110 

out of the 212 'incomplete cases the remaining 102 could not be 

traced due to a variety of reasons (outlined in the results 

section). Assuming that the proportion of appointments' which 

resulted in consultations was the same for these cases we can 

expect about 90 to have had' consultations. The exclusion of these 

from analysis has led to a slight- undercount in' calculating the 

consultation rates but the deficit is not serious. 

There were no ethnic or sex differences in keeping appointments; 

neither was there any difference in the, urgent consultations 

between Asians and Non-Asians. However, urgent consultations in 

Asians tended to be for children while being more evenly 

distributed in Non-Asians. The encouraging observation was that the 

appointment system was appropriately used with about 90% of both 

ethnic groups keeping appointments. 
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Patients Choice of General Practitioners. 

Table 5.10 shows that Asian patients' preference is for the Asian 

doctor whereas the Non-Asian patients were more evenly distributed 

among the three principals. Sixty six percent of Asian males 

consulted the Asian GP with equal proportions of the remainder 

consulting the male white and the female white doctor. Non-Asian 

males were more likely to consult the male doctors, irrespective of 

the doctor's ethnic origin. It is significant. that 57% of Asian 

women also consulted the male Asian GP with the second highest 

proportion consulting the female GP. Non-Asian females showed a 

clear preference for the female doctor. The importance of the 

sexual concordance between the GP and the patient is reflected in 

the sex distribution of patients consulting the female doctor- 73% 

of her consultation were with female, pa, tients. Others have reported 

that some women GPs are seeing up to 85% women patients l- However, 

only 23% of her patients were of Asian origin. It may be that-the 

preference for the female doctor shown by Non-Asians females cannot 

be exercised by Asians due to language barriers or perhaps the 

importance of a shared cultural background. The arguments regarding 

Asian patients' preference for the Asian doctor,, -developed in the 

last chapter are also relevant here (chapter 4)34. Firstly, most of 

the Asian women who consulted the male Asian doctor may not have 

expected to be intimately examined and there is evidence from 

Jeffery and Sachs' work that only about 22-57% of the patients 

expect a physical examination3S. Secondly, the embarrassment caused 

by examination by the male Asian doctor may be more then offset by 

the improved communication due to linguistic and cultural 
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compatibility with the doctor. Finally, if the patient lacks 

fluency in English and requires an interpreter for a consultation 

with the female white doctor then this may negate much of the 

perceived benifit from consultation with a GP of the same sex. The 

results show that whereas for Non-Asians sex of the GP was 

important in their choice, the doctor's ethnic origin was of 

greater importance for Asian patients. 

Others have commented on Asian patients' tendency to register with 

all Asian practices or practices with some Asian partners. Johnson 

et al. found that 66% of Asians (N = 820), in their West Midlands 

study, were registered with exclusively Asian practices while 

another 10% were with practices having some Asian partners12. This 

may reflect judicious selection on part of the patients to counter 

language problems and to'benefit from a broadly common culture as 

well as the greater availability of Asian GPs in urban areas. 

Currently, approximately 20% of the' British general practitioners 

are of Asian origin and most are practising in urban areas with 

high Asian concentrations36"37. The proportion of women `GPs is 

about 20%36'and that of females among Asian GPs may be even'lower. 

With current intakes into medical 'schools having approximately 

equal proportions of male and female students, this imbalance will 

decrease, providing women with a greater choice to consult the 

women doctors. Meanwhile the choice for the older generation of 

Asian females is likely to remain limited. 
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Asian patients' preference for the Asian GP, irrespective of the 

doctor's sex, is not consistent. with GPs' perceptions as reported 

by Wright3. Neither is there much support for Hinleys and Homans6 

who have suggested that Asian women prefer women doctors. It is 

probable, however, that the Asian women were constrained in their 

choice because of poor fluency in English (chapter 4) and the 

preference for the female doctor could therefore not be exercised. 

This possible preference may be evident in cases where the female 

and the male, doctors have the same ethnic and linguistic 

attributes, but remains to be tested. - 

Consultations 

Sufficient patient details could not be easily collected to 

calculate the number of people consulting and it was decided from 

the onset to rely instead on the number of consultations during 

the study period. It was shown in a study of 47 doctors with a mean 

of 284 consultations in a' two week' period, that the correlation 

between `total -consultations' and 'number, of patients consulting' 

was 0.99 with, overall, ` 89.5% of the patients consulting only once 

in the two weeks, Total consultations, therefore, give a 

satisfactory proxy-for `persons consulting'. -. 

Surgery consultations: Sex differences in morbidity and the use of 

services have been reportedl2a, 29,36 and were also observed in 

both ethnic groups (P<0.001). In Asians significant sex differences 

were mainly due to the differences in 25-44 and 45-64 year olds. In 

Non-Asians, women had significantly higher consultation rates than 

299 



men in the 5-14,15-24 and 25-44 age groups but, surprisingly, men 

had significantly higher consultation rates in the 45-64 age group. 

There are no obvious reasons for the 45-64 year old men having more 

consultations than women. 

Overall, there were no ethnic differences in consultations between 

Asian and Non-asian men but some age-specific differences in 

consultations were- observed. The difference in consultations 

between Asian and Non-Asian women, in contrast, was statistically 

significant (P<0.05). Asian women had significantly fewer 

consultations than-Non-Asians in the 15-24 age group. This is 

surprising in that there is a considerably greater proportion of 

Asian compared with Non-Asian women in this age group (see chapter 

4) who would be expected to make relatively greater use of medical 

services for obstetric reasons. 

The annual consultation rates per person are-higher than those 

reported in the NMS 1970-71 and the 1970-71 General Household 

Survey (Table 5.12) for females. Both Asian and Non-Asian males 

have similar rates to GHS and NMS studies. The practice population 

is from an inner-city area and would be of a lower socio-economic 

status than the more socially heterogeneous sample populations of 

the NHS and GHS studies. Considering the relation between 

socio-economic status and morbidity, we would expect this practice 

population to have higher annual consultation rates. Consultation 

rates between men in this study and the NHS and GHS studies are, 

therefore, surprising. 
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Doctors Deputising Service and Home Visits: Because of small 

numbers of home visits and DDS visits the data on these are subject 

to wider confidence limits. However, if figures for February can 

be assumed to be representative of other months and there is no 

reason to believe otherwise, then Asian patients make somewhat less 

demands on DDS and domiciliary visits than Non-Asians. Women tended 

to. have home visits from own GP more than men. This was partly due 

to the doctors' routinely making postnatal visits, though no 

systematic data on this were collected. An interesting ethnic 

difference in home visits was that Asian women were maily in the 

fertile group (16-44) while Non-Asians were more equally 

distributed in the fertile and post-retirement groups. The main 

users of DDS were children. 

These findings are in accord, with other studies showing females in 

the fertile age group, children and elderly to be the main 

recipients of-DDS and domiciliary visits, and on, the whole, women 

making somewhat greater use then men39-40" However, Bucquet, Jarman 

and White from their study of 90500 doctor-patient contacts for 

domiciliary visits in one London practice between 1976-81 found men 

to make greater use of these services then women41. Consistent with 

the present findings, they also found, children, fertile women and 

the elderly being the main user groups. . This can only be regarded 

as a preliminary look at the use of domiciliary and DDS services 

and more detailed studies are required to examine the pattern of 

service use by Asians and Non-Asians. 
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Total consultationc (surgery, DDS and home visits): A more 

comprehensive picture of the use of general practitioner services 

emerges from consideration of total consultations, combining 

surgery, home visits by own doctor and DDS contacts. The sex 

differences in both ethnic groups remain significant (P<0.001). 

However, there are no ethnic differences in consultation ratios for 

either sex. This is surprising considering evidence from other 

studies3,11º12,12a. Johnson et al reported Asians to have made 

greater use of primary care than white population and the 1970-71 

NMS study found Pakistani(then including Bangladeshi) and Indian 

born populations to have higher than expected consultation ratios. 

Johnson et al concluded that the greater use could be `linked to 

needs which can be closely related to such sociological 

inequalities as housing, employment and income'12. The Asian 

population in Bradford also suffers from these sociological 

disadvantages and one would, therefore, have expected them to make 

a somewhat greater; use of primary care services than Non-Asians22. 

A possible explanation of this `under-use' maybe the use of other 

forms of care, such as hospital casualty departments or traditional 

medicine. However, there is no published evidence to suggest that 

Asians make inappropriate or excessive use of casualty and the 

fears about Asian population's reliance on traditional medicine 

have been shown to be highly-exaggerated10.12,42. The findings, 

therefore, are most likely to reflect lower than expected use of 

medical services by Asians. ' 
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The findings are in contrast with general practitioner perceptions 

that Asians are more likely to use primary care services and to do 

so for trivial and minor complaints3. The first of these is clearly 

not supported. The perception of Asians attending for trivial or 

inappropriate complaints may reflect the class difference between 

the doctor and Asian patients. There is evidence that the working 

class patient is more likely to be seen to make inappropriate use 

of medicalservices41,43. However if this perception were right 

then one would expect these `trivial complaints' to inflate the 

`genuine' complaints giving an overall higher consultation rates 

for Asians than for Non-Asians. Clearly this is not the case. 

Summary 

The patients' choice of general practitioner may depend on a number 

of factors, among others sex and ethnic origin of the doctor. This 

study shows that for Asian patients, the doctor's ethnic origin 

(and by proxy, linguistic ability) is of greater importance than 

the sex of the GP. Non-Asians, particularly females, showed a 

preference for same sex doctor. It is probable that Asian women 

were unable to exercise the choice to consult the female white GP 

because of poor or no (tae 
-1 in English. The preference for same sex 

doctor may be exercised where the only differentiating factor 

between the available doctors is their sex (ie the ethnicity and 

the linguistic competence of the doctors is the same). Personality 

attributes may also be important. 
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The study also shows that there are no overall ethnic differences 

in use of general practitioner services in this practice. The 

belief that Asians make excessive use of primary care is not 

supported, but rather, considering the disadvantage suffered by 

many Asians, there might be under-use of primary care services. 

Chapter 6 broadens the examination of primary care by presenting a 

study of general practice characteristics and GPs' perceptions of 

Asian and Non-Asian patients. 
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Table 5.2. Appointment and attendance. 

Attendance 

Appointment Attended Did Not attend Total 
% (N) % (N) (N) 

Yes 91 (1575) 9 (158) 1733 

Late or no 
appointment 98 ( 58) 1( 1) 59 

Total 91 (1633) 9 (159) 1792 

Table 5.3. Appointment and attendance by ethnic origin of patient. 

a) Asian 

Attendance 

Appointments Attended Did not attend Total 
% (N) % (N) (N) 

Yes 

Late or no 
appointments 

Total 

90 (542) 10 (58) 

94 ( 17) 6( 1) 18 

90 (559) 10 (59) 618 

600 

b) Non-Asian 

Attendance 

Appointment Attended Did not attend Total 
% (N) % (N) (N) 

Yes 91 (1033) 9 (100) 1133 

Late or no 
appointment 100 ( 41) 0( 0) 41 

Total 91 (1074) 9 (100) 1174 

309 



Table 5.4. Attenders with late or no appointments : Ethnic 
origin and age. 

a) Male 
Age 

Ethnic origin 0-14 15-44 45+ Total 
% (N) % (N) % (N) (N) 

Asians 56 (5) 33 (3) 11 (1) 9 

Non-Asians 23 (3) 46 (6) 31 (4) 13 

Total 36 (8) 40 (9) 23 (5) 22 

NS 

b) Female 

Age 

0-14 15-44 45+ Total 
Ethnic origin % (N) % (N) % (N) (N) 

Asians 50 (4) 38 (3) 12 (1) 8 

Non-Asians 39(11) 39(11) 22 (6) 28 

Total 42(15) 39(14) 19 (7) 36 

NS 
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Table 5.5. Non-Attenders : Ft, mic origin and sex. 

Sex 

Ethnic origin Male 
% (N) 

Female 
% (N) 

Total 
(N) 

Asians 53 (31) 47 (28) 59 

Non-Asians 41 (41) 59 (59) 100 

Total 45 (72) 55 (87) 159 

Table 5.6. Non-Attenders : sex and age. 

a) Asians 

Age 

Sex 0-14 15-44 45+ 
% (N) % (N) % (N) 

Total 
(N) 

Male 45 (14) 45 (14) 10 (3) 31 

Female 18 ( 5) 71 (20) 11 (3) 28 

Total 32 (19) 58 (34) 10 (6) 59 

b) Non-Asians 

Age 

Sex 0-14 15-44 45+ Total 
% (N) % (N) % (N) (N) 

Male 29 (12) 51 (21) 20 (8) 41 

Female 22 (13) 59 (35) 19 (11) 59 

Total 25 (25) 56 (56) 19 (19) 100 
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Table 5.7. Patients' choice of doctor. 

Doctor 

Asian Male White Female White Male Locums Total 
Ethnic origin % (N) % (N) % (N) % (N) (N) 

Asian 62 (346) 23 (126) 13 (70) 3 (17) 559 

Non-Asians 27 (292) 39 (420) 30 (321) 4 (40) 1073 

Total 39 (638) 33 (546) 24 (391) 3 (57) 1632 

Chi square = 190.3 DF =3P<0.001. 

Table 5.8. Patients' choice of doctor : by sex. 

a) Male 
Doctor 

Asian male White Female White Male Locums Total 
Ethnic origin % (N) % (N) % (N) % (N) (N) 

Asians 66 (174) 14 (37) 16 (43) 3 (9) 263 

Non-Asians 34 (140) 26 (108) 34 (143) 6 (23) 414 

Total 46 (314) 21 (145) 27 (186) 5 (32) 677 

Chi square * 68.0 DF =3P<0.001. 

b) Female 

Doctor 

Ethnic origin 
Asian Male 

% (N) 
White 

% 
Female 

(N) 
White Male 

% (N) 
Locums 
% (N) 

Total 
(N) 

ASi a 58 (172) 30 (89) 9 (27) 3 (8) 296 

Non-Asian 23 (152) 47 (312) 27(178) 3 (17) 659 

Total 34 (324) 42 (401) 21(205) 3 (25) 955 

Chi square=118 
.9 DF =3 P<0.001. 
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Table 5.9. Patients' choice of doctor : by doctor. 

a) Male Asian doctor 

Sex 
Male Female Total 

Ethnic origin % (N) % (N) (N) 

Asian 50 (174) 50 (172) 346 

Non-Asian 48 (140) 52 (152) 292 

Total 49 (314) 51 (324) 638 

NS 

b) Female White patient 

Sex 
Male Female Total 

Ethnic origin % (N) % (N) (N) 

Asian 29 (37) 71 (89) 126 

Non-Asian 26 (108) 74 (312) 420 

Total 27 (145) 73 (401) 546 

NS 

c) Male White doctor 

Sex 
Male Female Total 

Ethnic origin % (N) % (N) (N) 

Asian 61 (43) 39 (27) 70 

Non-Asian 45 (143) 55 (178) 321 

Total 48 (186) 52 (205) 391 

Chi square = 5.9 P<0.02 (after Yate's correction). 
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Table 5.13. Home visits and visits by Doctors' Deputising Service 
(DDS). Consultation as percentage of at risk population. 

a) Ethnic origin 

Asian Na 
% (N) % 

Home visits 1.3 (27) 3.9 

DDS 0.7 (14) 1.1 

n-Asian Difference 
(N) (95% CIs) 

(156)*** - 2.6 
(-4.3, -0.9)* 

( 43) NS - 0.6 
(-1.1, -0.1)* 

b) Sex 

Male Female Difference 
% (N) % (N) (95% CIs) 

Home visitsl 1.6 (49) 4.2 (129)*** -2.6 
(-3.4, -1.8)* 

DDS 0.9 (27) 1.0 ( 30) -0.1 
(-0.6,0.4) 

1- Sex on age were unknown for 5 patients who are 
excluded from analysis. 

* Significant at 95% level for CIs *** P<0.001. 
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5.7 Appendices 

Appendix 5.1 Bradford: No. of people in each age 
group in 1981. 

Males Females Total 
% (N) % (N) % (N) 

0-4 8 (17093) 7 (15986) 7 (33079) 

5-15 18 (40622) 16 (37742) 17 (78364) 

16-44 41 (90720) 38 (88309) 39 (179029) 

45-64 22 (48488) 21 (49926) 22 ( 98414) 

65-74 8 (16643) 10 (22754) 9 ( 39397) 

75+ 3 ( 7537) 8 (18378) 6 ( 25915) 

Total 100 (221103) 100 (233095) 100 (454198) 

Based on: Bradford in Figures 1984 (Table 2, P5). City 
of Bradford Me tropolitan Council. 
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Appendix 5.5 Home Visits: Ethnic origin and age. 

Age 

0-14 15-4.1 45-64 65+ Total 
Ethnic origin % (N) % (N) % (N) % (N) N 

Asian 17 (4) 75 (18) 0 (0) 8 (2) 24 

Non-Asian 6 (9) 27 (42) 12 (18) 55 (85) 154 

Total 7 (13) 34 (60) 10 (18) 49 (87) 178 

Age or sex are not known for 3 Asians and 2 non-Asians 
who are excluded from these and further analysis. 

Appendix 5.6 

a) Asians 

Home Visits. 

Age 

0-15 15-441 65+ Total 
Sex % (N) % (N) % (N) N 

Male 38 (3) 38 (3) 25 (2) 8 

Female 6 (1) 94 (15) 0 (0) 16 

Total 17 (4) 75 (18) 8 (2) 24 

Chi Square test not performed due to small numbers. 
None of the Asians visited were in 45-64 age group. 

b) Non-Asians. 

Age 

0-14 
Sex % (N) 

15-44 
% (N) 

45-64 
% (N) 

65+ 
% (N) 

Total 
N 

Male 7 (3) 17 (7) 10 (4) 68 (27) 41 

Female 5 (6) 31 (35) 12 (14) 51 (58) 113 

Total 6 (9) 27 (42) 12 (18) 55 (85) 154 

Chi Square test not performed due to small numbers. 
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Appendix 5.7 Doctors Deputising Service Visits: 
Ethnic origin and age. 

Age 

0-14 15-44 54-64 65+ Total 
Ethnic origin % (N) % (N) % (N) % (N) N 

Asian 57 (8) 21 (3) 14 (2) 7 (1) 14 

Non-Asian 35 (15) 30 (13) 19 (8) 16 (7) 43 

Total 40 (23) 28 (16) 18 (10) 14 (8) 57 

Appendix 5.8 Doctors Deputising Service Visits. 
Sex and age. 

Non-Asians 

Age 

0-14 15-44 45-64 65+ Total 
Sex % (N) % (N) % (N) % (N) N 

Male 53 (10) 16 (3) 21 (4) 11 (2) 19 

Female 21 ( 5) 42 (10) 17 (4) 21 (5) 24 

Total 35 (15) 30 (13) 19 (8) 16 (7) 43 

NS 
(Due to small numbers of Asians (14). Sex by age breakdown is 
not given - overall 8 visits were for males and 6 for females). 

a 
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CHAPTER 6 

BRADFUM GENERAL PRACTITIONERS : 
DOM, PRACTICES AND ATTITUDES 
TOWARDS ASIANS AND NON-ASIAN PATIFNIS. 
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6.1 introduction 

The last two chapters looked at the patients' views and their use 

of health services. This chapter broadens the picture of local 

health care by studying the local general practitioners' 

perceptions of Asian and Non-Asian patients on a number of indices 

of doctor-patient relationship, 'and communication. Other aspects of 

primary care such'as general practitioners' qualifications, age and 

sex as well as practice characteristics are also examined. 

Julian Tudor Hart wrote in 1971: 

`In areas with most sickness and death, general 

practitioners have more work, 'larger lists, less 

hospital support and inherit more clinically 

ineffective traditions of consultation, than in the 

healthiest areas... These trends can be summed up'as 

the inverse care law: that the availability of good 

medical care tends to vary inversely with the need of 

population served'1. ' 

Asians occupy a low status' on most indices of social standing2.4 

and live in inner-cities where GPs are more likely to be in 

single-handed practices, with little or no postgraduate education 

(eg. Membership of Royal College of General Practitioners) and have 

a greater number of patients on their lists5'6. These areas are 

also likely to have a greater proportion of Asian doctors6" In a 

study of the quality of care provided to Asian and Non-Asian 

patients in Leicester, Clarke and Clayton found that mothers 
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registered with general practitioners who were not on the 

obstetrics list had twice the perinatal deaths compared with those 

whose GPs were on the list7. Asian women had GPs who were less 

likely to be on the obstetrics list and less likely to have higher 

qualifications. 

Communication with Asian patients has been reported8 to be a 

particular problem with a substantial proportion of, particularly 

female, Asians (see Chapters 2 and 5). A small study of GPs by 

Wright8 found that they perceived communication to be a major 

problem with Asian females, and Jarman9, in compiling his index of 

underprivileged areas included the proportion of ethnic minorities 

residents as a factor in increasing the general practitioners 

workload. Perhaps for these reasons, and the greater availability 

of Asian doctors in inner-city areas, Asian population have relied 

heavily on Asian GPs. Johnson et al, from their survey of primary 

care in West Midlands, found that most Asian respondents were 

registered with practices with all or some Asian GPs10. The 

shared language and culture of the Asian patient and, the doctor 

could be of benefit to doctor-patient relationship. Wright's 

finding that GPs felt Asian patients to be excessive users and to 

attend for -trivial conditions was explained in terms of the 
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doctors' inability to speak the patients' language, saying: 

`One can postulate that what the general practitioners 

perceive as trivial complaints are in fact ailments 

that the language barrier prevents from being explained 

adequately by the patient and thus from being diagnosed 

and managed appropriatelys. 

There is a mass of data which show doctor-patient relationship to 

be generally poor11-15 and the assumption that with the ability to 

speak the same language as the patient (say Urdu) the GPs 

perceptions of patients attending for 'trivial complaints' will 

change is simplistic. 

Doctor-patient communication has been widely studied11 15 but 

there are few published studies on the subject with Asian 

patients8. Cartwright and others- show that the doctor-patient 

relationship changes according to the social' class of the 

patientl2-15; middle-class patients are given more information, 

ask more questions and generally receive a better quality of care. 

A recent study of family practice doctors in America shows that 

they perceive poor patients to be less puctual, less caring about 

their own health, less knowledgeable about health issues and less 

compliant16. 

The issues of `trivialities' and compliance are also interesting. 

There is evidence that compliance is strongly influenced by the 

quality of communication and the amount of information given 

during the consultationlo'18. Cartwright states that doctors 
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perceived about a third of their consultations to be far trivial 

complaints, and there was no difference in this between the 1964 

study and the repeat study in 197712,13. The doctors' perception 

of a `trivial complaint' varies with the patients' social class 

- patients from social class IV and V are more likely to be 

perceived to be consulting for trivial conditions. Zola18 and 

Hannayi9 have shown that the relationship between the severity of 

a condition and the decision to refer it to a doctor is complex, 

with many mediating factors. The perception of a `legitimate' 

complaint often differs between the doctor and the patient and an 

additional cultural difference may increase these differences. 

It is also known that there is widespread `institutional and 

individual racism'20 and racial discrimination within the health 

services and the National Association of Health Authorities have 

undertaken to tackle this problem. There are no studies of racism 

in primary care, though it, is conceivable that some Asian and 

other minority patients may be tolerating unacceptable care-due to 

overt - or covert racist attitudes of some of the general 

practitioners. 

To explore the relevance of ethnicity to doctor-patient 

relationship and general practitioners' perceptions of patients, 

and other aspects of primary care ,a study of all Bradford general 

practitioners was conducted. 
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6.2. Methods 

The Bradford Family Practitioner Committee publishes a General 

Practitioner Medical List for the Bradford Metropolitan District 

giving the name, practice address and the number of partners for 

each practice. The Bradford FPC extends beyond the health 

authority boundaries and practices outside the health authority 

boundaries were excluded from this study. This gave a study 

population, in February 1987, of 182 principal general 

practitioners. 

A postal survey of all these GPs was conducted using a structured 
(Appendix 6.1) 

questionnaire. To facilitate a high response the questionnaire was 

kept short and, some of the information (size of practice, number 

of years after qualification and country of qualification) was 

collected from routine sources (FPC Medical List and the, then, 

latest Medical Directory)21. Part of the questionnaire sent to the 

GPs consisted of questions on relevant background information 

(such as age, sex, qualifications, languages spoken, personal list 

size and approximate percentage of patients who were of Asian 

background) and on their perceptions of Asian and non-Asian 

patients on different parameters of primary care-use. In the case 

of non-responders, background -information, where possible, was 

obtained from the above routine data-sources. Those GPs with no 

Asian patients were requested to complete only the first part of 

the questionnaire. The GPs were also invited to comment on any 

relevant area of particular concern or interest to them. The FPC 

and the Local Medical Ethics Committee were consulted about the 

survey. 
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The structured questionnaire with a stamped and addressed envelope, 

and a covering letter signed by the District General Manager of 

Bradford Health Authority (BHA) (who is also the head of the 

research unit where the author was based) was sent to all GPs. 

The letter set this research within the broader context of 

improving health services in the District. Four weeks were allowed 

for response, after which the non-responders were sent a reminder. 

Two weeks later a second reminder was posted to non-responders and 

a reply was awaited for four weeks. Attempts were made to collect 

data by telephone from the remaining non-responders; the research 

unit secretary made up to three telephone calls and data were 

collected from those GPs who could be contacted and were willing to 

participate. 

The Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSSx) was used for 

data analysis. The Chi Square test of association and the 95% 

confidence intervals on differences in proportions were used to 

test significance of difference between groups. 

For some of the analyses the doctors who qualified in India or 

Pakistan have been called the 'Asian GPs' and compared with the 

'Non-Asian GPs', those who qualified in Britain or elsewhere (but 

not in Asia). It is recognised that there may be other Asian origin 

GPs working in Bradford who would have, thus, been included in the 

`Non-Asian' group. 
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6.3 Results 

Study sample and response rate 

The 182 general practitioners who practised within the Bradford 

District Health Authority boundaries formed the study population. 

In all 141 replied to the questionnaire, giving a response rate of 

77.5% (Table 6.1). 

48% had responded after the initial request, 16% to the first 

reminder and a further 7% each after the second reminder and 

telephone interview - after the first request each additional 

approach brought in diminishing returns. The doctors' places of 

qualification or gender did not affect response rates. 

Overall 75% of the GPs were male (Table 6.2). A higher proportion 

of those qualifying in Asia (34%) than in Britain and elsewhere 

(25%) were female (Table 6.3). 

Country of qualification 

79% of the GPs had qualified in Britain, about 17% in India and 

Pakistan and a further 4% elsewhere (Table 6.4). In later 

analyses`, those qualifying outside India and Pakistan are combined 

with the British to form the `non-Asian GPs'; and Indian and 

Pakistan qualified doctors form the `Asian GPs'. 
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Age 

Female doctors tended to be younger than males; 74% were aged 35 

years or under compared with 49% of males (Table 6.5). The 

difference was not statistically significant. None of the Asian 

but 34% of the non-Asian doctors were under 36 years of age. 85% 

of the Asian doctors were in the 36-55 age band compared with 43% 

of the non-Asian doctors (Table 6.6). 

Qualifications 

Overall 46% of the GPs had some postgraduate (PG) diploma, with 

Diploma of Royal College of Obstetricians and Gynaecologists being 

the commonest single qualification (22.2%) (Table 6.7). 

Possession of degrees additional to basic medical qualification was 

less common - 18% had some other degree and only 8% had 

postgraduate degrees. Not all these degrees were `medical'. 37% 

of the GPs had passed the membership exam of one of the Royal 

Colleges of medicine, 21% being Members of Royal College of General 

Practitioners. There were no gender differences in 

qualifications. 

There were some differences between Asian and Non-Asian doctors in 

terms of qualifications. 55% of the Asians and 47% of the 

Non-Asian doctors had a PG medical diploma (these figures are 

different from those overall because the place of qualification was 

not known for some of the GPs). The difference gis not 

statistically significant. A greater difference was observed in 
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memberships of Royal Colleges - only 18% of Asian compared with 43% 

of the British qualified doctors were members of one of the Royal 

Colleges (P = 0.05) (Table 6.8). 

Significant differences in qualification by age were observed 

(Table 6.9). The younger doctors were significantly more likely 

to have postgraduate diplomas and memberships of Royal Colleges (P 

< 0.05 for both), the proportions with these qualifications 

decreasing with age. 59% of the 26-35 year old doctors compared 

to 23% of those over 56 years of age had PG diplomas; 54% and 35% 

respectively had memberships. 

Size of practice 

The modal number of partners, overall, was three, with 28% of the 

GPs working in a three-partner practice (Table 6.10). Overall 59% 

of the doctors were in practices of <3 partners, and 6.6% were in 

> 6- partner practices. There were no sex differences in practice 

size but significantly more of the Asian doctors were in small 

practices (P < 0.001) (Table 6.11). 73% of the Asian compared 

with 21% of Non-Asian doctors were in a single-handed or 

two-partner practice. 

Asian receptionists 

Only 6% of the doctors employed a receptionist who could speak one 

or more Asian language(s)"(Table 6.12). 23% of the Asian compared 

with 2.5% of Non-Asian GPs employed an Asian receptionist. 
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Estimated List size 

The modal estimated list size was 2000-2499 per GP; 24% of all GPs 

were in this category (Table 6.13). 65% of the GPs, overall, 

estimated their list size to be <2500. A surprising 6.3% 

estimated the number of patients on their lists to be >3500. 

Women doctors reported to have significantly smaller lists than men 

(P < 0.05) (Table 6.14); only 6% of women compared with 21% of male 

doctors had estimated lists of >3000. Marked differences, but not 

statistically significant, were also observed between Asian and 

Non-Asian doctors. 52% of Asian compared with 30% of Non-Asian 

doctors had lists of >2500 (Table 6.15). 

Asian patients as estimated proportion of total list. 

Overall 14% of the GPs estimated their Asian patients to form <1% 

of their total list. 37% and 26% respectively had 1-4% and 5-14% 

of Asian patients, and only 24% estimated the proportion of their 

Asian patients to be >15% of the total list size. There were no 

sex differences in this (Table 6.16). 

Asian GPs were significantly more likely to have a higher 

proportion of Asian origin patients on their list (Table 6.17). 

76% of Asian GPs compared with only 12% of the Non-Asian GPs 

estimated the proportion of Asian patients on their list to be >15% 

(P < 0.001). Members of Royal Colleges had relatively fewer Asian 

origin patients (Table 6.18). GPs in smaller practices were 

338 



significantly more likely to have large proportions of Asian 

patients on their lists (P < 0.01 Table 6.19). 

General Practitioners' perceptions of Asian 

and Non-Asian patients. 

The overall data are presented in terms of proportions expressing 

different attitudes about Asian and Non-Asian patients - the 

`no-difference' category was discounted in these analyses. 95% 

confidence intervals For the difference in proportions are given 

for these data, presented in Table 6.20. 

Overall significantly (95% level) fewer (1.8%) of the GPs felt that 

consultation with Asian patients was more satisfying compared with 

those (25%) who felt they gained more satisfaction from 

consultation with Non-Asian patients. 48% of the GPs thought that 

the Asian patients attended surgery more frequently compared with 

2% who felt that Non-Asian patients were more frequent attenders 

(significant at 95% level). Asians were felt to be more frequent 

attenders for `minor' or `trivial' complaints by 38% of the GPs, 

while only 3% felt that Non-Asians attended more often for such 

problems (significant at 95% level). However, there were no 

differences in GPs' perceptions of use made of`domiciliary services 

by Asian and Non-Asian patients. 

41% of the GPs felt Asian patients required longer consultations, 

while 8% reported'that Non-Asians required longer (significant at 

95% level). Significant difference in perceptions of compliance 
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in Asian and Non-Asians was also observed - 25% of the GPs 

perceived Non-Asians to be more compliant compared to 9% who felt 

that Asians were more compliant patients (significant at 95% 

level). 

There were no sex differences in GPs' perceptions of Asian and 

Non-Asian patients but interesting differences between Asian and 

Non-Asian GPs were observed (Table 6.21 a-g). Asian GPs were more 

likely than Non-Asian GPs to think that Asian patients attended 

surgery more frequently (68% compared to 40%); require longer for 

consultation (58% to 37%); attend surgery for `trivial' or `minor' 

problems (63% to 29%); request home visits for `trivial' or `minor' 

problems (42% to 24%); request overall domiciliary visits more 

often (42% to 17%); and to think that they were less compliant than 

Non-Asian patients (16% to 58% (P < 0.001). The Non-Asian GPs 

were more likely than Asian GPs to perceive consultations with 

Non-Asian patients to be more satisfactory than with Asian patients 

(27% to 6%). 

Communication 

Overall 43% (or. 48 out of 113) of the GPs reported no communication 

difficulties. For those GPs who reported communication problems, 

96% reported their patients used interpreters at least some of the 

time (Table 6.22). Vast majority, 84% of these GPs felt, that 

communication difficulty had an adverse effect on the outcome of 

the consultation and 68% maintained that this adverse effect 

persists even if interpreters are used. Interpreters are almost 
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always provided by the patient and the rank order of most to least 

often used interpreters was spouse (1), children (2), other family 

members (3), neighbours (4) and health authority interpreters or 

liaison officials (5). 

General practitioners' comments 

A number of GPs responded to the request to comment on any further 

area of particular concern to them. Their replies fall into six 

broad categories: a) patients' demands and service use; 

b) particular health problems; c) issues and problems related to 

communication; d) health education; e) issues relating to culture 

and patients' expectations of the doctor, the NHS and the 

treatment; and, f) some positive comments about Asian patients and 

about improving health care offered. These are dealt with below. 

a) Patient demands particularly regarding domiciliary and 

DDS visits (6 responses). 

Five of the six responses in this category expressed concern 

regarding excessive and inappropriate use of domiciliary and 

doctors deputising services by Asian patients. Lack of education, 

low knowledge of how the NHS operates and different set up of 

health services compared to the Asian patients' countries of 

origin were offered as reasons for this perceived excessive service 

use. One GP offered the explanation that `ladies can't speak 

English... so when the husband comes home in the evening, he 
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requests a home visit' (Asian male GP, 36-45 years of age). An 

Asian female GP (56-65) extended this problem to all her patients 

who 'think that even if any little thing goes wrong - small 

abrasion, cold, ache or pain of short duration - they should 

consult the doctor... the same day. And if not better [then they] 

either call the doctor... or go to the surgery the next day. I 

feel that some general education of the public is required'. 

A male Non-Asian (26-35) stated that `Britain's health service is 

free, this equals entitlement to free home visits because family 

[think they] should not have to pay for public transport costs. 

This, allied to mistaken belief that DDS and domiciliary visits are 

paid for by the government causes a great deal of friction'. 

One doctor equated the 'excessive use' made by Asian with their 

concern about their children's health. 

b) Particular Health Problems 

Some doctors commented -about the incidence or prevalence of 

specific health problems in Asians- these were psychosomatic 

illness, asthma, diabetes and cardiovascular disease. There were 

conflicting comments on the prevalance of psychosomatic illness. 

One female Non-Asian GPP (36-45) commented that `The frequency of 

psychosomatic problems in' our other ethnic minorities eg Polish, 

Ukranian and Southern Italian is-- at least as frequent as in 

Asians'. The assumption here is that psychosomatic illness is 

greater in all ethnic minorities compared with the white British 
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population. In contrast two GPs (both British males 26-35 and 

56-65 years of age) commented that the lower psychosomatic illness 

in Asians was probably due to failure of doctors to diagnose; as 

diagnosis requires good doctor-patient communication which is often 

lacking between doctors and Asian patients due to language 

difficulties. Others reported a higher prevalance of asthma (2), 

diabetes (1) and cardiovascular disease (1). 

c) Communication 

By far the greatest number (12) of comments concerned communication 

difficulties in general practice consultations. One doctor 

(Non-Asian male 56-65) pointed out that communication was 

particularly difficult with the Bangladeshi Community. Problems of 

communication persist even if an interpreter is used, as the 

subtleties of the patients' mode of expression of his/her complaint 

are lost' (Non-Asian male 26-35). 

Two Non-Asian GPs were dismayed at Asian patients with poor command 

of English consulting them inspite of the local availability of 

Asian doctors and at their apparent `unwillingness to learn 

English': 

`I cannot understand why a Non-English speaking patient comes to me 

when there is a wide choice of Asian doctors in the building and 

when we even have a multilingual partner' (Non-Asian male, 56-65). 
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`[When I was a hospital doctor] communication was a big problem, 

[particularly with] women who did not and would not speak English, 

even after having been in this country for many years. This I 

(and my colleagues including the consultant, himself an Asian) 

found entirely unreasonable despite understanding that their 

husbands actively discouraged their wives learning English. [Now], 

as a GP, I insist that my patients can speak English satisfactorily 

in order to aid communication and diagnosis' (British male, 26-35 

years). 

There was some indication that patients selected GPs according to 

their linguistic requirements and social standing. 

`There appears to be good local provision of services in the Asian 

community from Asian doctors, and my Asian patients are mainly 

shopkeepers and professional people. I get the impression that 

they regard our services as `up market' and come to us when they 

move to larger houses in more affluent areas' (Non-Asian male 

46-55). 

Two GPs commented that communication was less of a problem than in 

previous years. One wrote that: 

`with regard to Asian patients [the GP's knowledge of] 

30 to 40 keywords [of Punjabi/Urdu] such as parts and 

systems of the body, [and] names of symptoms suffice to 

facilitate both understanding, and amicable 

doctor-patient relationship' (Non-Asian Male 56-65). 
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Employment of an Asian receptionist who also acted as an 

interpreter with Asians who are less fluent speakers of English was 

highly recommended by one GP (Non-Asian male 26-35), particularly 

with women patients. 

d) Health Education 

Others commented that Asian patients needed to be educated about 

health, health services and basic health care - interestingly all 6 

replies in this category came from Asian GPs. The following 

response from a male Asian doctor (36-45) encompasses most of the 

concerns in this category. 

i. Extensive health education is needed - suggest 

multi-lingual leaflets to be given out in surgery. 

ii. Asians demand unreasonable treatment for trivial 

complaints due to lack of knowledge. 

iii. Asians need to be educated for different set-up of 

medical care as compared to their nation states. 

iv. Basic health care for children, in way of feeding 

etc, is lacking in Asians and therefore children 

suffer from undernourishment and malnutrition. 

v. Mothers still don't attend antenatals and family 

planning, due to their menfolks' 'orthodox 

attitudes. ' 
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Another Asian male (46-55) added that: 

`with firm but polite education and training, our 

Asian patients (99% of them are uneducated) are 

gradually improving... their behaviour, which is 

not unlike that of socio-economic class V of the 

indigenous population'. 

e) Culture and patient expectations 

One Non-Asian male (26-35) expressed concern about possible 

different cultural expectations and mismatch between the patients' 

and doctors' ideas about illness and treatment. 

One difficult area is understanding what expectations 

Asian patients have of their doctors, as I feel this is 

very different from standard `English' expectations. 

Also traditional ideas about illness and treatment are 

very different in the Asian Community and it would be 

useful, for GPs to have some understanding of this'. 

f) Other comments 

Three GPs commented on aspects of the health service, 

communication difficulties or racism within the-NHS that put 

the Asian patients at a disadvantage and suggested, or 

reported having taken, positive action. 
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`In our small practice we are particularly keen to 

develop caring, personal relationships with all 

our patients. Our Asian patients are as 

responsive to this approach as everyone else. We 

are explicitly anti-racist in our attitudes and 

would find expressed racist attitudes in our staff 

unacceptable. In my opinion, many of the 

problems experienced by Asian patients are due to 

ill-informed and prejudiced attitudes of the NHS 

staff'. (Non-Asian female, 36-45 years of age). 

Another non-Asian female doctor (26-35 years of age) made similar 

comments but added that to aid communication she had begun a course 

in spoken Urdu and had studied aspects of Asian cultures. However, 

she was aware that: 

`the differences in language and culture mean that 

appreciation of presentation of illness and family 

difficulties is less complete and takes longer 

consultation time. When I'm hurried and can't 

"make a diagnosis", there is a tendency to 

generalise and assume that the difficulty is 

cultural. For these reasons, I would like a) 

more time with Asian patients; b) more training in 

anti-racism and [information on Asian] cultures 

and c) use of interpreters if necessary'. 
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Perhaps most interesting were the comments of a Non-Asian male 

(46-55), who wrote: 

-A smile is universal. 

- Examination is therapeutic. 

- [There are] less communication problems than before. 

- Reassurance is important. 

- Asian patients are more appreciative'. 

This GP also criticised the questionnaire for its 'rigid format'. 
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6.4 Discussion 

A number of points about the methodology employed for this research 

merit comment. Firstly, although data collection using postal 

questionnaires and telephone interviews may appear disparate there 

is good evidence that they yield comparable responses22. Secondly, 

the study is based on perceptions of general practitioners about 

various aspects of their work - the validity of their perceptions 

is not always possible to gauge with reference to objective data. 

Although the issue of the validity of GPs' perceptions of Asians 

and ! o:. -Asian patients is considered with reference to data on 

relative consultation rates, reported in Chapter 5, some of the 

other findings remain untestable. However, in the absence of 

routine collection of ethnic data and unavailability of local 

general practice statistics these findings are valuable. Thirdly, 

the questionnaire is rigid in its format. This has the benefit of 

making collection of data in standard manner and easy but it is 

recognised that the areas of concern have been defined by the 

researcher (author). The request for comments on other aspects of 

GPs' work, to some extent, compensates for this rigidity. Lastly, 

the decision to collect some of the data from routine sources to 

keep the questionnaire short and to facilitate a high response has 

added problems of its own. Data on sex, country of qualification 

and some other variables could not be collected for some GPs who 

were not included in the medical directory. However, on balance, 

the extra information gained about all GPs, including those who did 

not respond to the questionnaire justifies this approach. 
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Of the 182 general practitioners sent a questionnaire, 140 or 77.5% 

replied. The response rate was better than the 1977 Cartwright 

and Anderson study, `General Practice Revisited'12 (67%) and 

similar to more recent postal surveys of GP attitudes towards 

HIV/AIDS of 70%5 and 77%23. Like Shapiro5, the reminders yielded 

a low response with each additional request bringing in diminishing 

returns. The relatively high response rate may have been aided by 

direct requests for cooperation from the District General Manager 

and the Director of Public Health for Bradford Health Authority. 

Cartwright has also noted that responses to postal questionnaires 

tend to be higher if the request comes from a University department 

than from a research institution23. 

Twenty five percent of the doctors in this study were female and 

the proportion in those qualified in Asia was even higher. 

Nationally, women doctors accounted for about 20% of the doctors in 

the early 1980s, but the proportions are continuously increasing 

with greater proportions of women being admitted to medical 

colleges25. 

79% of the doctors qualified in the UK, the remainder qualifying in 

India (10%), Pakistan (6.5%) and elsewhere (3.6%). For Bradford 

this is particularly significant as' the majority of the ethnic 

minority population also comes from Pakistan and India and would 

be expected to have cultural and linguistic concordance with GPs 

qualified in those countries. The overall 16.5% figure for Asian 

doctors is somewhat lower than the 20% `overseas', mainly Asian 

doctors estimated to be working in the NHS25. However the figure 
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may be an underestimate for Bradford as the country of 

qualification was not known for some of the GPs. Further, there 

may also be doctors of Asian origin who qualified in UK, and would 

be counted with the Non-Asians. 

The age distribution of the Bradford GPs is not dissimilar to the 

national distribution quoted by Fry25. However, women doctors were 

somewhat younger than men. Relatively fewer Asian doctors were 

in the <35 and >55 age groups. This may reflect the changes in 

immigration of doctors into Britain in the recent years as well as 

the vocational training requirement before settling into general 

practice. 

The membership of Royal Colleges of Medicine (37%) is similar to 

38% reported by Shapiro2 but less than 25% for membership of Royal 

College of General Practitioners, quoted by Fry and Stephen's25 

(21% in this study). The difference in qualifications by 

ethnicity was interesting. While a greater proportion of Asian than 

Non-Asian doctors had PG diplomas, significantly less had 

membership of a Royal College. This may be due to the differences 

in age between Asian and Non-Asian doctors. The younger doctors 

were significantly more likely to have both PG diplomas and 

memberships of Royal Colleges - an observation also made by 

others12,13. The practise of vocational training instituted in 

1981, geared towards obtaining the Membership of-Royal-College of 

General Practitioners may, in part, explain this difference. 

351 



Size of practice or `general practice unit', as referred to by Fry, 

was similar to the national figures for 1981 with one esception25. 

Only 6.6% of the practices in this study compared with 14% overall 

in 1981 had 6 or more partners. There were no sex-differences in 

the size of general practice units (data not presented) but Asian 

doctors were significantly more likely to be in single handed or 

two- partner practices, a point noted by Leese and Bosanquent in a 

national study6. Most of the Asian doctors practised in the inner 

cities where there is a greater concentration of Asian patients and 

traditionally more single handed or small practices. Also Asian GPs 

may be unattractive partners to the larger practices in mainly 

white surburban areas. It is interesting that only nine practices 

reported having an Asian receptionist, most of these were employed 

by Asian GPs. These receptionists can be a valuable resource, 

acting as interpreters for Asian patients whose command of English 

is poor (see comments by GPs in results). 

List sizes of Bradford GPs showed great variation. While the mean 

national list size is below 2000 and has been falling consistently 

over the years, 59% of the Bradford GPs estimated their lists to be 

> 2000. Male doctors were significantly more, likely to have bigger 

lists than females and Asian doctors had bigger lists than 

Non-Asians. The implications of list size have attracted attention 

in recent years - the assumption is that bigger lists have 

deleterious effect on quality of care. Some evidence to this effect 

exists. The 1987 General Practitioners' workload Survey reported 

that the average surgery consultation took eight and a quarter 

minutes, which tended to be shorter for practices with >2500 
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patients and somewhat longer for those with <1750 patients26. 

Wilkin and Metcalfe reported from a study of 199 GPs that `The 

number of consultations and amount of time spent in patients 

contact were positively correlated with the number of registered 

patients, whereas the consultation rate and the amount of time 

spent with each patient were negatively correlated'27. Others28, 

have pointed out that lower list sizes will not necessarily mean 

that patients will receive more of their doctors' time. However, 

although this relationship is not straightforward lower lists can 

only mean an improvement is services in that a) they release more 

time for longer consultations, more domiciliary visits and higher 

consultation rates, and b) GPs would have time to provide a greater 

variety of services that are proactive and preventive in nature, 

rather than simply reactive and curative29. The proposals for GP 

contracts outlined in the recent white paper on health services 

(Working For Patients) holds the opposite view, equating larger 

list sizes with greater efficiency and a better qualify of care30). 

Asian patients tendency to be registered with Asian doctors has 

also been noted by Johnson et a110. Two possible reasons for this 

exist. One is that Asian patients actively seek out Asian doctors, 

perhaps because of potential perceived benefit from a shared 

language and culture with the doctor. Secondly, Asian GPs tend to 

practice in inner-cities6, areas where Asian and other ''ethnic 

minorities tend to be concentrated. This in itself would result in 

a greater proportion of Asian patients being registered with Asian 

doctors. In some areas of Bradford the -Asian origin population 

accounts for up to 50% of the total (University Ward; Toller; 
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Manningham) and most of the Asian doctors are also concentrated in 

these areas. As yet there is no routine collection of ethnic data 

in general practices and arguments evidence in favour of such data 

gathering are not conclusive31'32. The estimates of Asian 

patients, though crude, are the best source of this information, 

short of counting names and allocating `ethnicity' on each general 

practice list. 

Members of Royal Colleges had somewhat fewer Asian origin patients. 

This is partially due to the better qualified doctors working in 

the more affluent suburbs where few Asians reside. Clarke and 

Clayton?, in a study of maternity care in Leicestershire, showed 

that the GPs of Asian women were significantly less likely to have 

higher qualifications and Hartl has highlighted the geographical 

distribution of GPs showing that the better qualified doctors tend 

to work in the affluent suburbs. Single handed, or two-partner- 

practices were significantly more likely to have a greater 

proportion of Asian patients. 

Linguistic communication, though better than before, remains a 

problem and the burden of providing an interpreter rests with the 

patient. Health authority interpreters were least likely to be 

used, the spouses and children doing most of the interpreting. The 

problems of using untrained interpreters, particularly children, 

have been highlighted earlier (Chapter 4). The situation remains 

potentially damaging for doctor-patient relationship with many of 

the Non-Asian GPs showing considerable discontent with the 

patients' inability to speak English. 
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GPs' perceptions of Asian and Non-Asian patients. 

The clear picture to emerge was that GPs held less positive 

attitudes towards Asian patients, consultations with whom were felt 

to be less satisfying; who were thought to require longer for 

consultations; were less compliant; perceived to make excessive use 

of health care, including for trivial or minor reasons. Further, 

Asian doctors held even less favourable attitudes towards Asian 

patients than Non-Asian doctors. 

There is considerable evidence that the doctor-patient 

relationship, in general, is not good: doctors' negative attitudes 

about certain sections of the population12,13; low compliance with 

doctors' advice and medicine33-35; and patients' expressed 

dissatisfaction with medical care18 are indicative of this. This, 

however, does not explain why doctors should hold more negative 

attitudes towards Asian than with Non-Asian -patients. It may be 

that their perceptions are a true reflection of `reality'- the 

doctors' comments about excessive and unreasonable demands, lack of 

health education and knowledge of health services in case of Asian 

patients would support this. However, a number of other factors 

need to be explored. 

First, the role of socioeconomic factors in ill-health need to be 

examined. The relationship between social deprivation, mortality 

and morbidity, and the use of health care is well documented in the 

`Black Report' and the 'Health Divide'36,37. Further, the Italian 

National Health Survey, using educational status as proxy for 
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social class, showed that those with lower educational attainment 

suffered greater morbidity from a variety of illnesses and that 

`general practitioner visits and hospital admissions were reported 

less frequently by the more educated individuals... '35" 

Unemployment as a factor in ill-health and service use has also 

received considerable attention, and is reviewed by Bartley39. 

Although conclusive evidence of a causal link between unemployment 

and ill-health is difficult to produce `the weight of the evidence 

that unemployment adversely affects health is now overwhelming, and 

the burden of proof now lies with the sceptic6'40. Recent work by 

Yuen and Balarajan based on 13275 economically active men confirms 

that men who were unemployed but actively seeking employment made 

significantly more general practitioner consultations than with the 

employed41. The authors concluded that `in areas with high 

unemployment general practitioner workload is likely to be higher'. 

There is substantial evidence of Asian populations occupying poor 

housing, being concentrated in semi and unskilled jobs, having 

higher unemployment levels, and having lower educational 

attainments2,3'32. The Bradford Asians are similarly disadvantaged 

on these indices of deprivation4,41. The poorer socioeconomic 

status of the Bradford Asians compared with Non-Asians may, 

therefore, result in differential health status and health care 

utilization. 

Another factor may be the different demographic structures of Asian 

and Non-Asian populations (Chapter 6, appendix). Over 

-representation of under 5s and women in the childbearing ages, 
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traditionally heavy users of health care43,44, would be expected 

to lead to a higher use of services by Asians. The perceived longer 

consultations may be due to problems in communication - comments 

from one of the GPs would support this. There is also evidence that 

Asian and Non-Asian patients have different expectations regarding 

diagnosis and treatment45 - if this is extended to the Asian 

patient and the doctor then this may also contribute to a longer 

consultation. However, doctors are known to employ various 

strategies to keep control of the consultation, minimising the 

patients' influence of the consultation process11,14,46. The 

influence of communication difficulties and difference in 

expectations in prolonging the consultation may thus be limited. 

It is also known that doctors and patients have different 

interpretations of common medical terms and the better educated are 

perceived by doctors to be more knowledgeable about health issues 

than working class patients14,46. The gaps between doctors' and 

patients' knowledge and doctors' perceptions of patients can effect 

doctor-patient relationship and the additional cultural component 

to this, in case of Asian patients, may exacerbate this 

relationship, leading to an unsatisfactory consultation and affect 

compliance. Thomas has shown that a `negative consultation' is less 

likely to lead to cure-48 expressed or even covert negative 

attitudes during consultation may in themselves lead to low 

satisfaction for both doctor and the patient, lower compliance and 

repeat calls to the doctor. 
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The doctors' responses and comments regarding `trivia' are 

interesting, but not surprising. Doctors perceive about a third of 

their consultations to be for trivial reasons12,13. However, the 

relationship between the severity of a symptom or condition and the 

`path to the doctor' is not straightforward49; it is one in a 

number of important factors. Patients' perceived health; patients' 

own and their family's and friend's attitudes towards; knowledge 

of, and past experiences of the problem; patients psycho-social 

situation; relationship with the doctor; are all important 

mediating factors. It is known that a large proportion of morbidity 

does not come to the attention of the doctor while some patients 

present 'trivial' complaints to medical attention; these are 

referred to as the symptoms `iceberg' and `trivia' respectively19. 

Hannay investigated the symptoms `trivia' and `iceberg' in a 

community study in Glasgow and found that many of the people with 

the symptom `iceberg' had actually consulted the doctor about 

`trivia'19. The socially less secure (eg those who were divorced or 

seperated) were more likely to present for 'trivia'. Watson has 

commented that `health services are used as a compensatory 

mechanism when other attributes of a `good life' are lacking... '50 

This shows that the idea of a `legitimate' complaint may differ 

between the doctor and the patient - the former holding a 

mechanistic concept based, according to Hannay, on `vague value 

judgements'49. It appears that the gulf between Asian patients and 
lqý 
%we their GPs is wider than for doctors and patients reported 

generally. 
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In general doctors' attitudes differ according to the social class 

(and even physical appearance - `beautiful' patients are good 

patients50) of the patients12,14-16, In a recent American study, 

residents in family medicine perceived poor people to be less 

punctual, more likely to miss appointments and less knowledgeable 

about their health and to be more difficult patients. Also 

0 doctors who are older, with few or no postgraduate qualifications 

(e. g. MRCGP), and have qualified overseas have more negative 

attitudes about certain groups e. g. patients with AIDS-HIVS and to 

have a more mechanistic view of the `legitimate' consultation and 

the `good' patient12 13. The class differences between Asian and 

Non-Asian doctors and patients may explain the negative attitudes 

towards Asian patients. It should also be noted that the 

assumption, that common ability to speak a language (say Urdu) is 

sufficient for good communication8 underestimates the importance of 

other influences5.11 1 5-18, Further, doctors are subject to the 

influences of the prevailing social values, and in a society where 

there is racial prejudice2.3,31 and discrimination, including in 

the NHS20,52'53, some of the doctors' expressed negative attitudes 

may be attributable to racism. The recent National Association of 

Health Authority document `Action Not Words'20 started from 

the premise that: 

'The NHS must acknowledge the existence of institutional 

and individual racism and realise that widespread 

racial discrimination occurs in both employment 

practices and service provision'. 
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Cartwright noted that despite the rhetoric about moving towards a 

patient-centred approach with emphasis on `learning to care' in the 

context of the patient's social and psychological situation the 

mechanistic model of care still predominates12- She comments, `the 

doctors who are vocal in the press and at universities are likely 

to be atypical and a picture of their attitudes will give a 

mistaken impression of a renaissance in general practice'( P186). 

Asian and other socially deprived patients may be tolerating 

inadequate care because of the GPs negative and mechanistic 

attitudes towards their health needs. 

Summary 

In summary, the Asian patients are likely to be served by 

single-handed or two-partner practices with large patient lists, 

and by GPs who are less likely to be members of Royal Colleges of 

Medicine. They are also likely to be perceived to be excessive 

users of general practitioner services, less compliant with medical 

advice, and trivial complainers, and in need of extensive health 

education. 

The issue of how far the GPs perceptions are supported by objective 

data is considered in the next chapter, which also presents a 

5Audyý synthesis of the main findings from this afid those reported in 

Chapters 4 and 5. 

360 



6.5 References 

1. Tudor Hart J. The inverse care law. Lancet 1971; i: 405-412. 

2. Smith DJ. Unemployment and ethnic minorities. London: PSI, 
1981. 

3. Brown C. Black and white Britain. the third PSI survey. 
Aldershot: Gowar, 1985. 

4. Froggat K. Tuberculosis: Spatial and demographic incidence in 
Bradford, 1980-82. J Epidemiol Commun Health 1985; 89: 20-26. 

5. Shapiro JA. General practitioners' attitudes towards AIDS and 
their perceived information needs. Br Med J 1989; 298: 1563-6. 

6. Leese B, Bosanquet M. High and low incomes in general practice. 
Br Med J 1989; 298: 932-4. 

7. Clarke M, Clayton D. Quality of obstetric care provided for 
Asian immigrants in Leicestershire. Br Med J 1983; 286: 
621-623. 

8. Wright C. Language and communication problems in an Asian 
Community. JR Coll Gen Pract 1983; 33: 101-104. 

9. Jarman B. Identification of underprivileged areas. Br Med J 
1983; 286: 1705-9. - 

10. Johnson MRD, Cross M, Cardew SA. Inner-city residents, ethnic 
minorities and primary health care. Postgrad Med J 1983; 59: 
664-7. 

11. Pendleton D, Hasler J. (eds). Doctor-patient communication- 
London; Academic Press, 1983. 

12. Cartwright A, Anderson R. General Practice Revisited. 
Tavistock, London; 1981. 

13. Cartwright A. Patients and their doctors. London; 
Routledge and Kegan Paul, 1967. 

14. Cartwright A, O'Brien M. Social class variations in health care 
and in the nature of general practitioner consultations. In, 
Stacey M (ed). Sociology of NHS. Keele; Sociological Review 
Monograph 22. 

15. Boulton M, Tuckett D, Olson C, Williams A. Social class and 
general practice consultation. Sociology of Hlth and Illness 
1986; 8 (4): 325-350. 

16. Price JH, Desmond SM, Snyder FF et al. Perceptions of family 
practice residents regarding health care and poor patients. J 
Fam Pract 1988; 27(6): 615-621. 

361 



17. Zola K. Structural constraints in doctor-patient relationship: 
the case of non-compliance. In, Eisenberg L, Kleinman A (ed). 
The relevance of sociology to medicine. Reida Publishing Co, 
1986. 

18. Korsch BM, Gozzi EK, Francis V. Gaps in doctor-patient 
communication -1 Doctor - patient interaction and patient 
satisfaction. Paediatrics 1968; 42(5); 855-71. 

19. Hannay DR. The `iceberg' of illness and `trivial' 
consultations. JR Coll Gen Pract 1980; 30: 551-554. 

20. National Association of Health Authorities. Action Not Words: a 
strategy to improve health services for black and minority 
ethnic groups. Birmingham, NAHA, 1988. 

21. Bradford Family Practitioner Committee. Medical List, 1987. 
FPC, Joseph Brennan House, Bradford 8. 

22. Pendleton D, Wakeford R. Studying medical opinion: a comparison 
of telephone interviews and postal questionnaires to general 
practitioners. Community Med 1987; 9(1): 25-34. 

23. Robertson JR, Buckenall ABV, Welsby PD et al. Epidemics of AIDS 
related virus (HTLV-3/LAV) infection among intravenous drug 
users. Br Med J 1986; 292: 527-9. 

24. Cartwright A. Professionals as responders: variations in the 
effect of response rate to questionnaires 1961-71. Br Med J 
1978; 2: 1419-21. 

25. Fry J, Stephen WJ. Primary health care in the United Kingdom. 
Int J Hlth S. 1986; 16(4): 485-495. 

26. General Practitioners Workload Survey - reported in Br Med J 
1987; 294: 1625. 

27. Wilkin D, Metcalfe 'DHH. List size and patient contact in 
general practice. Br Med J 1984; 289: 1501-1505. 

28. Knight R. The importance of list size and consultation length 
as factors in general practice. JR Coll Gen Pract 1987; 37: 
19-22. 

29. Butler J, Calnan M. Too many patients? A study of the economy 
of time and standards of care in general practice. Aldershot: 
Avebury, 1987. 

30. Working For Patients. HMSO, 1988. 

31. Hall S, Chrichter C, Jefferson T et al. Policing the crisis. 
London: Macmillan, 1978. 

32. Bhat As Carr-Hill R, Ohri S. Britain's Black Population (Second 
edition). The Radical Statistics Race Group. Aldershot: Gower, 
1988. 

362 



33. Editorial. Non-compliance: does it matter? Br tied J, 10 Nov 
1979: 1168. 

(D 

34. Waters WHR, Gould NV, Lunn J. Undispersed prescriptions in a 
mining general practice. Br Med J 1976; i: 1062-3. 

35. Rashid A. Do patients cash prescriptions? Br Ned J 1984; 284: 
24-26. 

36. Townsend P, Davidson N. Inequalities in Health: The Black 
Report. London: Pelican, 1982. 

37. Whitehead M. The health divide: inequalities in health in the 
1980s. London: Health Education Council, 1987. 

38. Vecchia CA, Negri E, Pagano R, Decarli A. Education, prevalence 
of disease, and frequency of health care utilization. J 
Epidemiol Commun Hlth 1987; 41: 161-165. 

39. Bartley M. Unemployment and health: selection or causation -a 
false antithesis? Socieology Hlth Illness 1988; 10(1): 41-67. 

40. Porter MID. Unemployment and Ill-Health: Is the question going 
away? Family Practice 1989; 6(1): 1-2. 

41. Yuen P, Balarajan R. Unemployment and patterns of consultation 
with the general practitioner. Br Med J 1989; 298: 1212-4. 

42. Bradford in Figures. BMC, 1984. 

43. Birmingham Research Unit of RCGP. Second National Morbidity 
Survey. JR Coll Gen Pract 1980; 30: 547-550. 

44. ROGP, OPCS, DHSS. Morbidity Statistics from General Practice 
1970-71. Socio-economic analyses. Studies on Medical and 
Population Subjects, No. 46. HMSO, 1982. 

45. Gillam SJ. Sociocultural differences in patients' expectations 
at consultations for upper respiratory tract infection. JR Coll 
Gen Pract 1987; 37: 205-206. 

46. Stimson G, Webb B. Going to see the Doctor. London: Routledge 
and Kegan Paul, 1975. 

47. Boyce CM. Difference between patients' and doctors' 
interpretation of some common medical terms. Br Med J 1970; i: 
286-289. 

48. Thomas KB. General practice consultations: is there any point 
in being positive? Br Med J 1987; 294: 1200-02. 

49. Zola IK. Structural Constraints in doctor-patient 
communication: the case of non-compliance. In Eisenberg L, 
Kleinman A (ed). The Relevance of Sociology to Medicine'. Reida 
Publishing Co, 1980. 

363 



50. Watson E. Health of infants and use of health services by 
mothers of different ethnic groups in East London. Community 
Med 1984; 6: 127-35. 

51. Nordholm LA. Beautiful patients are good patients: evidence for 
the physical attractiveness stereotype in first impressions of 
patients. Soc Sci Med 1980; 14A: 81-83. 

52. Lowery S, Macpherson G. A blot on the profession. Br Med J 
1988; 296: 657-8. 

53. Anwar M, All. A. Overseas doctors: experiences and expectations. 
London: CRE, 1987. 

364 



6.6 Tables 

Table 6.1 Response. 

Response Frequency Percent 

1st Request 88 48 

1st Reminder 29 15 

2nd Reminder 12 7 

Phone call 12 7 

No reply 41 23 

Table 6.2 Doctors' sex. 

Sex Frequency Percentage 

Male 111 75.0 

Female 37 25.0 

Sex was unknown for 34 doctors. 

Table 6.3 Doctors' sex by place of qualification. 

Sex 
Place of Male Female Total 
qualification % (N) % (N) N 

Britain/USA/ 75 (87) 25 (29) 116 
Canada/ 
Australia* 

India/ 
Pakistan 66 (14) 34 ( 7) 21 

Total 74(101) 26 (36) 137 

There were 45 missing observations. 

* Only 6 doctors qualified in USA, Canada and Australia. 
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Table 6.4 Doctors' country of qualification. 

Country of Frequency Percent 
qualification 

Britain 135 79 

Pakistan 11 7 

India 17 10 

Other* 63 

* mainly qualified in America, Canada and 
Australia. 

Country of qualification was not known for 13 doctors. 

Table 6.5 Doctors age: by sex 

Age 
Sex 26-35 36-45 46-55 56+ Total 

% (N) % (N) % (N) % (N) N 

Male 23 (25) 26 (28) 27 (29) 24 (26) 108 

Female 40 (14) 34 (12) 11 ( 4) 14 ( 5) 35 

Total 27 (39) 28 (40) 23 (33) 22 (33) 143 

NS 

Table 6.6 Doctors age: by 'ethnicity' 

Age 

Doctors' 26-35 36-45 46-55 56+ Total 
Ethnicity % (N) % (N) % (N) % (N) N 

Asian -- 33 (7) 52 (11) 15 (3) 21 

Non-Asian 34 (38) 23(26) 20 (21) 24 (26) 111 

Total 29 (38) 25(33) 24 (32) 22 (29) 132 

NS. 

1- `Ethnicity' is the broad term used to group doctors 
qualified in Pakistan and India as one group `Asian' and 
those who qualified in Britain and elsewhere as `Non-Asian'. 
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Table 6.7 Qualifications. 

a) Diplomas 

Postgraduate 
Diplomas Frequency Percent Cumulative percent 

DRCOG 36 22.2 22.2 

DCH 13 8.0 30.2 

DPM/D Psycho- 3 1.9 32.1 
therapy 

DCH & DROOG 13 8.0 40.1 

Other 10 6.2 46.3 

None 87 53.7 100.0 

Details not available for 20 doctors. 

b) Degrees (other than basic medical qualification) 

Degree Frequency Percent Cumulative percent 

BA, BSc, BMed Sci 16 9.9 9.9 

MA, MSc, M Med Sci 11 6.8 16.7 

MD, PhD 2 1.2 17.9 

None 133 82.1 100.0 

Data not available for 20 doctors. 

c) Memberships of Royal Colleges 

Membership Frequency Percent Cumulative percent 

MRC7GP 34 21.0 21.0 

MRCP 12 7.4 28.4 

MRCP & MROGP 14 8.6 37.0 

None 102 63.0 100.0 

Details not available for 20 doctors. 
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Table 6.8 Doctors' Ethnicity and qualifications. 

Doctors 

Qualifications Asian Non-Asian 
(22) (N = 129) 

i 
P/G Diplomas 55 47 NS 

Membership of 
Royal Colleges 18 43 *1 

1- The difference was just significant at P=0.05. 
Data on 31 doctors was missing. 

Table 6.9 Age and qualifications of total sample. 

Age 
Diploma 

% 
Membership 

% 

26-35 (N = 39) 59 54 

36-45 (N = 40) 52 X2 = 10.18 28 X2 = 9.84 
P< 0.05 

46-55 (N = 33) 48 21 P<0.05 

56+ (N = 31) 23 35 

Total (N = 143) 47 35 

Data on 39 doctors were missing. 
The number of Asian doctors was too small to do 
separate analysis for both groups, however, in Asians 
too, the younger doctors tended to be better qualified. 
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Table 6.10 Size of practice. 

No. of Frequency Percent Cumulative 
partners Frequency 

1 28 15.4 15.4 

2 29 15.9 31.3 

3 51 28.0 59.3 

4 32 17.6 76.9 

5 30 16.5 93.4 

6+ 12 6.6 100.0 

Table 6.11 Doctors' ethnicity and size of practice. 

No. of partners 

1-2 3-4 5+ Total 
Doctors % (N) % (N) % (N) N 

Asian 73 (22) 17 (5) 10 (3) 30 

Non-Asian 21 (29) 52 (72) 27 (38) 139 

Total 30 (51) 46 (77) 25 (41) 169 

X2 = 32.3 P<0.001 

Data on ethnicity were missing for 13 doctors. 
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Table 6.12 Doctors with Asian receptionists. 

Asian receptionists Frequency Percent 

Yes 9 5.8 

No 145 94.2 

Data on 28 doctors were missing. 

Table 6.13 List size. 

List size Frequency Percent Cumulative 
percent 

< 1500 29 20.4 20.4 

1500-1999 29 20.4 40.8 

2000-2499 34 23.9 64.8 

2500-2999 25 17.6 82.4 

3000-3499 16 11.3 93.7 

> 3500 9 6.3 100.0 

List size was unknown for 40 doctors. 

Table 6.14 List size by doctors' sex 

List size 

Sex <1500 1500 2000 2500 >3000 Total 
% (N) -1999 -2499 -2999 N 

Male 15 (16) 19 (21) 26 (28) 19 (20) 21 (23) 108 

Female 38 (13) 24 ( 8) 18 ( 6) 15 ( 5) 6( 2) 34 

Total 20 (29) 20 (29) 24 (34) 18 (25) 18 (25) 142 

X2 = 11.6 DF =4P<0.05 

List size was unknown for 40 doctors. 
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Table 6.15 List size by doctor's ethnicity. 

List size 

Doctor < 1500 1500 2000 > 2500 Total 
% (N) -1999 -2499 N 

Asian 5 (1) 24 (5) 19 (4) 52 (11) 21 

Non-Asian 25 (27) 19(21) 26(29) 30 (33) 110 

Total 23 (28) 21(26) 27(33) 36 (44) 131 

NS 

List size and ethnicity were unknown for 51 doctors. 

Table 6.16 Doctors' sex and estimated percentage of 
patients on the list who were Asian. 

Estimated proportion of patients 
who were Asian 

Doctor < 1% 1-4% 5-14% 15%+ Total 
% (N) N 

Male 16 (5) 34 (11) 25 (8) 25 (8) 32 

Female 13 (14) 38 (41) 26 (28) 23 (25) 108 

Total 14 (19) 37 (52) 26 (36) 24 (33) 140 

NS. 

Data on Asian patients were missing for 42 doctors. 

Table 6.17 Doctors' ethnicity and estimated percentage of 
patients on the list who were Asian. 

Doctor 0-4% 5-14% >15% Total 
% (N) N 

Asian 10 (2) 14 (3) 76 (16) 21 

Non-Asian 61 (66) 27 (29) 12 (13) 108 

Total 53 (68) 25 (32) 30 (39) 129 

X2 = 42.2 DF =3P<0.001 

Data on Asian patients doctors' ethnicity were missing for 53 
doctors. 
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Table 6.18 Membership of a Royal College and estimated 
percentage of patients who were Asian. 

Estimated proportion of patients 
who are Asian 

Member of < 1% 1-4% 5-14% 15+ % Total 
Royal College % (N) N 

No 11 (10) 33 (30) 26 (23) 41 (37) 90 

Yes 18 ( 9) 44 (22) 26 (13) 12 ( 6) 50 

Total 14 (19) 37 (52) 26 (36) 24 (33) 140 

NS 

Table 6.19 Size of practice and estimated percentage of patients 
who were Asian. 

Estimated proportion of patients who 
are Asian. 

Size of 
practice 

< 
% 

1% 
(N) 

1-4% 5-14% 15+% Total 
N 

1-2 0 (0) 35 (15) 21 (9) 44 (19) 43 

3-4 17 (11) 41 (26) 27 (17) 16 (10) 64 

5+ 24 ( 8) 33 (11) 30 (10) 12 ( 4) 33 

Total 14 (19) 37 (52) 26 (36) 24 (33) 140 

X2 =21.6 DF =3 P< 0.01 
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Table 6.20 Doctors' perceptions of Asian and Non-Asian patients 
on indices of service use and doctor-patient 
communication. 

Consultation with2 
(N = 112)3 Asians more satisfying 1.8% Diff = -23.2 

Non-Asian" 25.0% 95% CIs=(-31.6, -14.8*) 

Duration of 
consultation: Asians require longer 40.9% 33.1 
(N = 115) Non-Asian " 7.8% (22.9,43.3)* 

Compliance: Asians more compliant 8.9% -16.1 
(N = 112) Non-Asian " 25.0% (-25.7, - 6.5)* 

Attendance at 
surgery: Asians attend more frequently 47.8% 46.1 
(N = 115) Non-Asian " it of 1.7% (37,56)* 

Domiciliary Relatively more requests for 
visits: Asians. 21.6% 5.2 
(N = 116) "" it of 

Non-Asians 16.4% (-4.8,15.2) 

Surgery visits for 
trivial/minor 
problems: Asians more often 37.9% 34.5 

Non-Asian" 3.4% (25.1,43.9)* 

Requests for 
domiciliary visits 
for trivial/minor Asians more often 20.0% -6.9 
problems: Non-Asian " 26.9% (-17.8,4.0) 

1- Only doctors who had at least 1% Asian patients on their lists are included. 

2- Data are presented in terms of proportions who (say) found consultations 
with Asians more satisfying as those who found consultations with non-Asians 
more satisfying. The `no-difference` category is ignored. The differences 
in proportions with 95% confidence intervals are given. 

3-N= Number of doctors who responded to the question. 

* Significant at the 95% level for confidence intervals of the difference 
in two proportions. 
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Table 6.21 Doctors' ethnicity and perceptions of Asian and 
Non-Asian patients. 

a) Consultation with: 

Patients 

Doctor No Asians more Non-Asians more Total 
difference satisfying satisfying N 

% (N) 

Asian 89 (16) 6 (1) 6 (1) 18 

British 72 (60) 1 (1) 27 (22) 83 

Total 75 (76) 2 (2) 23 (23) 1.01 

NS 

b) Duration of consultation: 

Patients 

Doctor No Asians require Non-Asian require Total 
difference longer require longer N 

% (N) 

Asian 37 (7) 57 (11) 5 (1) 19 

Non-Asian 54 (46) 37 (31) 9 (8) 85 

Total 31 (53) 40 (42) 9 (9) 104 

NS 

c) Compliance: 

Patients 

Doctor No Asians more Non-Asians Total 
difference compliant more compliant N 

% (N) 

Asian 32 (8) 11 (2) 58 (11) 19 

Non-Asian 76 (62) 9 (7) 16 (13) 82 

Total 67 (68) 9 (9) 24 (24) 101 

X2 = 15.9 DF =2 P<0.001 
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Table 6.21 continued 

d) Attendance at surgery: 

Patients 

Doctor No Asians more Non-Asian more Total 
difference frequent frequent N 

% (N) 

Asian 32 (6) 68 (13) 0 (0) 19 

British 57 (49) 40 (34) 2 (2) 85 

Total 53 (55) 45 (47) 2 (2) 104 

NS 

e) Domiciliary visits: 

Patients 

Doctor No Asians more Non-Asians more Total 
difference requests requests N 

% (N) 

Asian 42 (8) 42 (8) 16 (3) 19 

Non-Asian 67 (58) 17 (15) 15 (13) 86 

Total 63 (66) 22 (23) 15 (16) 105 

NS 

f) Surgery visits for trivial/minor problems. 

Patient 

Doctor No Asians more Non-Asians more Total 
difference frequent frequent N 

% (N) 

Asian 32 (6) 63 (12) 5 (1) 19 

Non-Asian 69 (59) 29 (25) 2 (2) 86 

Total 62 (65) 35 (37) 3 (3) 105 

NS 
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Table 6.21 continued 

g) Domiciliary visits for trivial/minor problems 

Patient 

Doctor No Asians more Non-Asians more Total 
difference frequent frequent N 

(N) 

Asian 32 (6) 42 (8) 26 (5) 19 

Non-Asian 58 (49) 24 (20) 19 (16) 85 

Total 53 (55) 27 (28) 20 (21) 103 

NS 

Table 6.22 Doctors' perceptions of communication difficulties with 
Asian patients. 

Total doctorsl = 113 

Do you have communication problems with 
some or all of your Asian patients? 

Yes No 

65 48 

Do these patients use interpreters? 

Yes No 

62 3 

1- Of the 141 doctors who responded only with >1% Asian 
patients included in the analyses. 
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_ I-ri Appendix 6.1. 

DOCTORS'SURVEY 

1. Response after: 
1st request 1 
1st reminder 24 
2nd reminder 3 
telephone call 4 
visit 5 

2. Size of practice: Total 
Male 
Female 

3. No. of years qualified: (T-I 

4. Country of qualification: 
Britain 1 
Pakistan 2 
India 3 
Bangladesh 4 

._S.. . Other-State- 

5-6 
7 
8 

9-10 

11 
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DO=S' SURVEY 

Please answer the following questions by ringing the number 
opposite the correct response, where appropriate (eg 1 ). 

1. Age: <_ 25 1 
26 - 35 2 
36 - 45 3 
46 - 55 4 
56 - 65 5 
66 - 75 6 
76 - 85 7 
85 + 8 

2. Sex: Female 
Male 

1 
2 

3. Qualifications (please ring the number opposite your qualification): 

Basic medical qualification eg MB, C1 
Other Diplomas - Please state ........ 1 
Other Degrees - Please state ........ 1 

College Membership: 

Please state ........................... 1 

College Fellowship: 

Please state ........................... 1 

Co 

4. Do you speak any of the following languages? 

Urdu/Hindi 1 
Punjabi 2 
Bengali 3 
Gujrati 4 
Pushto 5 
Other Asian language(s) 6 Please state ........ 

5. Do you employ a receptionist who speaks an Asian language in your 
Practice? 4 

Yes 1 
No 2 

If yes which language? ....................... 

12 

13 

14 
15 
16 

17 

18 

19 
20 
21 
22 
23 
24 

25 

26 -31 
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6. What is the tot 

< 1500 
1501 
2001 
2501 
3001 
3501 

3l number of patients on your personal list? 

1 
- 2000 2 
- 2500 3 
- 3000 4 
- 3500 5 
>6 

7. What percentage (%) of these patients, do you think, are of Asian I 
Origin (eg 1%)? 

(I* m 
If you have no Asian patients an your list singly return the above 
infoýmati on. If you do have Asian patients please antinue... 

8. Do you gain equal or different levels of satisfaction fron your 
consultations with Asian and non-Asian patients? 

Consultations with Asian & non Asian patients 1 
equally satisfying 

Consultations with Asian patients more 2 
satisfying 

Consultations with non-Asian patients more 3 
satisfying 

9. Do your Asian and non-Asian patients attend surgery equally 
frequently or are there differences in attendance? 

No difference 1 
Asians more frequent 2 
Non-Asians more frequent 3 

10. Do your Asian and non-Asian patients require same or different 
durations of time for consultation? 

Non-Asians require longer 1 
Asians require longer 2 
No difference 3 

f] 11. In your opinion, are there differences in oanpliance with 
ý, 7 medication/advice between your Asian and non-Asian patients? 

Asians more compliant 1 
Non-Asians more ccrnpliant 2 
No difference 3 

12. What percentage (%) of your Asian patients do you have difficulty 
in oo[mrunicating with (eg 1U %) ? 

If none go to question 16. 

32 

33-34 

35 

36 

37 

38 

39-40 

379 



13. Roughly what percentage (%) of your Asian patients use family orl 
other interpreters during consultation? 

cn % 
14. The following may be used as interpreters by sane patients. Please) 

rank these fran most (1) to least frequently (6) used. 

Spouse 
Children under 16 
Other family members 
Friends/neighbours 
Health Authority interpreters 
Others Please state ............ 

...... . 

....... 

...... . 

...... . 

....... 

15. Do you think that communication difficulty has an adverse effect onl 
the outcome of the consultations? 

Yes 1 
No 2 

If No go to next question. 

If Yes does this, in your opinion, apply even if an interpreter is 
used during consultation? 

Yes 1 
No 2 

16. Do your Asian arr3 non-Asian patients request daniciliary visits 
equally frequently or are there differences in requests for home 
visits? 

Asians request hane visits more often 1 
Non-Asians request home visits more often 2 
No difference 3 

17. At times Doctors feel that patients present with, or call out for, 
'trivial' or 'minor' complaints. Do you find any differences 
between your Asian and non-Asian patients in this respect? 

rAk i) Surgery Consultations 

No difference 1 
Asians present more often with trivial canplaints 2 
Non-Asians present more often with trivial 3 

complaints 

ii) Domiciliary Visits 

Non-Asians request domiciliary visits for 1 
trivial complaints more often 

Asians request domiciliary visits for trivial 2 
canplaints more often 

No difference 3 
380 
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Further oats on any area of oonsultatim with your Asian patients 
will be most appreciated. Please write in the space below or cn a 
seperate sheet of paper. 
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First letter 

ETHNIC MINORITIES MORBIDITY SURVEY 

LIriiversiiv 
`,.. _. . -ni. ý. 

Clinical Epidemiology 
Research Unit 

Director 
Professor MARK R BAKER 
MD MSc MRCP FFCM 

Bradford West Yorkshire BD7 I DP 
telex 51309 UNIBFD 0 
0 0274 733466 ext 235 

To all general medical practitioners in 
Bradford HA area. 

Our ref: MRB/JLJ 

20 February 1987 

Dear Colleague 

My department is currently engaged in research on the health needs and 
behaviour of the Asian community in Bradford. The main purpose of this 
work is to enable health services to be delivered more appropriately and 
sensitively to ethnic minorities. 

Your views and assistance are vital to the success of this project and 
I would be grateful if you could respond fully and promptly! 

With many thanks. 

Yours sincerely 

Professor M. R. Baker 
District General Manager 
Bradford Health Authority 
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First reminder 
University of aý1 

ýu e_ BIADFQRJD 

Clinical Epidemiology 
Research Unit 

Director 
Professor MARK R BAKER 
MD MSc MRCP FFCM 

Bradford West Yorkshire BD7 I DP 
telex 51309 UNIBFD G 
*2 0274 733466 ext 235 

Our ref: EEMK/JLJ 

30 March 1987 

Dear Doctor 

'ETHNIC MINORITIES MORBIDITY SURVEY' 

About a month ago, Dr. M. R. Baker sent you a letter requesting 
your cooperation in our study forming part of the above project. 
We realise you have a busy schedule and may not have got around 
to completing the questionnaire, or may have misplaced it. We 
would still like your help with this study and enclose further 
copies of the original letter, the questionnaire and a reply 
paid envelope to enable you to help us. Your early attention 
to this request will be appreciated. 

Yours sincerely 

EEM KERNOHAN 
DM0/Honorary Visiting Lecturer 

W Ahmad 
Research Assistant 
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Second reminder UriLversilvol 

Remank Unit 

Director 
Professor MARK R BAKER 
MD MSc MRCP PFCM 

Dear Doctor 

'ETHNIC II rrTh S FI] BIDflY SURVEY' 

Bradford West Yorkshire BD71DP 
telex 51309 UNIBFD G 
a 0274 733466 ext 235 

You may retmnber our request for help with a study forming part of the 
above project, which was follc red by a reninder about a month ago. We 
can trace no reply fron you and assume that you have been unable to 
attend to our request in the time available. As you can appreciate, a 
high response rate is necessary to avoid emissions and therefore we 
would still amreciate your co-operation in this study. Further copies 
of the original letter wY1 the questionnaire are enclosed with a reply 
paid envelope. 

We look forward to your reply. 

Yours sincerely 

fh3 eM K, "cK2., 
EE14K HAN 
Din/Honorary Visiting Lecturer 
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This chapter has two aims. Firstly, to synthesise' the main 

findings of the studies reported in chapters 4,5, and 6 with 

emphasis on drawing common links between the studies. More 

comprehensive discussion of the findings can be found in the 

relevant chapters. Secondly, any research poses as many questions 

as it answers- this thesis is no exception. A number of suggestions 

about extending the present work are given. 

7.1 The main findings 

There were differences in both the demography and socio-economic 

status of the White/British and the Indian and Pakistani groups. 

The latter were a younger population, over-represented in the 

under-5s and under-represented in the post-retirement age groups 

(Chapter 5). They also had greater proportion of women in the 

fertile age group (Chapter 5), who tended to marry at' a younger 

age, and had relatively more children and bigger household sizes 

(Chapter 4). About half the marriages in the Pakistani group were 

consanguineous - this has been implicated in the poorer 

birth-outcome for this groups. The relative excess of young 

children and women in the fertile ages has implications for the 

need for and use of medical services. These groups are 

traditionally heavy users of medical services. The size of the 

Asian elderly population remains small, but with a large proportion 

of the 'immigrant' Asians now in their middle-age (Chapter 5), this 

will inevitably increase over the next two decades. Health services 

need to be aware of the needs of these new elderly, who will have 

even less skills to use the health care system effectively than 

the white elderly. 
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The socio-economic status of the Asians remains low compared with 

the White/British. They had a lower educational status, with a 

significant proportion of Pakistani women having had no formal 

education (Chapter 4). Spoken English was a problem for both 

Pakistanis and Indians, particularly women, and literacy in English 

posed a bigger problem. For optimum choice in and effective use of 

health services, fluency and literacy in English are important (we 

return to this later). Unemployment levels in Asians were twice 

those in the White/British. Lastly, although Asians were more 

likely to be owner-occupiers, they were less likely to own semi- or 

detached houses, mainly living in older terraced houses. The 

findings on demography and socio-economic status are consistent 

with Browne and more recently, Bhat et a13(see also Chapter 2). The 

evidence on social deprivation and higher morbidity, and greater 

use of health services is well documented4 6. It would therefore be 

expected that Asians would make greater use of health care. 

There is, however, no support for this from the study of general 

practice consultations (Chapter 5). Asian patients had made similar 

surgery consultations, and accounted for somewhat fewer 

domiciliary visits and doctor's deputising service visits. On the 

contrary, these findings suggest that, considering their 

demographic structure and lower socio-economic status, Asians are 

in fact under-using primary care services. Although this research 

was based on one three-partner practice over a four week period, 

there is no reason to believe that the practice or the month in 

which the study was conducted were in any way atypical. 
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The findings are in stark contrast with the general belief about 

'excessive' use of health services by Asians7 and the perceptions 

of Bradford general practitioners (Chapter 6). The GPs' 

perceptions, that Asians make greater use of surgery, DDS and 

domiciliary consultations, are not borne out by the objective data 

(Chapter 5). The perception of Asians having greater proportion 

of consultations for trivial complaints is not directly testable; 

however, it can be hypothesised that if this were true, then this 

would inflaLe the overall consultations, giving higher rates for 

Asian patients. This is clearly not the case. The generally 

negative perceptions of Asian patients, held by GPs are likely to 

be related to the gap in social status between the doctor and 

patients- there is evidence that the doctors are more likely to 

perceive patients from manual working class as 'bad' patients8-9. 

Ethnicity and social deprivation are also related to the 

availability of primary care. The study in Chapter 6 did not 

produce a general practice profile by social deprivation, but in 

general Asians who live in inner-city Bradford were served by 
qµ f'ad 

single-handed GPs or small partnerships. GPs who were betterAhad a 

smaller proportion of Asian origin patients on their list. Not 

surprisingly, Asian GPs had a greater proportion of. Asian patients 

on their lists; the Asian patients1tendency to register with Asian 

doctors has also been reported by Johnson et allg. This would be 

expected to improve doctor-patient communication through shared 

language and culture. However, it is ironic that, compared with the 

Non-Asian GPs, Asian GPs had more negative attitudes towards Asian 

patients (Chapter 6). The assumption that the mere commonality of 

388 



language between doctor and patients results in good doctor-patient 

relationship? is therefore simplistic. Doctor-patient relationship 

is reported to be generally poor8-9; it is poorer between the 

doctor and the Asian patient. Negative attitudes towards the Asian 

patients can only result in a poorer quality of care. 

Changing 'GPs' attitudes in not easy. Regional postgraduate medical 

programmes, journals, unsolicited mailings and media are all 

possible options, but their efficacy is limited11. Further, it isý 

usually the'better qualified and younger doctors who are easiest to 

reach through continuing education programmes and scientific 

journals, these doctors also tend to be more interested in a 

patient centred approach to medicines. There is some evidence that 

GPs are more likely to be influenced by their immediate peer 

group, through regular personal contact in group practice meetings., 

Again this approach is being applied in a small number of large and 

progressive practices. GPs of Asian patients are less likely to be 

reached through these approachs. However, the new emphasis- on 

consumerism in primary care coupled with incentives for 

comprehensive, and proactive services may prove beneficial. 

Vocational training leading towards the membership of Royal College 

of General Practitioners as well as regional postgraduate education 

programmes may also facilitate a change in attitudes in GPs. 

,, 

The Asian patients' reliance on Asian GPs is probably the 

consequence of greater availability of Asian GPs in inner-cities 

and the perceived benefit (on patients' part) from improved 

communication. In addition, the immigrant Asians', particularly 
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women's, relative lack of fluency in English restricts their 

choice of general practitioner (Chapters 4 and 5). Linguistic and 

ethnic match between the patient and the doctor was more important 

than the GP's gender in patients' choice of doctor. In particular 

the less fluent speakers of English (mainly Asian women) were more 

likely to consult the male Asian GP. This was so inspite of the 

Asian women saying that they would object to a physical examination 

by a male doctor (Chapter 4). The findings from Chapter 4 were 

supported by an analysis of all consultations to the Kensington 

Health Centre over a four week period, reported in Chapter 5. It 

is possible that some Asian women are tolerating relatively 

unacceptable consultations because of the linguistic necessity to 

consult a male (Asian) doctor, while others may be staying out of 

primary care because of this (K Lumb, personal communication). 

Further, a health centre run by a female Asian GP in the 

Manningham area of Bradford, which caters solely for women 

patients, is largely attended by Asian women, who come from all 

areas of Bradford; this suggests that when language is not a 

problem, Asian women prefer a woman doctor. 

The problems of fluency and literacy in English also have 

implications for health-education. Evidence of better literacy in 

Urdu than in English in Pakistanis supports the local policy of 

translating health education material into relevant community 

languages. Although the efficacy of health education in Asian 

groups remains to be tested, it could be applied inýareas such as 

alcohol and cigarette consumption. Alcohol and cigarette 

consumption was significantly lower in Asians than in the 
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White/British (Chapter 4). Attitudes and behaviour of immigrants 

move towards the norms of the adopted country; there is need, 

therefore, to keep smoking and alcohol drinking in Asians at the 

current relatively low levels. Attempts to reduce the prevalence 

in the White/British population must continue. 

The study of perceived health of Asians and White/British confirms 

the importance of socio-economic status (particularly employment) 

as an important variable in health (Chapter 4). Although there is 

considerable evidence of the relationship between social 

deprivation and health4-6'12 the social background of Asians has 

rarely been considered in analyses of their health status. 

Ill-health is more than the consequence of biological impairment; 

socio-economic status, lifestyle, individual life history, 

environment, all impinge on our biology. Neither is there a simple 

linear relationship between experiencing symptoms and consultation 

with the doctor. The many factors in the person's social and 

situational 'context' mediate in the 'path to the doctor'. Further 

work on the health of Asian and other minorities must be conducted 

against the background of their unequal status. 

7.2 Suggestions for further research 

While this research has answered many questions in the field of 

ethnicity, health and health care it has suggested others that need 

to be investigated. Ideas on how some of these may be pursued are 

given below. 
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i) Ethnicity, social deprivation, health status and the use of 

medical services 

The findings of the present and other studies show that Asian 

origin populations have a lower socio-economic status than the 

White/British population. The relationship between social 

deprivation, morbidity and the use of medical services is also well 

documented. There is little research on this area with the Asian 

populations. 

Study methods: Community survey of a) either randomly selected 

sample (say from the 'Community Charge' Register) of Asians and 

Non-Asians (ethnicity attributed on the basis of name), or b) age 

and sex matched groups of Asians and Non-Asians. Because of the 

different age structure of the two populations, the ; age-sex- 

matched sample may be the preferred option. 

Employment status, housing, education, income can all be included 

as indices of social status. The composite 'Jarman Index' may be 

used in conjuction with these. Demographic factors such as 

ethnicity (the level at which this is defined may depend on the 

sample size), age and sex would need to be collected. One or more 

measures of health status would need to be selected. These may be 

based on presence of symptoms, longstanding illness, sociomedical 

indicators such as the Nottingham Health Profile, the Langner 22 

Scale or the General Health Questionnaire. The use of health 

services may be measured by relying on patients' recall of GP 

contacts in defined period (as used in the General Household 
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Survey), by asking the general practitioners' name and checking 

attendace at surgery for each patient or a combination of these. 

With the advent of computerized records in hospitals the use of 

hospital services may also be checked. 

The analyses would test the association between social deprivation 

and self-defined health status for Asians and Non-Asians when 

controlled for sex and age. Secondly, the relationship betwen 

social deprivation, ethnicity and use of medical services could be 

measured. 

ii) Ethnicity, social deprivation and the quality of primary care 

It is generally accepted that the provision and quality of care 

varies inversely with the need of the population13. Chapter 6 

reported some aspects of GP characteristics in relation to 

ethnicity of the patients but did not present a comprehensive study 

of quality of primary care in relation to ethnicity and social 

deprivation. This is an important area for further research and the 

following project is now under consideration. 

All Bradford GPs would be included in the study. Details of the 

GPs' postgraduate qualifications, obstetric experience, range of 

services offered (eg family planning, child clinics, antenatal and 

prenatal care, out of hours cover), size of practice, opening 

hours, languages spoken by the doctor as well as the age, and sex 

of the GP will be obtained from the Bradford Family Practitioner 

Committee. The Jarman Index for underpriveleged areas will be 
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computed for each electoral ward. The analyses could consist of 

measuring the relationship between a) the Jarman Index and the 

proportion of ethnic minorities for each ward, b) social 

deprivation and quality of primary care (measured from some of the 

GP characteristics), and c) proportion of ethnic minorities in a 

ward and the quality of primary care. 

iii) Doctor-patient communication 

This thesis presented some work on doctor-patient communication 

with particular emphasis on the role of ethnicity. However further 

work in this area needs to be done. 

One way to extend this work would be to test the quality of 

communication in a number of general practices, thus randomising 

the confounding effects of doctor's personality and consultation 

style. The research could be based on patient interviews and, can be 

extended to include a comparison of doctors' and patients' views 

about and satisfaction with consultation. The patients' 

expectations regarding consultaion and treatment can be compared 

with their views after the consultation has taken place. 

Controlling for socio-economic (or other indices of social) class, 

gender, age and the role of fluency in English in constraining 

choice, a comprison of Asian and Non-Asian patients can be made. 

The study, sample size and the comprehensiveness of approach will 

depend on time and resource constraints. 
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A less comprehensive but more practicable alternative may be to 

conduct this research with one partnership, where the GPs have the 

same ethnicity and gender. (Personality characteristics will also 

be important, but may be difficult to control. ) The data can be 

collected and analysed in the manner suggested above. 

iv) Patients' choice of general practitioner 

Two studies of factors associated with the patients' choice of 

general practitioners have been reported in this thesis. However, 

some problems in interpreting these findings were outlined. 

Firstly, there is the possibility that some Asian women may not be 

consulting the doctor because of problems of communication with the 

socially acceptable female white doctor and the unacceptibility of 

the male Asian doctor. Secondly, only those women who needed an 

intimate physical examination may have consulted the female white 

doctor. Finally, if the GPs had only differed on sex (and not also 

on -ethnicity) then the possible preference for female doctor may 

have been exercised by the Asian women. These areas can be-explored 

in the following three possible projects though, as in the outline 

for work on doctor-patient, communication, the effects of GPs' 

varying consultation styles and personalities on the patients' 

choice will remain untested. 

a) In the Manningham area of Bradford a weekly clinic for women 

(mostly attended by Asians) is held by a female Asian GP. The 

patieriks come from most areas of Bradford. A project could be 

started to assess the use of this clinic by ethnicity and locality 
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and patients' contact with their own GPs can also be measured. A 

retrospective study may look at the last 100-150 consultaions. Data 

on patient's name, address, age, nature of problem and own GP can 

be collected. The patients' contact with own GPs can be measured by 

contacting the appropriate practices. A picture of the type of 

patient and the conditions they present can be built and the nature 

of patients' contact with their own GP can be examined. 

Alternatively a prospective study (perhaps with a smaller sample) 

can be conducted to examine the above and also to. explore the 

reasons for using this clinic through interviewing patients. 

b) The studies reported in this thesis can be repeated with a 

number of GPs who only differ on gender. The hypothesis that both 

Asian and Non-Asian patients would consult the doctor of the same 

sex can be tested. 

c) The studies could be repeated with the same doctors at the 

Kensington Health Centre. The condition for which the consultation 

is taking place can be noted and the hypothesis that women who have 

gynaecological or obstetric conditions will consult the female 

white doctor can be- tested, irrespective of their ethnic 

background. The study can be confined to female patients. 

v) General practice audit 

The study reported in Chapter 6 examined the relative consultation 

rates for Asian and Non-Asian patients in general practice. A more 
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comprehensive audit of general practice with a sizeable proportion 

of Asian origin patients would be of value. Consultations (surgery, 

DDS and domiciliary), repeat prescriptions, antenatal and postnatal 

clinics, child clinics, family planning services, and preventive 

services such as cervical screening and immunisations could all be 

examined to assess the patterns of service use by different ethnic 

and social groups (controlled for age and sex). The main 

requirements would be the availability of general practices with a 

mixed ethnic list, enthusiastic doctors and practice staff who 

offer comprehensive services to their patients and, preferably, 

computerised patient records. The duration of the project will 

depend on the practice list size, proportions of patients from 

different ethnic backgrounds, the actual areas being investigated 

and the resources and time available for the study. 

vi) Perceived health and its measurement 

Chapter 4 reported a study of perceived health of Asian and 

White/British general practice attenders, based on the Nottingham 

Health Profile (NHP). Further work needs to be done to establish 

the NHP's validity, reliability and sensitivity in community 

surveys of Asian population. The following studies can be 

conducted to acheive this. 

a) The meanings of concepts and statements in NHP can be explored 

by holding discussions between groups of lay people who are asked 

to generate conceptual equivalents of these statements in 

Urdu/Hindi or other community languages. These could form the basis 
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of an improved translation. 

b) The validity of the new instrument can be tested by using it 

with two 'criterion groups' (known to be healthy and unhealthy, 

respectively). Baseline scores can be generated from a large 

community survey. Scores would be expected to rise with increasing 

age- this would serve as an additional validity criterion. 

c) The reliability of the instrument can be established using the 

test-retest method with (both 'healthy' and 'unhealthy') subjects 

whose health would be expected to remain stable. 

d) The sensitivity can be tested (as in the original) by its use 

with pregnant mothers who are known to experience different health 

on the six dimensions of the NHP with gestational age. 

These preliminary ideas about this major project require 

considerable refinement. This is currently under discussion with a 

member of the team which developed the NHP, with a view to 

applying for research grant(s). 

vii) Use of alternative medicine 

There is a belief that Asian patients make substantial use of 

hakims and veids in addition to general practitioners, though the 

research done to validate this has been inconclusive. Most studies 

is this area (including the current- Chapter 4) have been flawed in 

that the use of alternative medicine has been assessed in patient 
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interviews in general practice surgeries. Thus patients who 

possibly only rely on alternative medicine will be excluded from 

this research, while others may give biased answers. It is 

important to guage the use of hal: ims and other healers to assess 

the possible dual use of therapies, and to learn about their 

attraction to patients. 

The study should ideally be conducted in collaboration with a 

hakim. A profile of the patients' age, sex and social class as well 

as the range of conditions treated by the hakim can be constructed 

by examining patient records, or interviewing patients. The extent 

of dual use of treatment can be measured by gaining access to 

patient records at their GP's surgeries, though this needs further 

thought as it can have implications for patient's relationship with 

their GP. A prospective study, incorporating patient interviews 

would, in addition, be able to explore the reasons for using a 

hak-im when a free national health service is universally available. 

These are some of the ways in which the relationship between 

ethnicity, health and primary care can be further explored. 
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